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INCREASED HEROIN SUPPLY AND DECREASED
FEDERAL FUNDS: IMPACT ON ENFORCEMENT,
PREVENTION, AND TREATMENT

FRIDAY, MAY 2, 1980 -

Houske oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SeLEcT CoMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL,
Washington, D.C.

The Select Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9 a.m., in room
305, 26 Federal Plaza, New York, N.Y., Hon. Lester L. Wolff (chair-
man of the Select Committee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Wolff, Biaggi, and Gilman. ,

Also present: Patrick L. Carpentier, chief counsel; Jennifer A.
Salisbury, assistant minority counsel; Toni Patricia Biaggi, Elliott A.
Brown, Irving Soloway, and Robert Pfeifle, professional staff
members.

Mr. Worrr. The committee will come to order.

Today’s hearing will consider the mounting evidence that the
United States is experiencing a dramatic surge in heroin availabil-
ity, precipitating a need for increased treatment services.

The 1979 opium production estimates from the “Golden Cres-
cent”’—Iran, Afghanistan, and Pakistan—is in excess of 1,500
metric tons. While a good deal of this crop will be consumed
in the countries of origin, much of it will find its way into the
international market and will surface in Western Europe and the
United States. That will give us about 60 tons of heroin refined
down. As I understand it, the estimates being made indicate in the
days of the great crisis that we experienced in the 1960’s and the
1970’s, some 6 to 7 tons of heroin came into the United States. Now
with a potential of 60 to 70 tons, this reaches even greater crisis
proportions. In recent testimony before the Subcommittee on
Health and the Environment, Mr. Peter Bensinger, Administrator
of the Drug Enforcement Administration, testified that in a special
street-level buy operation conducted in the summer of 1979 in
Harlem and in the fall of 1979 in the Lower East Side of New York
City, it was found that 42 percent and 60 percent of the respective
exhibits were identified as being ‘“European/Near Eastern” or
“Middle Eastern’” heroin.

The New York State Division of Substance Abuse Services re-
ports that from December 1978 to December 1979, there has been
an 89-percent increase in heroin-related emergency room visits,
and there has been a reported increase in beroin overdose deaths.
Readmissions to methadone treatment facilities for the first three
quarters of 1979 show a marked increase over the same period in
1978. Heroin in the Northeastern United States is reported to be
stronger, cheaper, and easier to find. There is an increased number
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of admissions who report that heroin is their primary drug of
abuse (45.1 percent in the fourth quarter of 1978 as compared to
54.8 percent in the fourth quarter of 1979).

In light of this threat, the proposal to cut Federal and State
funding can have calamitous results. )

The developing social-economic situation in this country with
inflation and increasing unemployment may very well combine
with the direct drug-related issues to engender increased levels of
stress and frustration in many sectors of our society. This, in turn,
may lead to increased levels of drug abuse, higher crime rates, and
more and more drug-related casualty figures, and a very, very hot
summer. In short, the eventual social costs of the proposed cutback
may be enormous.

These are not scare tactics, nor are these alarmist utterings. If
we look back to the early 1970’s and consider the drug plague this
country endured, and if we’ consider the secondary effects of a
decreased ability to provide appropriate and necessary funding to
the States, we may very well make ourselves heir to the enormous
social costs such a drastic budget cut would almost inevitably
cause. It is false economy to believe that we can cut back on
treatment and enforcement, and expect the results to be anything
else but tragic.

This drastic reduction will force addicts back into the streets,
back into the grinding nightmare of addiction, back into the need
to engage in crimes against property, as well as crimes of violence.

Our testimony today will surface these issues, so that the Con-
gress may have a full understanding and appreciation of the conse-
quences before final action is taken on the proposed cuts.

Before calling our witnesses to the stand, I would yield to the
gentleman from New York, Mr. Biaggi.

Mr. Biagal Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

T2t me take this opportunity to congratulate you for this hear-
iLg, which has several purposes. One, to raise the consciousness of
the American public to the fact that the drug problem has not gone
away. Somehow a state of mind has developed, a lulled state of
mind has developed, across the country. There is a belief that it
has diminished and is disappearing. It does not enjoy the media
attention that it received in the 1960’s, that produced substantial
Government response.

Another purpose of the hearing is to highlight the effect of our
effort to obtain a balanced budget, which is a desirable objective.
There is a balanced-budget fever in our country, and I feel the
Congress will produce it. But in an effort to obtain that objective,
the cuts should be more propitious. To cut in this area is extremely
dangerous, especially in light of the testimony that we have re-
ceived, and the evidence that we have, which points out clearly a
TT-percent increase in drug-related deaths, an 83-percent increase
in emergency-room visits because of drug-related incidents, and a
20-percent increase in addiction. We should not have cuts, we
should have increases. To embark on this disastrous course at this
point, Mr. Chairman, is to virtually abandon the fight.

Law enforcement officials throughout the country have been
fighting a valiant, if not a futile effort to combat the scourge of
drug addiction.
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We have been in a position to provide them with some support.
To _tell them at this point, in the midst of a hot war, that we are
taking some of the weapons from them is most discouraging and
most demoralizing. In the end, society suffers from a moral point of
view. In the end we all suffer from a cost point of view.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Worrr. Thank you, Mr. Biaggi.

I must say one of the inspirations for this hearing today is a
series of articles that appeared in the New York Post highlighting
the new problem of drug abuse that is hitting New York City.
Taking cognizance of this, we actually are holding this hearing so
that we can get on top of this problem in New York City, before it
becomes the acute one that we forecast. I would like to yield to the
gentleman from New York, Mr. Gilman.

Mr. GiLMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

_ I, too, want to commend you for arranging this hearing. I think
it comes at a very appropriate time, while we are considering
budgetary cuts, and what that effect will have on the various
programs. I am particularly concerned about how the budgetary
cuts are affecting our law enforcement efforts here in the metro-
politan area. Sunday, our New York delegation joined together just
this week urging the Governor to provide an additional three-
quarters of a million dollars to the special prosecutor’s office so
that they could help alleviate the backlog of cases that they have
in their office.

Along with all of our members on our Select Committee, I am
concerned about the influx of narcotics coming out of the crescent

area, the Golden Crescent as it is now called—Afghanistan, Paki-

stan, and Iran—and what that is going to mean in the next year.
For that reason I think this hearing ca% serve an extremely in};por-
tant purpose in focusing attention on the needs for the Federal
effort in trying to make a more effective law enforcement effort, a
more effective interdiction effort, a more effective education and
rehabilitation effort in this area.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Worrr. Thank you, Mr. Gilman.

Now we should like to call our first panel. ‘

Mr. Gordon Fink, Assistant Administrator for Intelligence, Drug
Enforcement Administration; Mr. John Fallon, Regional Director,
Drug Enforcement Administration; Chief Charles Kelly, deputy
police chief, Narcotics Division, New York City Police Department.
Will you please come forward.

Would you mind standing a moment and taking the oath, please.

Do you solemnly swear the testimony you are about to give is the
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help vou God?

TESTIMONY OF W. GORDON FINK, ASSISTANT ADMINISTRATOR
FOR INTELLIGENCE, DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Finxk. I do.

Mr. Fariox. I do.

Chief KeLLy. I do.

Mr. Worrr. Mr. Fink, would you lead off, please.
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I might say to the witnesses, without objection, that the full
statement of each of the witnesses will be included in the record at
this point. You might summarize your statements, if you can. And
then we will operate under the 5-minute rule today, because we
have a large number of witnesses.

Please proceed.

Mr. Fink. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Biaggi, Mr.
Gilman. It is a pleasure to be here today to represent the Drug
Enforcement Administration.

Before focusing in specifically on Southwest Asian heroin, I
would like to put the abuse problem in the United States—which
we see as a bleak picture—in perspective.

The committee which I head, composed of Federal agencies, has
estimated that the American public in 1978 spent between $45 and
$63 billion for drug purchases at the retail level. Two-thirds of this
amount is in marihuana and cocaine, principally exported from the
South American countries of Colombia, Peru, and Bolivia.

As your committee well knows, the most cost-effective means of
controlling that importation is crop control. We have some signifi-
cant progress to report, specifically ‘he Peruvian Government ini-
tiative to curtail new cultivation i; rocaine, and their upgrading of
their enforcement efforts. And le: .ne give you a statistic that is
representative to us of that progress.

In 1979 the combination of the foreign law enforcement efforts in
South America, U.S. Customs, and U.S. Coast Guard seized be-
tween 5 and 6 tons of cocaine, or what we estimate to be 20 to 25
percent of the cocaine that is imported into the United States.

Mr. WoLrr. Excuse me¢, Mr. Fink. That represents a very sub-
stantial increase, does it not, in both the stuff coming in and the
estimated amount that is available for the United States. I recall
when we got our figures only about a year and a half ago or maybe
2 years ago—the estimate we were given was about 5 to 7 tons
coming in. Now you say we are interdicting that amount, and that
is only 25 percent, so there must be a vast increase.

Mr. FINk. The National Narcotics Intelligence Consumers Com-
mittee estimated for 1977, contained in this book, was 19 to 23 tons.
We increased that for 1978, based principally on some of the NIDA
information, to 25 tons. It is the 25-ton figure that I used to develop
the percentage. The seizure of 5 to 6 tons by these law enforcement
initiatives we think is significant progress. There is still a lot of
progress to be made, but I think it is indicative that some of the
governments are now sharing the concern and on their own con-
ducting initiatives that we helped spawn, but now taking that
initiative with some success.

Of concern to us is that both the cocaine and marihuana traffick-
ers appear to become more syndicated. One of the results of that
syndication is increased .violence. And we of course have seen that
in the Miami area, the New York City area, and other areas in the
United States to a lesser extent. Most of this is due to struggle for
competition, market control, but also there is a lot of money, and
as a result, ripoffs occur. Violence is up. With the syndication of
the marihuana and cocaine violators. .

One other aspect of marihuana that I know is of concern to you
and your committee is the THC content. Mexican marihuana runs
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about 1 percent according to Dr. Turner, who does the research for
NIDA. Colombian marihuana is averaging 4 to 5 percent. The new
marihuana that we see coming from Hawaii, northern California,
is averaging 7 percent, and Dr. Turner reports some samples rang-
ing as high as 11 percent. '

Mr. Worrr. Is that not comparable to hashish?

Mr. FINk. Yes, sir, it is approaching hashish. And that has the
health authorities very concerned. Dr. Turner is getting much
more frequent requests for data from the health treatment side,
because of this increased THC content. This is a significant factor
that we think is going to cause more recognition of and more
attention to THC content.

Before moving into heroin, let me also mention that clandestive
lab activity has increased and we are particularly concerned in the
United States with the increased abuse in Quaaludes. Both the
Quaaludes that are diverted from legitimate sources, and we also
have some illicit operations, principally in Colombia, that are pro-
ducing a large number of Quaaludes which are imported into the
Miami and New York City area as two major source points, but we
gtsc;; see the Quaalude abuse increasing elsewhere in the United

ates.

I would like now to return to the focus of this hearing. The first
chart that we have shows that we have made progress in reducing
heroin availability through 1978, and our early statistics for 1979
which we are just about ready to come out with will show an
overall reduction in heroin. We note from the reduction in the
yellow portion of the chart that a lot of the reduction is due to the
program of the Mexican Government to control the growth of
poppies by herbicidal eradication. You see Southeast Asia on the
increase, but in 1978 there was a small decrease. You see South-
west Asia, which we define as Afghanistan, Pakistan, and Iran—
gum originating in those countries on the increase, and the 1979
figures will show a further increase.

[Charts referred to follow:]
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The next chart puts the gum production, including the figure
that you mentioned, in perspective. You can see now that Mexican
gum production has been reduced significantly. But what has hap-
pened is that the three countries I just mentioned we estimate can
produce up to 1,600 tons of gum, In the Golden Triangle, principal-
ly because of the drought, but also because of law enforcement
initiatives of the Thai Government production has been reduced to
160 tons in 1979. We expect to see a slight increase in production
because weather conditions have improved. Current estimates for
1980 would show approximately 250 tons produced in the Golden
Triangle area. But a principal concern to this hearing today is the
area represented by Iran, Afghanistan, and Pakistan. And the next
chart shows the areas of cultivation in those countries. If I can
spend just a brief moment on each country.

Typically, Afghanistan has produced 200 to 300 tons per year.
We currently have a void in information coming out of Afghani-
stan, surrounding the crop that is currently being harvested. We
closed our office in the spring of 1979. Because of the lack of good
information after the Soviet invasion, we just really do not know
what is happening as far as new cultivation. We do see some gum
coming across the border into Pakistan, which is the next country
of interest. Their cultivation has increased from 200 tons in 1976,
to around 700 tons in 1979. I can report that there has been
progress made in the crop that is being harvested right now in
1980, a significant reduction in cultivation, we believe due to two
reasons. One, the fact that last year there was a surplus of gum
produced, caused depressed prices, and as a result, farmers shy
away from producing opium gum that they cannot derive the high
profits they received the year before.

Mr. WoLrr. We have received intelligence to the effect that some
of the Afghan guerrillas are paying for their weapons, bought in
Pakistan, with opium.

Mr. FINk. I think that is something that has gone on historically.
The tribes in those areas have smuggled gold, anything that they
can derive a profit from, and a large part of their profit is derived
from the opium gum trafiicking. So that does track, not only with
what we have seen in the last year, but historically.

I mentioned earlier a Pakistan initiative which has resulted in
fines of those farmers who have been involved in the cultivation of
opium, which we also believe to be significant as far as that reduc-
tion. And we welcome the trip that you are about to undertake into
that area of the world so you can get a firsthand feeling for those
initiatives, their effectiveness. It is the only area that we have any
meaningful law enforcement liaison and relationship. In the next
country, Iran, we have seen an increase of cultivation from 200
tons to now over 600 tons per year.

Mr. Biagacl. We have no cooperation from Iran.

Mr. FINk. That is correct. And prior to 1978, we did not consider
Iran an important country because that government had a pro-
gram, an opium maintenance program, which provided opium to
the addicts within the country. But now with controls that have
been eliminated, we do see not only opium produced there, but
laboratory activity in Iran. Some of our case activity involves Iran-
ians traveling into Tehran to import heroin into the United States.
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Going back to the figure that you mentioned of upward of 1,500
or 1,600 tons, we believe that two-thirds of the gum and to a lesser
extent heroin hydrochloride is consumed in that area, which then
leaves for export from that particular area of the world potentially
40 to 60 tons of heroin hydrochloride.

Mr. Worrr. How does that compare with what we had coming in
at the time from Turkey, for example?

Mr. Fink. Turkey, the figure was down in the order of 2 or 3
tons. But in the Mexican connection, it rose to almost 7 tons. And
so that is a substantial amount. :

The next chart shows some of the laboratory activity that exists.

Mr. Wovrrr. Excuse me for interrupting you. Sixty tons, that
would mean it was available for Europe and the United States.

Mr. FiNk. That is correct.

Mr. WoLFrr. And they are experiencing a tremendous increase in
the number of their addict population in Europe. But try to project
that—maybe some of our panel here might be able to do that—try
to project that into the number of addicts that this could supply—
looking at the potential that might exist. We did have at one time
some 800,000 addicts that were being supplied by about 4 to 5 tons
of heroin coming in. Now, if you take and try to extrapolate from
thcise potential figures, it would give us really a horrifying poten-
tial.

Mr. FiNnk. Mr. Chairman, that potential exists. I will defer to
those testifying this afternoon from NIDA to have them describe
the current trends that they see in the increase of addiction in the
United States. But there is no question, increased availability leads
to increased abuse.

If I can go to the chart on the heroin-related deaths in Europe,
you will see what the chairman has just made reference to. You see
the decreasing death rate in the United States, down through the
figures we have for 1979. But you see some 600 deaths for the
Federal Republic of Germany, and you see the Italian death rate
increasing. You also see the seizures of heroin in Europe increasing
significantly, and that bar for 1980 reflects just the first 3 months
of activity of our European counterparts in narcotics law enforce-
ment. That picture really tells the story of what Europe is now
experiencing. The laboratories, if we can go back to that chart——

Mr. GiLmAN. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Fink, we know we have a greater influx of product coming
out of Asia, a greater influx of other narcotics coming from other
parts of the world. You have a higher purity rate in our own area.
And yet we have a declining death rate and accident rate. How do
you account for that?

Mr. Fink. Mr. Gilman, our figures for purity in the United
States significantly in the last 6 months have shown the first
upswing. The low that we had for purity was 3.5 percent, the
system we have been tracking for the last 3 or 4 years. That figure
has now gone up to 3.8 percent. There is a lag between purity on
the street and abuse as it shows up on the treatment and health
side, the emergency room and treatment centers. And we are just
beginning to see the indicators—I think the health officials this
afternoon will describe that they are now seeing an increase. The
exact lag between heroin and purity, and the abuse we believe is

63-927 O~ 80 ~ 2
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roughly 6 months. But again, that depends on the type of addict
that we are discussing. I think some of the addicts have moved
from heroin, given the decreased availability, into PCP, into Quaa-
ludes, and other drugs of abuse. And those addicts are the first to
shift back. So we are really not sure if it is a 6-month lag or just
what the lag will be. But there is a lag. Again the health officials
that will be testifying can help you get an understanding.

Mr. GiLman. Right. But there is a shift and we are beginning to
incline again instead of decline in the amount of drug-related
deaths.

Mr. FINk. Absolutely. I will summarize some of that information.

I think, Mr. Chairman, it is significant that we no longer have
the kitchen labs that we were accustomed to in the Mexican heroin
production. But I have here a book that describes a lab that the
Italians seized. And you will see it was a very sophisticated oper-
ation, and it brings back to your memory I know the type of
laboratory effort that existed in the days of the French connection.
I would like you and the committee members to see this laboratory.
And it does symbolize the seven or eight laboratories that have
been seized in France and Italy in the last 6 months. It is typical of
those lab seizures.

Most of the heroin that is abused in Europe has been imported
by the Turkish migrant worker, coming from the laboratories that
you see in Turkey, the eastern edge of Turkey, western Iran to a
lesser extent, the area we call the northwest frontier, between
Afghanistan and Pakistan. But if I can go now to the United
States, and the trafficking routes in the picture that we see, our
statistics, Mr. Gilman, pointed out, have shown an increased purity
nationally, and in particular in what we call the northeast corri-
dor. The principal importation point is the New York City area for
heroin, coming into the United States.

As we began to see this heroin importation last summer, we
initiated several intelligence collection activities so that we could
monitor that availability. The Drug Enforcement Administration in
January of 1980 initiated a new program targeted specifically at
Southwest Asian heroin violators—particularly our region in Paris
that is responsible for Europe and the Middle East, as well as those
domestic regions that are affected by heroin availability.

In February of 1980, President Carter, Attorney General Civi-
letti, had a 1-day meeting of many of the senior law enforcement
officials and prosecutors in the United States. Half of this day was
spent briefing these senior officials on what we were seeing in
Europe, and beginning to see in the United States. We felt fortu-
nate that we had the advanced intelligence so we could alert some
of the other cities in the United States as to what they might
experience. The President expressed his concern at the meeting
when he summarized the results of that day’s activity in February,
February 28.

I would like now to introduce John Fallon. But before deing that
I would mention that we continue to hold in law enforcement the
work that is being done here in New York City as a model of what
we would like to see elsewhere in the United States. We are
teamed up with the New York City Police Department. Bob
McGuire has been very, very helpful, as well as the State police. I
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think as you hear the testimony later on you will see some of the
results of teaming up. To us, it does represent a model of true
teamwork, full intelligence sharing, and one that we would like to
see other cities emulate, and we are trying to do that within the
Drug Enforcement Administration.

[Mr. Fink’s prepared statement appears on p. 106.]
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Mr. Worrr. Thank you, Mr. Fink. The record should show that
Dr. Gross, the chief medical examiner of the city of New York, has
joined us. Welcome.

Mr. Fallon.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN W. FALLON, REGIONAL DIRECTOR, DRUG
ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION

Mr. FaLLoN. Yes, Mr. Chairman. 1 have a prepared statement. I
would like to welcome the chairman and this committee back to
New York. I will briefly comment from the statement.

Mr. Worrr. Your complete statement will be put into the record.

Mr. FALLON. Very good.

Briefly, I could suggest that what Mr. Fink has addressed is all
too true here in the city of New York. And I can say that the
average purity of the heroin available to the retail-level buyer is on
an increase, that the average purity available at the wholesale
level is on the increase, that during the first quarter of 1979 there
were very few exhibits of heroin with a purity in excess of 20
percent. During the first quarter of 1980, laboratory analysis has
shown numerous heroin exhibits with purities between 20 and 80
percent.

Mr. WoLrr. What do you attribute that to?

Mr. FALLON. Greater availability, I think. The situation that was
referred to by Mr. Fink in Southwest Asia, Iran, Afghanistan, and
Pakistan. I think the fact that the assets of a lot of the Iranian
people are frozen in their own country, I think people have turned
to a new means of exchanging coin. It is an easier thing I guess to
get heroin out of Iran than it is to get their assets out. We have
had any number of incidences of arrests of Iranian nationals bring-
ing heroin into this country. And I can assume that it is merely
their way of getting money out of a country where their assets are
frozen and getting it into a country where it can be negotiated
back into a good currency.

It has evidenced itself in a remarkable fashion in the city of
Boston, where projected heroin arrests for the first 6 months of this
year were projected at a 12-percent rate. The heroin arrests in the
city of Boston are at a 33-percent rate, a dramatic increase. I think
it is an indication of availability, it is an indication of the fact that
the marketplace in Europe, where Southeast heroin, a kilo would
go for $35,000 in Amsterdam, those marketers are now withdraw-
ing the kilos because the price is falling. That same kilo in this
country will draw six times the value. A:$30,000 kilo of heroin will
go for $180,000 to $200,000 here.

Mr. WoLrr. When it is stepped on.

Mr. FALLoN. When it is stepped on, it goes for a greater number.
If you buy, in this country, an ounce of heroin at a good purity, you
pay anywhere between $10,000 and $11,000. If you extrapolate that
to a pound, $160,000. To a kilo, $380,000. So the stepping product
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and the ability to cut pure heroin down to a level that presently
exists in a well-businesslike-run organization in Harlem, where the
heroin purity has remained fairly constant at the 3-percent level,
they can step on their heroin and get it out in packaging, in
envious retail manners. And I think it is significant that the purity
there maintains constant, while the purity in an area as you re-
ferred to in Monitor-2, in the lower east side of New York, runs at
an 8-percent purity. But we do see that heroin purity is on the
increase. I attribute it to the fact that its availability coming in
from that part of the world is more readily accessible. The inescap-
able conclusion is that heroin is available in higher purities than
in the preceding years. The price at the retail level rarely changes.
The purity may be the only change.

I will not go into comments that the medical examiner will
discuss with regard to the overdose deaths from drug-related inju-
ries. We do know from our intelligence sources that recent treat-
ment entries to methadone programs have stated that the heroin
availabile at the retail level is of a particularly good quality. We
find that medical personnel at these clinics state that an average of
10 milligrams more methadone is required to stabilize these new
clients. Urinalysis conducted to monitor compliance with the meth-
adone treatment regulations show an increasing percentage of
opiate positives, another large indicator. .

I think the analysis of the West European situation identified by
Mr. Fink was something that the Unified Intelligence Division here
in New York City worked on also. As you know, the Unified
Intelligence Division in our region is comprised of New York City
police officers, New York State Police investigators, intelligence
analysts, and statisticians. Those people projected an increase in
heroin availability and purity in the New York area some while
back, and it has proven itself to be somewhat accurate.

You have referred to the Monitor-1 and 2 programs that are
indicators of what we might expect from retail street buys. We are
dning similar-type surveys in the six target cities identified by the
Drug Administration in the Southwest Asian program.

Mr. Worrr. Have you had any indication that as a result of the
Cuban situation and the influx of refugees from Cuba, that there is
arz)y relationship whatsoever of this, a spurt of new stuff, coming
in’

Mr. FaLLON. At this time, Mr. Chairman, I would have to say, it
might be a little bit early to make a determination. But we have
not really felt an impact of anything that would or could be attrib-
uted to the recent influx of Cuban refugees. It will be one of the
things we will be looking for in our monitoring as we do our
sampling. But right now that might well be impacting on region 2
in Miami. But I do not know as it has had a manifestation here in
this city. But the Monitor-1 and 2 programs you referred to is one
of the signposts of an increasing availability of heroin. And I think
a more dramatic signpost has been the number of recent major
seizures of heroin that have been taken at JFK airport, starting
back in March of 1978, and culminating in the most recent seizure
that was made in Milan, Italy, of some 41 kilograms of heroin.
That particular seizure of heroin was the result of some excellent
work done with the New York City police and with our task force
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and our own office and resulted from seizures of heroin that h
been coming into this country in August of 1979 and Octacl)bera‘;%

1979 in 6- and 8-kilogram units, packed among unattended clothi

or unescorted clothing arriving in in cargo ongAlitalia airlinegF}'lIl‘ﬁg
Alitalia airlines employees were working among themselves and
were moving this heroin out. Through a seizure made by Customs
we were in a position to put together a fairly good conspiracf
investigation that resulted in two individuals in Brooklyn going to
Mllqn, Italy, to obtalp 41 kilograms of heroin. The heroin was
coming back to this city. I can give no better indication than the
people from Brooklyn going to Milan. The original seizures of
heroin were taken and put on planes from Palermo, Sicily, to
Rome, to New ¥ ork. This particular seizure in Milan came out of
Palermo, and was seized in Milan. I think the cooperation we had
with the Italian authorities now is unequaled and of the highest

level, and I expect to get some ver lid i i
e pomd L ox seizure.g y valid intelligence back from

1\l\gr. %VOLFF. Wr}ilat was the origin of that?
r. FALLON. The origin of all the heroin we have ref: i
the seizures made from Alitalia, are all identified as }?escl;irr?dg:gv;g
from the opium poppies that come out of Southwest Asia, the
countries of Afghanistan, Pakistan, and Iran. Recent seizures have
certainly indicated that what we have seer: in the seizure in Milan
is an 1nd1ca_1tqr of what we might expect. I think the Drug Enforce-
ment Admlmstratlon_ has put together a program with the SAQ/
SWA program, has identified the target cities. And I think the
inroads made.here In New York City are the result of a tremen-
dous cooperative effort which exists as exemplified by the partici-
pating agencies in the drug enforcement task force and the Unified
Intelligence D1v1§19n. I feel that type of commitment and the effort
and the availability of additional resources which will be made
available to the SAO./.SWA program will put this particular part of
the country in a Pposition to make a demonstrated effort to interdict
a good deal of this heroin before it hits our shores.

That, Mr. Qhairman, is my statement.

[Mr. Fallon’s prepared statement appears on p. 109.]

Mr. Worrr. Thank you, Mr. Fallon, We will go to Chief Kelly.

TESTIMONY OF CHARLES H. KELLY DEPUTY POLICE C
. , HIEF,
NARCOTICS DIVISION, NEW YORK POLICE DEPARTMENT
Chief KeLLy. Good morning, sir.

Gentlemen of the panel, I have a statement th
” ’ at enc
the entire spectrum of the drug problem in the city. I do ggtl‘,plilsli%s

ghlfgc?irn.you want me to go through the whole thing, or confine it

Mr. Worrr. We want you to give us an overview. But we would

appreciate your summarizing the statement, if you can, and we will

take the whole statem it i :
other witnessen. ent and put it in the record as we have for

Chief KeLLy. Heroin is only one problem in the city. The bigger

problems of abuse in New York City i i i

_ . y 1s marihuana by far. Marihua-
na 1s one of the biggest problems we have, because it is visible, ana:i
it g?compass.es most of the complaints that we receive from the
public. Cocaine is second in its popularity and in its visibility.

—
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ave problems with heroin, lor}g-standmg probl,ems. We
ha\irveeh%(:i 3& for ?fears. As you know, back in the early 1970 s' vs;e hac%
a situation in Harlem that was out of control. But the departmen
dealt with that in an operation called Operation Drug, as 3;03
know, and we made 23,000 arrests. And I think that we 1mpgc e
quite successfully on street heroin between 1975 and 1978. 250,000
But for the last 10 years thetpohce department has made ,
rests, in this city. _ _
ar{?;tlsl’n?;lu%haerearly part of 19’3779, we felt that heroin, street heroin
traffic was at an all-time low. Ho "ever, to fill the v01.d, marlhlilana
began to show itself in the city, in all parts of the city, as we ril)s
pills, Quaaludes, and cocaine. And this became our biggest prob-
lem. . .

1 will ask the panel for unanimous consent to include
inlvil:ie“;%;iit all of the c]garts that are shown by our various
witnesses. _ _ .

ief Kerry. I would like to get to that in a minute. Of particu-

1a1? }ilrﬁerest will be the chart illustrating the study that we made of

1.023 street bags of heroin which we purghased in the city startlz}lgl
vs;ith the last 6 months of 1979 and the first quarter of 1980. I wi
t in a minute. ‘ .

ge}rfolst)}’;g the police department made 18,000 drug arrests, 37 per-

cent of which represented marihuana. And as I said before, flt is

obvious that marihuana repres%e})lnts the I;l(é_st flagrant visible form

ic that we have at the present time. L .
Off}crglgssrggfr;mnstrates the fact that the narcotics division recen{eﬁ
12,000 formal complaints from the public last year, most of whic

marihuana. . ,
coggel‘;w.eeccllo have a big problem there. You can see it any time of
the day or night, down Wall Street, 42d Street, Bryant Park, ag{y
avea of heavy pedestrian traffic. Unfortunately, there is a ig
market for it here. And unfortunately, a lot of our businesspeople
are using it, setting a terrivle example for the kids. And it is g1v1_n£g1
us a major problem in enforcement. We just cannot keep up wit
it. . .

as far as heroin is concerned, we find the purity of heroin
so%:]lo;vt’ the street level has increased that is talking about dlrél(e)
bags and Harlem quarters, a dime bag has between 2.7 and 9
grains in each package. The quarter package has between 20 an
301\%23‘/1? ?n the early 1970’s we went from a high of 8 percent1 in
purity in the dime bag and quarter bag down to a 1-percent leveb in
the period of 1976 to 1979. During the latter part of 1979 Ofl‘..lr.tliy
operations indicated that the purity of street heroin was de lsrél e g
on the rise. In the hardcore drug areas of Harlem, 116th_ dri«}el ,
127th Street, 115th Street, 7th Avenue, 8th Avenue, we fin e
purities have gone up between 3 tn 5 percent on averag?. .
Mr. WoLFF. Are you saying it has gone up 3 to 5 percent or gone
rcent?
upCt}(l)igft%ngi.cIt ranks between 3 and 5 percent. It rose ﬁﬁ)rﬁ 1
percent to 3 to 5 percent. Now on the lower east side, we ?I‘ h_a
special problem. This is kind of like an aberration down there. This
is nothing to do with the Harlem network. This is a Hispanic-run
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heroin network. We found that the purities down there were aston-

ishingly high.

We bought heroin down there as high as 27 percent. And I would
say that this was a center of distribution for your middle-class
white who came from New York and Connecticut and Westchester
and Long Island. They were principally the customers on the
Lower East Side.

On February 7 we conducted a large-scale raid and we eliminat-
ed that network. They are still there, but they are dispersed
throughout the Lower East Side, principally through the 9th and
5th precinct.

Mr. Worrr. One thing has always troubled us. That is the fact
that we have gone into Harlem, we have gone to the various drug
markets, but no matter what we seem to do on an enforcement
level, those markets continue to exist. No matter how many busts
you make, no matter how many people are incarcerated, these
markets continue to exist in exactly the same place. We do see the
law enforcement people in the area and the trafficking continuing
while they are in the area. Now, how do you account for something
like that?

Chief KeLLy. Well, I think No. 1 is that unfortunately a market
is there. The tremendous profit is there. There just does not seem
to be enough deterrent to the people involved in the traffic. In fact,
we have evidence now that the people who went away to jail in the
1960’s and 1970’s for drug trafficking are out again and they are
back in the trade. So there is not sufficient deterrent and the
profits are enormous.

Mr. Worrr. But one other factor, and I think the inference might
be drawn that the traffic is in the ghetto areas of our city, and that
these are the peopie that are using the stuff. Actually, they are the
marketplaces, are they not, where they are drawing people in from
other areas of even the suburbs, coming into these areas to buy
and then move out?

Chief KeLLy. That is true. However, there is still a big market in
Harlem. We also see it in the other black ghetto areas of the city.
We see it in Brooklyn. And heroin is confined pretty much in
Brooklyn to the black ghetto area. But you are right. Harlem
traditionally, the word has gone out that this is the place you can
buy heroin.

Mr. WorLrr. We saw that indicated by some very high-level
people who went into Harlem to make a buy.

Chief KELLY. We hope that we have reduced that situation some-
what since those days. We have made thousands and thousands of
good arrests. We have driven them off the streets and now they are
behind iron doors, and all kinds of sophisticated electronic equip-
ment. But you are right, it is still there. But we feel not to the
extent it was in the 1970’s, not as blatant as it was in those days,
when the mayor went up there and was offered a purchase.

Mr. Worrr. Thank you. I didn’t mean to interrupt you.

Chief KeLLy. That is all right.

We do say that we agree that the purity of heroin has increased.
There is no question about that. However, we still find that heroin
is still confined in the city of New York to the Borough of Manhat-
tan. Lots of people think of Manhattan as New York City, but to us
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it is just a borough of NeV\}r.l York City. We have four other boroughs
ich T am concerned with.

w}i\llilsv, :s far as the suburban areas of Queens and Brooklyn and

Staten Island and the Bronx, we do not see the street distributions

as we see it in Manhattan. There is very little of it going on out

there. Out there the market is pills, marihuana anq PC_P. .

Mr. WoLFF. As the availability grows, do you think it will reach
out into those areas? '

Chief KeLry. It could very well, yes, sir, qf course.

Mr. WoLrr. Because I know the situation of drug abuse from
what we have learned, is not one that is limited to low-income
areas. In fact, people who have the funds to buy the stuff generally
are into the drug scene today. One of the important aspects of this
is that—I say this time and time again—when the drug problem
was limited to some of those ghetto areas, nobody paid very much
attention to it. It is only as a result of the fact that it has spread to
the outlying areas of the city and the suburbs that people started
to really pay the attention that the problem deserves.

Chief KeLLYy. We can go inte the charts now, if you wish, just for
the sake of brevity.

Mr. WOLFF. P(l;e%se go ahead.

ief KELLY. . .
g}zlal;l Ig?oing to introduce rﬁy e>fgecutive officer, Inspector Sibon,
ill explain the purity chart for us.
Wli\(/}:n émog. To assgss tl};e heroin purity st the street level, we
studied 1,023 bags. These 1,023 bags are those analyzed by the
police laboratory. They are two-thirds of the total bags purchased
by the narcotics division in the last three calendar quarters. The
price of these bags are 64 percent, the regular cost, $10; 19 percent
cost an average of $7.50, and 17 percent cost an average of $21.

This graph depicts the purity percentages, the purity range as a
percentage of the total. The weight of these bags average 2.7
grains. These red bars indicate the bags that were purchased on
the Lower East Side of Manhattan what we term the Eldridge
Street area, Forsythe, East 1st and 2d Streets. Half of the bags are
3 percent or less purity. The bags from 6 percent up purity, range
as high in some cases as 27 percent, they were exceptionally high.
They all cost, almost without exception, $10. So we have quite a
good buy.

Mr. Biacgr. Where do they sell the 3 percent bags? .

Mr. SiBoN. These are from other areas than the Lower East Side,
primarily Manhattan and Harlem.

Chief KeLvLy. Primarily Harlem.

Mr. SteoN. If you average the purities from 6 percent up that we
purchased on Eldridge Street, they average 13 percent. If you just
took the 10 percent-and above, the average purities are 17 percent.
We also surmise some of these others that were pul_'chased else-
where, that have this high purity, because of the proximity of date
and the proximity of purity, and the fact that they were double the
price, were purchased at Eldridge Street and sold elsewhere. Some
were sold up in the Bronx, the area we operated at yesterday, and
some were sold in Brooklyn.

Mr. Biagat. Is that ripped? _

Mr. SieoN. Those are not “rips”. Those are all dime bags.
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Chief KeLLy. Charley, if you will, please show the other chart.
This will indicate to the members of the panel how our arrests
went for the last 3 years as far as type of drug in the police
department, showing the number of arrests at the bottom of the
bar, and the letters will show you the type of drugs involved in the
arrests. And you can see 1978, 1979, there wasn’t too much change
there. In fact, the number of arrests for cocaine seemed to diminish
a little bit. Marihuana started to go up. And the first quarter of
this year, heroin has increased, the number of heroin arrests have
increased, and also our marihuana arrests.

Mr. Biacgr. What is the average quantity of narcotics in those
arrests?

Chief KeLLY. As far as heroin is concerned, they comprise mostly
the street dime bags and quarters. So when we make arrests in
Harlem, it is generally an arrest where a fellow who is a street
pusher—and when we grab him he has maybe 10 bags on him. If
we execute a warrant inside an apartment, we may come out with
100 to 200 quarters. So we are dealing with the low street guy, and
then we are dealing with his supplier, the middle-level person.

Mr. Biagagr. What happened to the big purchases? There was a
time when the narcotics squad—I remember it well—used to effect
some very, very substantial arrests, involving large quantities.

Chief KeLLy. I will tell you quite frankly, in the last few years
we have not come up with heavy heroin seizures, for a couple of
reasons. I don’t think it was that much available in heavy quanti-
ties. And I think No. 2 was that they are getting very cagey. These
people all have been jailed and are out again. And they are using a
lot of sophisticated equipment now. And I think they have elimi-
nated a lot of middle people. Now they are dealing in ounce

weights, although the ounces are very high quantities. The other
day, as I say, we were fortunate in making a rather large seizure
in one of our cases. But generally we are on the street, dealing
with the street dealer, and the middle-level dealer, the ounce
person.

Mr. Biagagl. Somewhere I got the impression—and correct me if I
am wrong, I am sure you will—that the thrust has been diminished
as far as the larger purchase is concerned. You don’t have enough
money allocated or enough personnel allocated to those major buys.

Chief KeLLy. I had that in my prepared statement. But I skipped
over it for brevity. Since 1974, our personnel has been diminished
by 30 percent. And then to compound that, the complaints that we
receive for street sales of marihuana, pills, and so forth, require
diverting more and more of our people to low-level traffic, and less
and less to the high-level dealers. It is an unfortunate fact of life.

Mr. Biagar So, you are responding to community complaints.
Chief KeLLy. Absolutely.

Mr. Biagar. Can’t have it both ways.

Chief KeLLy. Nobody wants it in their neighborhood. They don’t
care about Nicky Barnes being arrested. They want the guy outside
their schoolyard taken away.

Mr. Biagci. And they are impressed because the police go out
there and clean up the streets.

Chief KeLLy. It is a temporary solution.

SIS Y
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Mr. BiagagL. We are aware of it. We know the problems you are
confronted with.

Chief KeLLY. That concludes my statement.

[Chief Kelly’s prepared statement appears on p. 111.]

Mr. Biagar. Dr. Gross.

TESTIMONY OF ELLIOT M. GROSS, M.D,, CHIEF MEDICAL
EXAMINER, CITY OF NEW YORK

[Dr. Gross’ prepared statement appears on p. 115.]

Dr. Gross. Mr. Biaggi, members of the Select Committee on
Narcotics Abuse and Control, I regret very much that I am unable
to provide your committee with critically analyzed data on deaths
due to heroin in the city of New York. Determination of the cause
of a death as due to heroin or heroin related is made following
investigation into the circumstances of death including examina-
tion of the body at the scene where it is found; discovery of para-
phernalia on or about the body; an autopsy including absence of
injuries or natural disease sufficient to cause death; and a chemical
analysis of tissues, biologic fluids removed at autopsy, and of con-
tents of paraphernalia at the scene.

In the absence of trauma and natural disease, a preliminary
determination can be made on the day of autopsy, but a final
conclusion must await toxicologic analysis. Following this final
determination, the original certificate of death is amended and the
final cause filed with the Bureau of Health Statistics and Analysis
at the Department of Health. ‘

Statistics on heroin deaths may be compiled from those main-
tained in a medical examiner’s office and from Registrars of Vital
Statistics. Registrars, however, are dependent on data provided by
the death certificates from the medical examiner's office and the
extent to which such data is updated as amendments are received
from the medical examiners.

For valid statistics, data collection should be initiated at the time
a death is first reported to the medical examiner’s office as an OD
until all three aspects of death investigation (scene investigation,
autopsy, and toxicological analysis) are completed.

Statistics on heroin and heroin-related deaths have not been
issued by the office of chief medical examiner of the city of New
Vork since the early 1970’s. The last report was compiled by Domi-
nic J. DiMaio, M.D., chief medical examiner, from 1976 to 1978 and
acting chief medical examiner at the time of his report in 1974.
This included statistics on deaths classified under the term ‘“narco-
tism” for calendar year 1973 and for the first 6 months of 1974.

Mr. GiLMAN. Can you tell me why statistics have not been issued
bgrz(i;he office of medical examiner on heroin-related deaths since
19707

Dr. Gross. Yes. I think there are several factors. One is the
shortage of the staff during that period of time. Second is the
increase in the number of homicides which have occurred, which
consequently required the time of the medical examiners in the
investigation of those deaths. Third is that during the past decade
the analysis of drugs used has become more sophisticated and more
critically evaluated on a national level. The major reason is the
absence of personnel, the absence of a statistician in that office.
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Mr. GimaN. I don’t understand somethin i
_ _ g. I think Mr. Fall
testified !;hat DAWN received its information from the meecliicoali
examiner’s office. The medical examiner is now telling us they are
%ilgrllncgo Iillt_)bodfy any naformatllon dsince 1970. Where is the informa-
ing from on drug-related deaths if your offi
able to provide that kind of information? d tce has ot been
DEr. Gross. Some _of that information has been provided to
L WN. This was prior to my appointment in September. To the
est of my knowledge, not within the past 18 months. And that
data is based in part on the toxicology results, or the identification
of morphine in the tissues, which is a breakdown product of heroin.
Mr. GILMAN. As far as you know, in the last 18 months there has
?ieg?llllt r)no drug-related death reported out of your office; is that

Dr. Gross. To the best of my knowledge.

Mr. GiLMAN. And that is because of a lack of personnel?

Dr. Gross. In part because of a lack of personnel. In part because
of a lack of the ability to critically analyze each of the deaths.

Mr. GiLmMaN. Well, I am going to ask the remainder of the panel
then, where is the information coming from on drug-related deaths,
if g}e nllredlcal e)iafurluner cannot provide the information? ’

r. FALLON. may, the medical examiner’ i
veﬁ cogperativ% with us. And I think—— tner's office has been
r. GILMAN. I am not questioning his coo tion. i i
he hasn’t been able to do it for 18 mcg)nths. peration. He s saying

Mr. FaLron. He did not have the clerks to work with them. UID
on a number of occasions have sent several of our analysts down
ishere and documents were made available that we could extrapo-

aii{alI from—because of the fact that he lacked the statisticians.
r. GILMAN. Mr. Fallon, are you saying that DEA people went
dolx{vln aﬁd made ?\I ﬁtndln% of drug-related deaths?
r. FaLion. Not a finding. Gathered i i ;
r. TALLON. Not a ! g. Gathered some intelligence from

Dr. Gross. They would have access to our records.

Mr. GiLmaN. Would your records without proper analysis be able
to make a determination of a drug-related death, Dr. Gross?

Dr. Gross. One could get—any person could walk in and based
on a review of those records make determinations, based on a final
certification. We L..ve not been able to collect that data. One can
?iz;re a dea&th that is reported in which morphine is found in the
dﬁ 18;J.teos,h 2;10i rf’each the conclusion that is a drug death, an overdose

r. GiLMAN. Then is your problem a lack of clerical help wh
;igfégsfogolt}}:rfugh thekl“ecords and analyze this, or is it a II;.CY{V o%
al help in making an analysis at the ti ?

E{r. Gértoss. It 1sI a combination of it?l fme of an autopsy:

Ir. GILMAN. I am not too certain. On the one hand you
flelhng us you are not able to provide this information beca}:lse ;gg
f ea}:rg : é?:kkog perso}rlmel. On the other hand Mr. Fallon says they

rk down, he can put it all t
dr]u)g-reGlated Jown, put it all together and get a report on

r. Gross. I am not able to provide you with critically analyzed
d_ata. I can provide you v&_fith information that is raw datg, infox)"rflea-
tion that might indicate in a certain number of cases morphine has

AP
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been found. In some cases of heroin overdoses, we might not be
able to determine the presence of morphine in the tissues, and
therefore there might be more deaths than provided just on the
basis of the toxicology report. And I cannot——

Mr. GiLmaN. Have you been requested to provide an analysis of
drug-related deaths in the last year to any police agency?

Dr. Gross. Not since I have been appointed in September.

Mr. GiLmMAN. And that is 18 months ago.

Dr. Gross. No, sir. In September of this year. I did check with
each of my predecessors——

Mr. GiLMAN. Do you know if your office has been requested to in
the last 18 months? You said in the last 18 months you haven’t
been able to make any reports on this.

Dr. Gross. I checked with each of my predecessors, and asked
them whether any statistics have been used from the office pertain-
ing to these deaths. And the report that I have from each of them
was that none had been. :

Mr. Biagaci. Excuse me, if the gentlemen would yield.

In your statement, on page 2, the last paragraph states that,
“The last report was compiled by Dr. Dominic J. DiMaio, chief
medical examiner from 1976 to 1978, and acting chief medical
examiner at the time of his report in 1974. This included statistics
on deaths classified under the term of “narcotism’ for the calendar
year 1973 and for the first 6 months of 1974.”

Now, that flies in the face of what you have said, Doctor.

Dr. Gross. No, sir. That is 1973 and 1974. I said that they had
not been issued during this past period of time.

“Mr. Bracar Let me pursue that further. Do you make critical
analysis of all other homicides?

Dr. Gross. The only statistics that are being kept are those on
the homicidal deaths in the city.

Mr. Biagari. Do you think there is any value in having statistical
data in relation to drug-related deaths?

Dr. Gross. There is no question about it.

Mr. Biacgar. I will concede you have only been there a short time
and it takes a while to get adjusted. I also understand you are
reorganizing your office. Those of us in government know that
takes a while. Do you plan to have a data collection system which
would provide for the type of statistics that this committee would
be interested in or any law enforcement agency?

Dr. Gross. Yes, sir, it is needed. There is no question about it.

Mr. GiLmMAN. Chief Kelly and Mr. Fink, do you have any inde-
pendent source of information, other than the chief medical exam-
iner’s office, for drug-related deaths?

.Chief Kervy. I don’t, sir.

Mr. FaLLoN. We have been able to get raw data and figures from
UID, from the State health. State health, I think, Doctor, has its
own system.

Mr. GimaN. How would the State health department make a
determination if it is within the city of New York? And you are the
chief medical examiner.

Dr. Gross. Because, Mr. Gilman, the death certificates might
have on the death certificate as the cause of death acute narcotism,
or acute intravenous narcotism. Those death certificates would
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then be filed in the department of health ir i i
ob%sined_ fﬁzrﬁ those certificates. , and their information
_ We mig ave more deaths than those statistics, in all il-
ity we do, beca_use the cheiical analyses upon which the %ﬁgi};;lgﬁe
determination 1s made may not be completed until a later time
and never gets into thosq death certificates, and into that data. In’
some 1nstances a body might be found in which the body is decom-
posed, and the tissues may not be analyzed or the results obtained
until some time later. Whaj: I am talking about when I respond—
3vrili(;ih lﬁ}ée\ée tme,t }Il %OI not hlie the fact that I cannot provide you
ata—that I cannot provid isti
ac1c</111ratgr as I would like them tr()) be. © statistics unless they are as
r. GILMAN. Are there many more drug-related d
hage béen dla%{nosedhon the death certiﬁcates% °c deaths than
. Ur. JROSS. Yes, there may be, because such information i t
immediately entered. In other areas of th informs
tlol\r& mag not even be obtained. o" the country, that informa-
r. GILMAN. Chief Kelly, do you rely on the medical i
for your statistical information on drug- 1$a Sraminer
S{hieféKELLY. {2 Infe rug-related deaths®
r. GILMAN. Where do you get tatisti i i
drug—.related oty you get your statistical information on
Chief KuLLy. We don’t get any.

Mr. GiLman. How do you know h :
there are in your jurisdic%,i on? ow many drug-related deaths

an(cllhtll(leg tI%;JI;tI;Y I rely on the information that I get from the UID,
Mr. GiumMan. And UID gets it from Dr. Gross and
Mr. FarLon. Congressman, I don’t say we take the plgclg oSft ?:fleé
medical examiner. But by the raw data he makes available to us
we are able to make some assessments of that as an intelligencé
islllgé?post. We are not trying to take the place of the medical exam-
Mr. GiLMaN. How can you make an assessment if i
telling us there are some more drug-related deaths th]a)lg grl;%sr'stelg
1:0 the State agency? It would seem to me this is a very fundamen-
tal aspect of trying to determine the extensiveness of overdoses of
narcotics in this region, other drug-related death—certainly we all
recognize in the narcotics field this is one of the more important
criteria. Yet here we have the reporting agency doesn’t report. I
3$ys<i)ggo$gals$y I cat?not Elid_er,stand that lack of attention tc a
{ reporting statistic—to try to determine the exten-
siveness of narcotic abuse in this regi
am, I wish you would tell me that. gion. Maybe I am all wet. If I
Mr. FaLLoN. I wouldn’t tell you that, Congressman.

Mr. GILMAN. Are we wrong? Are drug-r i
GILy ;i -relat -
tant criteria of the extensiveness of abusg? ated deaths an impor
ﬁr. gALLON. Positively.
r. GILMAN. Then how do we make a det ination i i
caifxalg‘niner cannot report to you? @ determination if the medi-
r. FALLON. Well, I think Dr. Gross said he doesn’t re
he doesn’t make final analysis. But we can tell when a guypigrfffoﬁgg
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Mr. GiLMaN. But how many do you find with a spike in his arm?

Mr. WoLrr. Maybe we ought to call Quincy. ’

Chief KeLLy. You need at least Quincy’s money and staff
angdvz.a %’VOLFF. One aspect of all of this which troubles me is the fact
that are you not, Dr. Gross, required by law to state the cause of

n individual?
de]?)i'l.l gR%SS. Yes, I am. And that cause of death has to be deter-
mined after a number of things have been done and a final deter-
ination made.
mMr. WoLrF. And you are not able to do that.

Dr. Gross. I am able to do that. I am not able to collect the data
from those final determinations which may take several months.

Mr. Worrr. In other words, what you are saying, if a man has a
bullet hole in his head and also a spike in his arm, as Mr. Fallon
has said, you would then be able to tell he died from a combination

rcotics and bullets. _
Ofll)lf'l. Gross. Sometimes that does happen. There are certain
number of deaths of the homicides in which morphine is identified
in the tissues. And based on that one raw data—— _ -

Mr. Worrr. What would you need in order to provide this?

Dr. Gross. I would need a statistician, and I would need——

Mr. Worrr. How much are we talking about?

Dr. Gross. We are talking about perhaps $30,000.

Mr. WoLrF. And you cannot get $30,000? _

Dr. Gross. No, I am not saying that. We have placed in a request
for a statistician for this office. There has not been a statistician in
the office in the past 10 years, or when I was there initially. And
there have been in the past questions concerning the accuracy of
the data provided by the office, in the early 1970s. And I want to
make certain if I do provide data that it is accurate. =~

Mr. Worrr. Mr. Fink, can you tell us, do other jurisdictions
throughout the United States provide this type of data? ’

Mr. FINK. Yes, sir. I believe there are 23 so-_called SMSA'’s, or
reporting zlements in DAWN. The New York City area, there are
31 treatment units or clinics that report. In essence what the
Government is paying for is some additional analysis, interview,
paper filling-out to supply the system with the information. Howev-
er, I would believe that these individuals are relying on this analy-
sis, if it is going to be determined to be a drug-related <_ieath.

Mr. Worrr. I am not talking about New York. I am talking of
the SMSA’s—standard metropolitan statistical areas—other areas
of the county, are all of them providing this information to you?

Mr. Fink. Where it is available from the coroner’s office.

Mr. WovrFrF. I am not asking you wher:e it is ayallable. How many
areas outside of New York are not providing this? Do you have any
idea?
ldglz\%i*. Fink. I just know the ones that we have been able to fund. It
has been a financial determination as to how many cities' we can
afford to have reporting in the system. When I say we, it is jointly
funded between NIDA, the National Institute on Drug Abuse, and
DEA. _

one of the reasons why New York is not
gelt\gil;ig\z?lggplevg?ﬂdcrsxae? that it really needs is the fact that they
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don’t have a statistical base upon which to draw. Therefore, on
that basis, you are not getting the type of funds that you need,
whether it be for Sterling Johnson’s office, whether it be for the
police department, or for your own office, Doctor.

Dr. Gross. There is no question about it.

Mr. Biagar. I think, Mr. Chairman, we can take heart, because
Dr. Gross has stated that he recognizes the need, plans to imple-
ment it, and has made a request for a statistician. Given the short
tinll_e he has been there, there seems to be a substantial change of
policy.

Mr. Worrr. Well, I personally think if we can spend the amount
of money that we did to mount a mission to rescue 50 lives in Iran,
then we certainly should be able to spend the amount of money
that is necessary to rescue the lives of the people in the city of New
York and throughout this country who are dying of drug abuse.
The only way we are going to be able to do that is to have the
infogmation upon which to base our funding and determine the
needs.

Mr. GiLMAN. Mr. Chairman—if I might—Mr. Fink, I would like
to make a request that the DEA provide the committee with a list
of those cities who are making adequate medical examiner reports
on drug-related deaths to your agency, and how you make a deter-
mination of drug-related deaths. With your permission, Mr. Chair-
man, I would like to include that report at this point in the record.

Mr. Wovrrr. Without exception.

Mr. FiNk. Mr. Gilman, we will do our best. But I believe that we
will have to work with NIDA, because they are the ones that really
orchestrate that system. But we will work jointly with them and
provide you the best joint input we can.

Mr. GiMaN. I am directing it to you because I assume that
DAWN is utilizing these drug-related death statistics.
hMr. Fink. In just the DAWN cities—we certainly can provide
that.

o Mr. GiLmMaN. And whatever other reporting areas that are availa-
e.

Mr. FINk. Yes, sir. We will give you a joint response with NIDA.

Mr. GiLMAN. Thank you.

Mr. Biacaer. I just have one or two quick questions that I would
like to ask—although I am sympathetic to your position, Dr. Gross.
How we have tolerated that condition for so long is beyond me, It
is one of the benefits of having a hearing, I guess. It defies belief,
really. Hopefully, we look forward to substantial change.

Mr. Fink, you made reference to competition for markets.
Mr. FINK. Yes, sir.

Mr. BiaGal. Increased street violence.

Mr. FINk. Yes, sir.

Mr. Biagar. Would you say that is analogous to the conditions in
the days of Prohibition?

Mr. FINK. From what I understand, yes, sir.

. Mr. Biagat. I know you are too young.

Mr. FINK. I am 44. But I still have to go back to history books
and knowledge, especially from some of the people from ATF. But I
think very significant is the fact that we have seen the market, the
trafficking syndicates change from where you had more independ-
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ent entrepreneurs. Now those people are edged out by the syndi-
cates, as they gain control of the markets, in Colombia, in Miami,
in New York. And one of the related aspects of that is the increase
in violence. Generally, it is one group versus another. But occasion-
ally the innocent American public gets involved in those homicides
and the injuries that are related..And that is of major concern.

Mr. Biagcl. What is the reaction of the Colombian Government
with relation tc the control of marihuana growth?

Mr. Fing., Well, first, I have to express the reaction of our own
Government, because we are still concerned that we are limited by
law in the provision of assistance to the Colombian Government for
crop control of the marihuana cultivation. So, as a result, the
amendment sponsored by Congressman Rosenthal, which resulted
in $16 million going to that Government, has to be used for inter-
diction and law enforcement initiatives. That money is just begin-
ning to arrive in country. And we do see some positive action on
behalf of the Colombian Government.

But we are in a defensive position. It is already cultivated. Now

you are trying to get it as it moves toward the sources of export, .

whether it is a mother ship, whether it is aircraft landing in the
country. You are interdicting as it is either moving on the surface
or through these means of movement into the United States.

Mr. WorFr. Mr. Fink, there has been a recent interpretation of
the so-called Percy amendment, that both Senator Percy and I
worked out, that does not preclude our participation in the pro-
gram now with the continued use of paraquat by the Colombian
Government. There is a certain restriction. But so far as the total
amount that was introduced as a result of the Rosenthal amend-
ment, that money is available now. It is just a question of how it
will be used.

Mr. Fink. Yes, sir. And we certainly fully support that effort.
And the Colombian Government has indicated a willingness to
undertake such a program, visited Mexico, learned from the experi-
ences they have had. So we are very appreciative of that support.
We think it is very important. .

Mr. Bracal You made reference to the Coast Guard. I would like
to address myself to that for a minute, because I am chairman of
the Coast Guard Committee, and I know the work they have done.
I would like to say something for the record. You may recall 4
years ago the Coast Guard was not really involved in interdiction.

There has been a change of policy as a result of my insistence.
They went from 1 vessel and 40,000 pounds to 168 vessels and 3%
million pounds of marihuana, with some cocaine and some heroin.
I think you stated in your earlier remarks that they had confiscat-
ed how much?

Mr. FINK. The figure I used before was cocaine, which was
mostly the efforts of U.S. Customs and the foreign law enforcement
organizations. But our early estimate for calendar 1979 shows 7 to
8,000 tons of marihuana removed from the importation into the
United States. That, again, is a figure that combines mostly the
Coast Guard, U.S. Customs efforts, together with that of the Colom-
bian Government.

I can give you a detailed breakout of how much the Coast Guard
was involved with. But we consider their effort to be extremely
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important, and the program such as stop gap that was initiated in
1978, early 1979, is very, very important. And I think we are all
concerned that Jack Hayes, Admiral Hayes, is short of money for
fuel, and we are all suffering from that shortage, because they
have a willingness, Admiral Hayes is committed to the law enforce-
ment activities and the initiatives, to deter the importation. I think
he is going as far as his budget permits.

Mr. Biagai. In connection with that, I know the concern, because
we addressed ourselves to it, in authorizing legislation. For a little
bit at least there was an attempt to reduce the missions in drug
enforcement, or limit them. But that has been restored, and we
have been assured by the Secretary of Transportation. I have vis-
ited in that area. It is just impossible. We could not tolerate the
elimination of those missions.

Mr. Fink. Mr. Biaggi, I could just summarize by saying the
problem which originally affected Florida, and that State respond-
ed by several initiatives along with the Federal Government,
strong State laws were passed, new initiatives in the enforcement
area. Last week I spent several days with some of the other States
now beginning to be affected by the movement of the importation,
the Carolinas, Georgia, Alabama, are beginning to experience some
of the things that Florida went through over a year ago. And this
is a major concern and the Coast Guard can be a part of helping in
those areas. A lot of it is coming in by the mother ship off the
coastline of those States.

Mr. Worrr. I think the record should show at this point that the
initiative %zzen by Mr. Biaggi has substantially helped our effort.
That is ¢n2 way this committee operates. The members of this
committee are also members of other committees of the Congress.
We are very fortunate that Mr. Biaggi is the chairman of the Coast
Guard Committee, because he motivated them into some action
that was not taken before.

There is also another factor in all of this—two areas particularly
that I would like to talk about. One is the question of something
called posse comitatus, the doctrine of restrictions that are placed
upon our military services precluding their participation in civilian
action. We are moving toward the introduction, the utilization of
the type of sophisticated equipment that is available to the mili-
tary that is not available to our people who are in the field.

I think it is shameful that we as a government make many of
our law enforcement agencies depend upon confiscated equipment
in order to meet the challenge of the very sophisticated drug traf-
ficker who operates with the most sophisticated equipment availa-
ble. That puts at risk your lives and your people constantly. And
certainly it does not mean a maximum effort is being exerted by
our Government in order to combat this traffic.

The other point that I would like to make before we release this
panel is that I would like to get your ideas on either the contribu-
tion or the problems that are attendant with the moves toward
decriminalization of various types of substances, particularly mari-
huana. Is this helping you or is this causing you some problems?

Chief KeLry. Well, in New York City it probably was one of the
major factors in expanding the tremendous public use of marihua-
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na, and it probably gave impetus to the low-level dealer. So it
really hurt our efforts.

Mr. WorLrr. But now the so-called Rockefeller laws themselves,
which were the most stringent law we ever had, did not provide
you with very much of a vehicle to accomplish your aims either. In
other words——

Chief KeLLy. We don’t agree with that. Maybe the prosecutors
might. But the police don’t agree with that. '

Mr. Worrr. In other words, you felt that the Rockefeller laws
provided you with the equipment necessary in order to do your job?

Chief KeLLY. Yes, sir.

Mr. WorLrr. Have you noticed since we have had the change in
the law any problems that you have encountered?

Chief KeELLy. With the new narcotic laws?

Mr. WoLFF. Yes.

Chief KeLLy. Well, the major problem is that it has forced us
now to increase our budgets. We must buy a lot more narcotics to
prove an A-1, an A-2 felony arrest. Where we had to buy one
ounce for an A-1 felony arrest, we must get two. And with the
escalation of prices, we have seen a decrease of 70 percent in our
felony arrests since the new law went into effect.

Mr. WoLFF. Do you have sufficient buy money?

Chief KeLry. Well, let’s say this. We could always use more. 1
would just like to point out in 1974 we had about $2.5 million, and
now we are down to about $700,000.

Mr. Worrr. Is that adequate for you to do the job?

Chief KeELLy. We can do a better job with more money. I would
say that.

Mr. WoLrF. Any other questions?

Mr. GimaN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Can you gentlemen tell me about the coordination that there
exists between State, local, and Federal narcotics effort at the
present time?

Mr. Kelly, I note in your testimony you say there should be a
greater participation by government in improving, planning and
coordination at the local level. How often do you get together with
some of the State and Federal officials to do some planning on the
narcotic effort and coordinating?

Chief KeLLy. Well, in my statement I wasn’t referring to law
enforcement as far as more planning and coordination. I was refer-
ring to the departments, for example, the Health, Education, and
Welfare, and those kind of people. Law enforcement coordinate
their efforts in an excellent manner. We get together. Frequently
we share cases. We share narcotic intelligence, UID is probably one
of the best intelligence networks in the world. And we work closely
together with the drug enforcement and the State police. All the
local police. We have excellent relationships.

Mr. GiLmMaN. Who is in charge of your narcotics planning in the
New York City Police Department?

Chief KerLy. Well, I work under the direction of the chief of
organized crime. He represents the narcotics Division at the plan-
ning level with Mr. Fallon, and with the State police.

Mr. GiLMAN. Do you work on narcotics mostly?

Chief KeLLY. I work on it exclusively.
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Mr. GiLMAN. Are you part of that i i
policy people in your depagtment? %% planning process with your
g{hle{} KELLY. Yes, sir, I am.
r. UILMAN. How often does that planni i
Fegﬁz"al planning people to plan a strgtegy‘.;ng group meet with our
Mrleg KEeLLY. They meet regularly. Perhaps once each month
(i ILé\gAN. Have you engaged in any long-range planning in
jneetings, or are you mostly concerned with immediate j
ca%e}f. 11f1 ;:élose discussions? malor
1ef KELLY. No. There are long-range j
_ plans. One of ¢
factors is the use of the UID, and the intelligence that errélgsilor
rcﬁn t}(lf Drug E}nliorcement Administration. ve
r. GILMAN. ] know the tools. What I a king is, i
long ranen AN. L : ] m seeking is, is there a
ion et ﬁgc kipng‘.l?l he city has with regard to interdicting and reduc-
I?/Ihlef(} KELLY. Yes, sir, there is. :
r. UWILMAN. How long range is that? Is that fo
ge i 7 r a year, ?
Mr. KeLry. Well, I would say it would be about a y}éar}‘s ¥:§§Z

of heroin that is supposed] ing i
Yy coming in from Iran.
Mr. GitMAN. So there is an overall 1
' . -year plan for th i-
tan region with regax.'d to narcotics effort b)Ir) the city ;ofi:?at??)g()h‘?
1(\}‘/Ih1eé‘;r KELLY. Xes(,l, sir, there certainly is. °e
. Mr. GILMAN. And that plan h i
tion of o Anc ofﬁce?p an has been developed with the coopera-

Chief KeLLy. That pl . )
intelligence informatiorx)z.an was developed by us, relying on their

Mr. GiLMaN. i i i
regionet A, Has there been any discussion on planning with the
1(\3I1hie(f;r KELLY. Yes, sir.
r. GILMAN. They have i i i
Chiof AN, Yes,ysir. some input in the planning?
Mr. GILMAN, And——

r. WoLrr. Would the gentleman yi
he | yield for a moment is?
%ﬁio'w tt}clie gentleman is interested in the planning egspgcrzlt: hl'f’.o&
1cated that you are operating under the organized crime s ti
or bureau; am I correct? seckion
I?/Ihle{v KELLY.HYes, sir, that is correct.
I WOLFF. Have you noticed—for a number of
been a change of thg trafficking patterns? Ang ghé};;e?rfzrf hezinha.s
cans got into the business of drug trafficking Y o
I(\){hm‘fv KELLYT'}I;hat is correct. .
.r. WOLFF. lhere have been reports recently th t th
zm increase in the reintroduction of organiZed acrim?ereil?t?)s geen.
r%f}flipl;‘lrﬁg. WouIld you subscribe to that? e
1ef KELLY. i i i
it todey, don’t think they ever left it. They are involved in
Mr. WoLrr. For a long t i
r . g time we found marihuana traffick;
not in the hands of the old organized crime group;.a \f%’%{altlzl gI Z?ns

groups are getting back m : : .
profitable Operati%n, ore and more into the drug situation as a

Chief KeLLy. That is correct.
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Mr. Worrr. Would you want to venture an opinion on that at
all?

Mr. FiNk. I think it does, Mr. Chairman, fit the pattern that we
see. I think we can back what the chief said. It is a question of how
far they are removed from actual trafficking.

But there is no question with what we see now, both in South-
west Asian heroin as well as in some areas of cocaine and marihua-
na. We do see traditional organized crime and the other syndicates
that would fit a definition of organized crime and the other syndi-
cates that would fit a definition of organized crime involved in the
importation and the financing of the drug traffic.

Mr. Biacai. I have asked this question prior to the meeting, but 1
think it should be responded to for the record.

We have the young Turks in organized crime. We have the
old bosses in organized crime. Which element is the controlling
element?

Mr. FaLron. If I may, I would suggest, Congressman Biaggi, the
most recent arrests in some heroin cases in South Jersey I think
would fit the category of the young Turks. We took two of the
Gambino nephews, sons of the brother of Carlo Gambino.

I would have to agree with Chief Kelly, though, when he said he
doesn’t think organized crime ever left narcotics. They may have
drawn back behind, a certain element of the young Turks have
been involved in Quaaludes, they are out in Brooklyn.

We see some of these guys—boats down in Bermuda bringing
Quaaludes and marihuana up from Jamaica. So the young Turks
have gotten into a very profitable thing.

. You don’t get much time for marihuana. So they have entered
an area where the resistance is minimal and the profit is maximal,
and anyone who comes up against them is a pushover.

The young Turk has done very well for himself.

Mr. GiLMAN. Mr. Chairman.

Chief, you mentioned this planning group. What was the name of
the planning group that worked on the strategy?

Chief KeLLy. It is a planning coordination committee. Persons
who sit on that committee, as I say, are representatives of my
department, DEA and the State police.

Mr. GiLMAN. Who is the chairman of that group?

Chief KeLLy. I believe they change from time to time.

Mr. GiLMAN. Who is the present chairman?

Chief KELLy. I believe it is——

Mr. FaLLon. Could I answer, if I may. The coordinating council
that you are referring to is myself, Chief Courtney, and a deputy
chief of the State police. As part of the planning you have made
reference to there is specific planning, targeting of major violators.

Mr. GiLmAN. Besides targeting of major violators, working on
critical cases, are you aware of any long-range planning in the
metropolitan region?

Mr. FaLioN. I am aware as Chief Kelly says he sits with Chief
Courtney. Certainly——

Mr. GiLMAN. They are talking about a 1-year plan. I am asking is
there any long-range planning for the metropolitan region?

Mr. FaLioN. I would suggest yes, it exists, by virtue of the
targeting. When we target the major violators, the primary pur-

.
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pose of the coordinating council is to effectively take out the people
having the greatest impact on the citizens of the city of New York.

Mr. GiLMAN. Besides targeting, is there any other long-range
strategy or plan that has been undertaken by the narcotics people
in this area?

Mr. FaLron. I would suggest yes, with regard to particular prob-
lems. You may refer to it as targeting. The task force which is the
primary purpose of the coordinating council meeting, has been
identified almost at a 50 percentile level in responding to the
cocaine problem that as occurring in Jackson Heights. I would
5111ggest that that was targeting that has evolved into a long-range
plan.

Mr. GiLMmAN. Is the task force devoting all its time to narcotics?

Mr. FALLON. I* always has. But most specifically by direction of
the coordinating council directs 50 percent of its total resources
exclusively, that is the only organization I would suggest within
narcotics enforcement in the State that is exclusively working 50
percent of its resources on cocaine.

Mr. GiLMAN. Your coordinating council consists of yourself, Chief
Cou_rtney and the deputy State superintendent, a three-man coordi-
nating council. Has this council evolved any plan beyond 1 or 2
years. Have they done any more planning besides focusing in on
critical cases?

Mr. FaLion. I would suggest the coordinating council’s primary
fu_ncf.;wn is to work primarily to see that the task force achieves the
mission that it was brought together for, and secondly by virtue of
the_se meetings we have been able to identify common problems.
Chief Courtney has identified what would be a common problem. I
amlsure he goes back and discusses it with Chief Kelly and evolves
a plan.

We don’t attempt, and it is not the function of the coordinating
council——

Mr. GiLMAN. Mr. Fallon, has the national DEA office sat in with
you at all and suggested any regional plan?

Mr. FavLrLon. No, sir. But we have a regional work plan that we
are required to submit to the bureau in Washington yearly. And
that identifies what percentage of our resources will be identified
toward heroin, toward marihuana, toward cocaine, what percent-
age will be heroin arrests.

I made reference earlier that the heroin arrests in Boston are
way above what we projected because of the presence of the South-
west Asian drugs.

Mr. GimaN. Has the funding for your office been cut down in
the last year as compared to prior years?

Mr. FaLLoN. Not demonstrably, no, sir.

Mr. GiLman. Have you lost any personnel?

Mr. Farron. No. Our authorized strength is as it was. It has not
been cut.

Mr. GiLMaN. You are not confronted with any cutbacks in the
new budget?

Mr. FALLON. None that I have seen, sir.

Mr. GiLMaN. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Worrr. Mr. Gilman, if you have any further questions you
may submit them in writing and I am sure cur witnesses will
provide answers.

Mr. Biacgr. We had recent killings, one of Angelo Bruno in
Philadelphia and Phillip “Flip”’ Arcere in New York. Are they
related to the drug supply issue?

Chief KeLLY. I could not say.

Mr. Worrr. My final question is with what we are confronted,
this tremendous potential of heroin coming into this area, what are
you doing in order to prepare for this? Have you adequate plans to
prepare for this at the present time?

Mr. Farion. If I may, I would like to respond to what the DEA
has done in cooperation with the police department.

We have met and had seminars and briefings with every customs
supervisor from the Canadian border down to Baltimore. We have
had every staff officer that works for Commissioner Griffin, Com-
missioner Snyder, Commissioner Hurley in Philadelphia, at a brief-
ing showing exactly what we have been faced with in the Alitalia
program.

We have had senior supervisors of the Department of Immigra-
tion and Naturalization Service attend these same seminars. We
have had the police department sit in with us at these briefings,
the commanding officers. We have had members of the RCMP from
Ottawa, Montreal, and Toronto down for the same briefing.

So I would be very pleased to say that in this instance every one
of the elements of the Federal interdiction effort are-at least aware
of what the problem is, aware of how we have been in some
instances taken by shrewd people at the New York JFK airport.

I think the enthusiasm demonstrated by those staff officers,
brought down from Rouses Point and from Buffalo and from Dela-
ware, I think the enthusiasm there is in my opinion a very good
sign that these people are certainly attuned to what the threat is
and are far more involved in resolving it.

Mr. Worrr. On the question of a related situation, the projected
cut of NIDA in treatment areas, do you think that this will have
an effect upon the question of law enforcement? Will this cause
you a greater problem if treatment slots are reduced?

Mr. FavLLon. I would suggest in recent years law enforcement has
become far more aware of how important a role treatment plays. I
would suggest that what we have learned from treatment people is
that it is a two-way street. You have to have someplace for these
people to go if you start locking them up.

Mr. Worrr. Thank you very much.

We will take a 5-minute recess.

[Whereupon a short recess was taken.]

Mr. Worrr. The committee will come to order, please.

I must apologize to Mr. Morgenthau and Mr. Moss. There is a
large demonstration taking place downstairs. Although we avoided
the demonstration when we came in, we were told it would be a
good idea if we went down and spoke to the people and to evidence
to them the fact that the Government is listening to the people in
the streets.

This was an opportunity of perhaps indicating to the people
generally that the Government is responsive to their pleas. Wheth-
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er or not we answered them to their satisfaction. I cannot say, but
at least we tried. And my colleagues are on their ’Way here. v 28
We will suspend until they get back.
[Short recess.]
1ltI’Ir. Wl\(/)ILFFl‘VI All right.

ow, Mr. Morgenthau and Mr. Moss, I know this is a committ
where you have both appeared and taken the oath many timees(?
Hc]>)wever, We1 do 1have to administer an oath for this committee.

0 You solemnly swear to tell the truth, the wh
nothing but the truth, so help you God? ¢ whole truth and

Mr. MorGeNTHAU. I do.
Ilt{{r. L‘%’oss. I do.

r. WOLFF. Mr. Morgenthau, would you proceed. We are ve
happy to have you _here. Your background in this field is Wefff
known to our committee. We are happy you are able to devote the
time you have to come over here and talk to us about this problem
I know you have been interested in it for many years. .

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT M. MORGENTHAU DISTRICT A
. , TTOR-
NEY OF NEW YORK COUNTY AND JAMES A. MOSS, CHIEF OF
NARCOTICS UNIT, ASSISTANT U.S. ATTORNEY FOR THE
SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NEW YORK

Mr. MoORGENTHAU. Mr. Chairman, Con il

/ . - ) gressman Gilman, I
delighted that your committee is taking time out fronl1 YOI:H‘ bggr
schedu_le to come here to New York to hold these hearings. I am
not going to repeat what I have said in my statement.

Mr. Worrr. The entire statement will be included in the record.
pe]I.\l’.[ir.gMOll)%GEiNLI‘}I;IAU. Wéa are terribly concerned about what is hap-

ng, about the great increase in heroi i
frc%‘m So}t:thwest e 8T ; eroin from the Middle East,

or the last 3 years the amount coming i '

g in has doubled each

year. As of last year, it was 35 percent i
coining e Mok year, percent of the supply of heroin

am not only concerned about the increase in suppl but I
equally concerned by the fajlure of the Federal Govg;n);ent, Stggal
lg(;)lxr.'lernment, to provide additional resources to deal with this prob-

I think the head of the Federal Dru ini

. . : g Enforcement Administra-
tion has done an admirable job in calling people’s attention to t}fe
problem, but that the Federal Government has not come up with
the resources necessary to deal with this growing problem.

The difficulty about narcotics is that the longer the problem
persists, the more Ingrained the distribution channels become, the
g:g;lyaglcllcliczi that alci(iaf f”goulltgt }to bg dependent on this increased

e more icu e job of 1 , i i
bel\f;o Y 2nd the m j aw enforcement is going to

New York City is a great port city, so it is going to be the fi
point of the importation of narcotics, no magt{,tergwhat loc:l ?;%s}
enforcement does. It has to be dealt with I think to a substantial
extent on the Federal level and treated as a national problem.

It is as though the Corps of Engineers said, “We cannot do
anything about the Mississippi. It is going to overflow its banks. It
1s up to the townspeople to go and mop it up with mops.”
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It has to be dealt with to a large extent at the national level.
Certainly the New York City police, the special narcotics prosecu-
tor, the district attorney’s office, are going to do everything they
can to deal with the heroin here in the city. But I think the
Federal Government has to take the primary responsibility of
trying to interdict the importation, because that is something we
cannot handie.

The cooperation between the Drug Enforcement Administration
and the city police and our office, the U.S. attorney’s office, I think
has been excellent. But I think more resources have to be put into
this fight at all levels.

I am just afraid there are an awful lot of people who think if you
don’t talk about drugs, it is going to go away. But the fact is it is
not going to go away. We see this huge increase in availability
from the Middle East, 10 times what it was in the early 1970’s, late
1960’s. It is coming in. It is going to come in in greater quantities,
unless there is a massive law enforcement effort.

I am just delighted that your committee is raising this issue,
calling it to the attention of the public, the Congress as a whole,
and the States, so we can all work together to try to stop this flood
before it comes in and before the distribution channels are in-
creased, and before the number of addicts are increased.

Mr. WorLrr. Do you have adequate staffing to be able to handle
the situation as it exists even today?

Mr. MorGeNTHAU. I think the answer is no, we do not. We are
doing the very best we can. But the State has not increased re-
sources even to meet inflation. The special narcotics prosecutor is
50 percent financed by the State. Our so-called State felony pro-
gram, which deals with narcotics has not been increased. The
resources have been cut by 3 percent at a time when inflation is
running 12 or 13 percent.

We need more money for buy money. We need more money for
everything that you do in terms of investigating and prosecuting
cases.

[Mr. Morgenthau’s prepared statement appears on p. 115.]

Mr. Worrr. Thank you, Mr. Morgenthau. We are going to go to
each member of the panel first and then question later.

Mr. Moss, you are the assistant U.S. attorney in this district for
narcotics matters, am I correct? :

Mr. Moss. That is correct.

Mr. Worrr. Do you have a statement?

Mr. Moss. Yes. Again, I do not wish to rehash that which I have
submitted to the committee already.

Mr. Worrr. Without objection, we will have all of these state-
ments included in total in the record.

Mr. Moss. Thank you. .

I do want to give the committee my opinion, with an overview of
Ev‘h?t‘ \éve are seeing in Federal narcotics law enforcement in this

istrict.

Within the last 4 or 5 years I think there has been a shift of
focus, a necessary one, but one that does not bode well for narcotic
law enforcement in the face of an impending crisis in heroin, if
“crisis” is the right word.
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I believe the committee has already alluded to the fact that in
areas such as marihuana there has been increased evidence that
organized crime is becoming reinvolved. I think that is clearly so.

There are tremendous profits in the sale and distribution of
controlled substances other than heroin and cocaine—pills such as
Quaaludes, LSD, hallucinogens, angel dust, which is phencycledine.

There is a tremendous market for these drugs on the streets of
New York, to the point where we are bringing prosecutions against
individuals who have been earning millions of dollars in the course
of just a few years dealing in drugs of this sort.

It would be irresponsible for us not to devote some resources to
this problem, particularly because a drug such as angel dust has a
terrible effect. An increase in the death rate of drug users is in
some respect a reflection of the increased availability and use of
PCP.

In spite of the fact that we have an obligation to discharge our
function properly, to devote resources to these areas, we are now
faced with an increase in the amount of heroin that is presently
coming into this area and presumably is finding its way down to
the streets.

Cocaine has always been a problem. Cocaine is a problem now,
perhaps even more than it has been, although the problem I should
say, as a Federal prosecutor in the southern district of New York,
is one which I think is greater in the eastern district.

The Colombian communities in Jackson Heights and other areas
of Queens are probably the leading areas for the importation and
wholesale distribution of cocaine. But certainly the cocaine prob-
lem is a substantial one.

In all of these different areas of law enforcement we have to
devote as many resources as we can. So we are getting stretched in
several different directions. And when I say “we” I am not specifi-
cally referring to the U.S. attorney’s office, but certainly to the
Drug Enforcement Administration, to the New York City Police
Department and to other law enforcement agencies that are doing
the investigating and the apprehension on the street.

I think the predictions that have been made to this committee,
they have been made elsewhere, that there is-an increase in heroin
and particularly an increase in Southwest Asian heroin, are in my
opinion not simply predictions, they are fact.

I think we have begun to see that. And I think anybody who is
prosecuting cases in this area will realize that there is greater
availability of heroin now.

The rise in the percentage of the purity of heroin that is pur-
chased on the street is a reflection of the rise in the total amount
of heroin. When heroin is not available the percentages go down.
When it is readily available, the percentages go up. It is just that
simple. And the percentages are going up. There is no question
about that.

Mr. WorLrr. Can you give us an idea of how many cases your
office handles? Is your caseload on the rise? Is it about level?

The reason I ask that is because I am really concerned, since
every drug case is a violation of Federal law—I am wondering how
you ascertain which cases you will handle and which cases you
throw off to the special prosecutor.

Py Sey



_—_— -

38

Mr. Moss. Sometimes Sterling and I will go out in the hall and
duke it out.

There are sometimes formal, sometimes informal ways to divide
up the caseload. You are absolutely right that the jurisdiction is
concurrent and that a drug offense is prosecuteable in State courts
and in the Federal courts equally.

To some extent it is a reflection of which agencies are doing the
investigation, whether the investigation was initiated by the New
York City police, whether it was initiated by the Drug Enforcement
Administration or the Drug Enforcement Task Force.

There are decisions that are made on the prosecutorial level
between Mr. Johnson and myself as to which cases are more appro-
priately handled in Federal or State court. There are differences in
the rules of evidence and various other differences which may
make it more attractive to prosecute a particular case in a particu-
lar forum.

Mr. WoLrF. I don’t want to interrupt your statement but I just
might say that our colleague, Cengressman Rangel, who is one of
the ranking members of this committee—unfortunately could not
be with us today. He is down trying to wrestle with the budget. He
has indicated that if sufficient money is not given to the local
authorities, the local authorities should dump all of that onto you.

I am just wondering whether or not if we don’t have a special
prosecutor’s office, we don’t have the district of attorney of New
York able to handle this, getting inadecuate funding, what is the
remedy? Can you take up that caseload?

Mr. Moss. Certainly not. I think it is fair to say, and I will speak
for Mr. Johnson, and I am sure he will say this as well, we are
taking as many cases as we can.

Mr. WoLrF. Is that because the size of your office is limited, or is
that because—let me put it in this fashion for a moment because 1
think this is most important.

It is said that narcotics cases are not as glamorous as some other
cases that the U.S. attorneys might handle; that there is not a
desire—and we have heard this in other hearings—to get into
narcotics cases. Is that true here?

Mr. Moss. That is not true here. The narcotics unit in our office
has been responsible for I think a very high percentage of impor-
tant cases in this district. I think it is the view of people in our
office that the work of the unit is important. And there is a lot of
recognition given to the good work that comes out of the narcotics
unit in our office.

I should say that Mr. Johnson is an alumnus of our office; that
Mr. Morgenthau, during his tenure as the U.S. attorney in the
district, devoted a great deal of attention and support to the work
of the narcotics unit. I think that if in other districts narcotics
cases are not looked upon by assistants as areas they would like to
get into, that is certainly not the case here. ‘

We have a unit that is staffed by 13 assistant U.S. attorneys.
'II‘here is no unit in our office within our criminal division that is

arger. .

So we have devoted the resources to narcotics enforcement that I
think we fairly can within the office.

e
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Mr. Worrr. I must say that Mr. Civiletti has been extremely
ggglbvlz in Ithls a}tlrea. Hte has tll)1aid a great deal of attention to this
m. I am ha o see the at i i i
proo em. [ Newp{g)rk. attention that you are directing at

[Mr. Moss’ prepared statement appears on p. 116.]

Mr. WOLFF. Qan we now go to Mr. Johnson, and then I think our
panel would like to question the three members of the panel.

Mr. JounsoN. First of all, Mr. Chairman, I would like to publicly
acknowledge and thank you for the fact that the House Select
Committee has been very, very supportive of my efforts here in
N eiw Yofcll{'al

wou. so like to publicly thank and acknowledge t
the entire New York delegation. They have been vgfy,h\?e:l; lgu;)f
l%o;'vi::\g? Ol£ my office and drug enforcement and rehabilitation in
ork.

Mr. WoLrrr. You notice, we did not sw i
o r. Worr, ear you in for that part of
Would you rise, please. Do you solemnly swear that the testimo-

ny you are about to give is the truth, the whole trut .
but the truth, so help you God. e truth and nothing

TESTIMONY OF STERLING JOHNSON, JR., SPECIAL NARCOTI
PROSECUTOR FOR NEW YORK CITY, OFFICE OF PROSECUTIO?‘IS
SPECIAL NARCOTICS COURTS ’

Mr. JonnsoN. I do.

I thmk the theme of the testimony from all of the witnesses this
morning has begnz No. 12 we all are faced with a very, very serious
problem of narcotics. This has been compounded with the situation
that has developed in Southwest Asia; namely, Iran, Pakistan, and
Af;f,;hamstan. ’

Iso we have been seriously hampered in th f
belcilause of the lack of resources. P © enforcement effort
ow, in addition to this, New York State passed a drug law
modified Rockefeller drug law, and basically what the law digd waé
to say to lgw enforcement officials, the police department and
other agencies, in order to get that top level or middle level dealer
to convict him, you must buy twice as much drugs. ,

Now, the top level, according to the New York State drug law, is
what they call an_A—l felony. It used to be you had to purchase 1
ounce to convict him. Now you have to buy 2 ounces.

X The Ail—zdﬁzlon wo}tlﬂd be the middle-level drug dealer. It used to
e you had to purchase an eighth of an ounce. N
purchase at least a half an ounce. . Now you have fo

Heroin 3 to 5 years ago would cost you probably $1,200 an ounce.
}Ifceﬁ‘ltg purc_:(};asiad aél ounce of heroin for $10,000. I think as
ohn Fallon said—I understand he said th i ice i
$10,000 and $15,000 an ounce. © going price s between
$315\{)?8‘80.1f you have to purchase a kilo, ounce by ounce, that is

Chief Kelly said that the number of top-1

: p-level drug arrests h
declined. One of the reasons it has declined is that gvve don’t hgzg
the funds to go out into the street and to purchase the narcotics.

o
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The other thing that is very, very important is the fact that this
new drug law restricts plea bargaining. You can only plea bargain
down one step. '

If you are what they call a predicate, a person who has a prior
felony offense within the past 10 years, then the penalty imposed
upon you for conviction is much more severe than it normally
would be. This is going to mean additional trials.

When the new law was passed and these provisions were put into
the law, there were no funds available to hire lawyers to try these
particular cases. In other words, we have a new law and we have
no resources to implement the law.

As members of the. New York congressional delegation, you are
aware of this and you are attempting to help me persuade the
Governor and members of the legislature, but particularly the
Governor, to allocate some funds to remedy this particular situa-
tion.

I think it was Chief Kelly, or Mr. Fallon brought up the point—
maybe Mr. Biaggi brought up the point—that what we are seeing
now is a lot of the old pros who have gone to jail or maybe come
out of retirement, they are back in the business again. They are
utilizing that old Turkish-French connection distribution route.

Our intelligence reports tell us that we in enforcement have
been tested, and I say tested. They will send through a package to
see if we pick it up. If we don’t pick it up, then they will utilize it.
If we do pick it up, then they will try scmething else.

So we have been tested by these particular experts.

That is basically what I have to say.

[Mr. Johnson’s prepared statement appears on p. 118.]

Mr. Worrr. Thank you, Mr. Johnson. ‘

Mr. Biaggi.

Mr. Biacal. Very briefly, I appreciate the presence of all three—
Mr. Morgenthau, Mr. Johnson, and Mr. Moss.

I agree with you, Mr. Morgenthau. You made reference to the
attitude of some people who say if we do not talk about it, it will go
away. And frankly that is what has been happening in the last
half-dozen years.

In the sixties, when the drug problem was given prominence in
the media, and the general activity, political and otherwise, there
was a greater degree of Government response as reflected in the
molneys that were appropriated. And then suddenly there was a
lull.

Some people believe that by being quiet, not talking about it, it
had gone away. The fact is it had not, and we all know that.
Perhaps there is a diminution from the peak years. But we still
have substantial numbers, I think the estimates are about 550,000.

But that is one of the purposes of this hearing—to alert the
people, to alert all levels of government and all of the professionals
involved in this business that we must proceed with renewed vigor,
especially with relation to the law enforcement aspect of it.

The other aspect which we are addressing is the reduction of the
NIDA funds of some $40 million.

We know—and there was testimony here, Mr. Fallon stated it—
that the prevention and counseling and the social aspect of it is
inextricably interwoven with the law enforcement side of this.

i i
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I think all three of you have the same problem, with the in-
creased costs of the contraband, the ability to buy, and to buy on
the higher levels.

I am sure requests have been made to the appropriate authori-
ties. And I know you have sufficient evidence to make your case
convincing.

Do you find they turn a deaf ear or it is a question of simply
different priorities?

Mr. MorGENTHAU. I am glad you raised that. We are concerned
about the drug p:roblem, not only because it destroys a lot of lives,
people using the drugs, but it is also tied right up with the overall
crime problem.

When the use of drugs goes up, overall crime goes up.

We have figures showing 46 percent of all of the arrests for
felonies, the defendant has a prior drug conviction. Armed robber-
ies, over 70 percent. So you are not only talking about drugs; you
are talking about the overall crime picture, not only in New York
City, but any other metropolitan area.

The thing that frankly disturbs me is we did rely on support
from the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration and we un-
derstand that is going out of business. So that is a major source of

- funds not available to us.

When the grain trade with Russia was cut off, the President
recommended $2.5 billion be appropriated to buy grain from farm-
ers. I noticed in the paper the other day so far the U.S. Govern-
ment has bought over $700 million worth of grain to support the

farmers.

It seems to me we have to think about priorities. And the $700
million now, and the total of $2.5 billion available to buy grain
from farmers—there ought to he $100 million available to put into
the fight against the importation of drugs, which comes right out of
the Middle Eastern problem.

Mr. WorrFr. If the gentleman would yield at that point.

I think you have laid your finger on an extremely important
problem that we face. The overall effort of the Narcotics Office of
the State Department now is somewhere between $30 to $40 mil-
lion—that is the total effort that we are expending, throughout the
world, to stop the production of narcotics from coming into our
country. I am sure that you would agree that the one place to stop
the narcotics is at their source, where they are being grown. And if
you do not do it there, then your efforts have to be multiplied, and
it becomes increasingly more difficult every step that you take
away from the original growing source.

So I think that point that you make, of a complete reordering of
the priorities, is a very important one. To bring it home is the fact
that we can afford to give $700 million to the farmers to make up
for the grain sales—what about taking some more money and
putting it into this effort, this tots! effort—not just in law enforce-
ment. That is the problem that v.¢ have and we have had in the
past. It is just a question of the complete emphasis upon law
enforcement. It has to be that in that area in our fight against
drugs, there must be a priority established. And there must be as
much effort given in the prevention and treatment area, as in the
law enforcement area.
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Mr. MorGENTHAU. Absolutely. I agree. There is no one solution
to the drug problem. It is a many-sided problem. And I think that
part of the frustration that people in government have is they
think, OK, we have an answer now, and when that answer does not
work, they want to forget about it, push it under the rug. But we
have to stay with it. And we have to spend money for law enforce-
ment, or treatment programs, for prevention.

Mr. Biacal. That last comment, you say you must stay with it.
Some people take the position you cannof control it, it is over-
whelming, hence we should abandon the effort. It is a sad commen-
tary on the state of affairs. But it is a policy question. As a result
of increased costs of heroin, and then community pressures, what is
the policy with relation to the smaller arrests and the major ar-
rests? How much and to what extent do you commit your person-
nel in either or both directions?

Mr. JounsoN. I get my arrests mainly from the police depart-
ment. And the police department’s efforts are divided one-third top-
level, one-third mid-level, and one-third low-level. And when we do
get the low-level arrests, what usually happens, because of the
priorities we must establish for ourselves, we frequently take pleas
we normally would not take. For instance, misdemeanor pleas—or
the diversion of some of the arrests from the criminal justice
system. And that is because we do not have the staff to try these
cases or to prosecute these cases adequately, if that answers your
question.

‘Mr. Braggi. Mr. Morgenthau, how does your office as a matter of
policy deal with these—where do you commit most of your person-
nel and effort?

Mr. MorGENTHAU. The New York County District Attorney’s
Narcotics Bureau is assigned to work with the special narcotics
prosecutor, so it is a single unit. We have the same policies. We
work together as a single unit. The head of our bureau is Mr.
Johnson’s deputy.

Mr. Biagal. Mr. Moss.

Mr. Moss. Congressman Biaggi, our office has to some extent
been torn. We have to follow two different policies. What we would
like to do would be to concentrate on the upper level of narcotics
dealers—the wholesalers, the importers themselves. The Federal
conspiracy law makes it most appropriate to prosecute that level of
violator on the Federal level. We have not been able to—let us say
we have been less able to deal in that level of violator, using the
undercover purchase technique—that is actually the most effective
law enforcement technique. Because we simply do not have the
funds—I say we—the Drug Enforcement Administration, the New
York City Police Department, do not have the funds to purchase
the narcotics at that level. If you purchase an ounce of heroin and
it costs you $10,000, and you hope that you will then be allowed to
purchase a greater quantity, you have not even yet gotten into the
wholesale quantity, the high-level dealer. And yet you have given
$10,000 away in the sense that you cannot use it again to purchase
addit:unal narcotics.

There is a tremendous incentive, therefore, to arrest the people
after purchasing an ounce. You get the money back, you can use it
again in other narcotics transactions.
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There is a tremendous incentive, therefore, for th i
specialize their efforts on the lower level, because th%yaifiarr;gf; 38
not have the funds that are necessary to make the commitment
the investment, to spend $25,000 or $50,000 on a transaction with-
out arresting the individual right then and there. That is what is
necessary to gain the trust of higher level violators. Without gain-
ing that trust, it is becoming increasingly more difficult for us to
deal on that level through the undercover technique.

And we have to attempt to use other investigative methods. For
example, an increased use in title IIT wiretaps, and so forth. Those
are difficult. They are cumbersome. They are not always as produc-
tive. And they are certainly more difficult to try. And it requires
us to devote a greater amount of resources of our assistants and
time to handling and supervising those kinds of investigations. So I
3:(1)1;(];{ fllllfef" thﬁISt ?if what I amﬁ;rying to say is that we are finding it

lcult and more cumbers i i i
le\ﬁls (})3fthe b and dmore our ome to investigate at the higher
r. BiagGr I understand that. I expected that re
thleVI qu%itmn SO we wogld get that respgnse for the resc%cl)'lclfe. ! posed

T+ MORGENTHAU. Congressman—just for perspective. . -
son’s office and our office togetherJ file abg)ut f,400 incll\idcﬁsrr;]eor}llé
felony cases. Another 1,400-1,500 felony cases are treated as misde-
meanors. And then there are another several thousand cases that
originate as misdemeanor drug cases. I think the U.S. attorney’s
office has somewhere around 150 indictments a year.

I\I\;IIr. %{OSS. I think that is correct.

Vr. MORGENTHAU. I do not mean to denigrate what
doing, because they are doing a very good Jgob. But in tgfr};lsalc‘)ef
glélrlggmfﬁgs we ta.xl”)e l(%{01_ngtmaybe 10 times as many cases. In other

, reat bulk in ter i
locﬁl i en%orcement. ms of numbers of prosecution falls on
r. Biagal. That leads me to the next uestion. I kn
burden those numbers place on the ability ofqyour office to ;:'Vocz};,g
to finality. What is the status of the backlog of those cases?
cagg' MorGENTHAU. Our backlog of felony cases runs 1,300, 1,400

Mr. Biagar. Most of those individu i1?

Ilt/I/Ir. CII&)HNSON- ot als are out on bail’

r. MORGENTHAU. And the j i igh i i
cals&s. I}uns Thout 55 pareoil Jump rate is very high in narcotics

r. JOHNSON. That is correct. The other important in i i
the fact that once a defendent is out on bailpawaiting %:I;'eigllelilg i:
fruitless for law enforcement, the police department, Drug En,force-
ment Admmlstratlpn, or the task force to devote any additional
enforcement energies toward this individual should he return to
selling drugs again. You already have a case on him. And upon
conviction he 1s going to go to jail. Most courts, if you are convicted
again, would give him concurrent time. So it is just a waste of time
to go out after a person who is out on bail.

Mr. MORGENTI:IAU. It raises various problems in the community
when somebody is arrested, released on bail, back out on the street
éfio 11?12:1 é)g aglegatlons abi)ut corruption and so forth which are un.

, because people can i i
prapiew B percept:li)on.p not understand. It is a very serious
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i i i t, that and
. I think that is why the police department,
otll':g" 1]'?31.51:%?1;, may be dealingkwith ’31 lot of tigtiams;:re:;daggsisﬁ oE)(x)r
take them off the street. We know the compld s, and we o
. They are operating at the same old stands. j
ta}zl‘g glc;(t);ct?}sl?ngkfgned. I Ir:lm sure you are not, either. It comes with
he turf. '
‘ '(.?[‘hank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. WOLFF. Mr}.1 Gill{man. Me. Chatrman
. Thank you, Mr. . _ . ]
%:e (:;IS'MSF you gentslremen consulted as part of this policy plan
ning strategy group that Chief Kellﬁr talked aboutg Any of you ever
in to take part in that planning group? o
bel%?r.c aﬁ)eg;;lm: You pare referring to—is that the coordinating
i ? . 3 .
COL];/?I‘C.IEILMAN. I guess they call it the coordinating council.
Mr..JounNsoN. No. )
Mr. GiLMAN. Mr. Morgenthau?
Mr. MORGENTI{-I/IAUMNO.
. MAN. Mr. Moss. . o
%/I/I; gl%ss. I have been advised of their decisions. , ceat.
Mr. GiLman. Have they ever consult?d W}th?you to plan stra
?] had any input into that planning?
egl}\,/irH?g:IgIggN. I haze never had any input or been consu_ltedi
Mr. GiLMAN. Do the three of you havg. ug)put into any regiona
: i strategy for narcotics? .
loﬁ;rajlggl\?slggfnlnvgvgsli’i hav?to say that is extremely difficult to
pl?\fllf. GiLMAN. Besides working on critical cases.
Mr. Jounson. I would have to say no. )
Mr. GiLMAN. Mr. Moss, are yon involved in any®
Mr. Moss. I Wouldlv?ave tz l’f‘,ay‘?no.
. Mr. Morgenthau? ]
%i gllgf{d(‘:giTHAU. ng Bensinger has been very good about kee.:p1
ing me posted about developments. He came up here for a specia
m?\?lg'l.n(%ILMAN. Besides informing you, Mr. Morgenthau, have you
sat in on any long-rarlx\%e planning sessions?
HAU. No. _
%i I}I/I:I?Igsﬁ:g;. I would like to corrlect someg;hmgf. I doS r:ggllhgg
ccasi dinati ' year ,
one occasion the coordinating council, a num de_r '(c)l ears ago, had
i lan and they targeted some individuals.
;ir?x‘f'lltssg ti)oﬂﬁe I]))ilug Enforcement Administration, and I was told of
icul lan. '
thikrl.)%ltll,;&;f 'II)‘hat is where they related the plan to you?
Mr. JOHNSON. Thati is correct. hat?
. How long ago was that?
%ﬁ %:)Lr?;:b(;N. Ido n%t %{now. It is a number of yeazi?i i%%eTtg
actually participate and get input into the council, I wou
sai{?.o .GILMAN. Mr. Johnson, what is your total budget at the
present time? _ o "
. Right now, it is about $2 million. 0
ﬁ? gﬁﬁiﬁq Arlxgi how many assistants do you have, attorneys?
Mr. JOHNSON. Approximately 50. A little less than 50.
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Mr. GiLMaN. And how many investigators?

Mr. JoHNSsoON. Investigators——

Mr. GiLMAN. To help you in preparation of cases.

Mr. JoHNsoN. Two. And the investigator mainly handles fi-
hances, money to informants, relocation of witnesses. But to actual-
ly go out and do investigations, I have none. ‘

Mr. GiLMAN. Is part of that $2 million allocated to buy money?

Mr. JoHNSON. Yes, it is.

Mr. GiLmMaN. How much of that is buy money?

Mr. Jounson. I think about $130,000.

Mr. GiLMAN. Of the $2 million?

Mr. JouNnson. That is correct,

Mr. GiLMAN. Was your budget cut this year by the State?

Mr. JounsoN. The State gave me a grand total of a $66,000 raise.

Mr. GiLMAN. And were you short—was there a deficit on your
projected needs for the year?

Mr. Jornson. Yes. I informed the State with this
am going to have to buy additional drugs, because the law man-
dates it. I am going to have to try many more cases, I figure,
projected figure, 200-percent increase in the amount of trials I am
going to have because of the restricted plea-bargaining.

Mr. GILMAN. What was the deficit in the amount that came out
of the budget process?
Mr. JoHNSON. At least $750,000.
Mr. GiLMAN. Short three-quarters of a mill
Mr. JoHNSON. That is correct, At least.

Mr. GiLMAN. Has the city given you the funds you needed?
Mr. JounsoN. I am on a match basis. So if the State gives me
$66,000, the city will give me $66,000.

Mr. GiLMAN. Dependent upon the State’s allocation.
Mr. JouNsoN. That is correct, If the city cuts me 66, then the
State will cut me 66.

Mr. GiLMAN. As a result of this defi
reduce your manpower?

Mr. JonnsoN. As I said in my statement, I am faced with a
Hobson’s choice. What I am going to have to do is either raise the
level of my indictments, so I will not be able to address the street
arrests, and maybe just have them plead to misdemeanors, and
divert it out of the criminal Justice system, or I am going to have to
continue the standard I employ right now, and because of the lack
of personnel, the court is going to dismiss these cases for lack of
prosecution.

Mr. Giman. So your enforcement effort is less effective as a
result of this deficit?

Mr. JouNsoN. Much less effective.
Mr. GILMAN.

Have you made a request of both the State and city
for assistance?
Mr. Jonnson. I have, Mr. Gilman.

Mr. GiLMAN. Is there a backlog of cases at the present time in
your office?

Mr. JoHNSON. There is a backlog of cases. It is rising. Another
impact——

Mr. GiLmaN. How many
Mr. JounsoN. About 1,500.
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Mr. GiLMaN. 1,500 cases. And what is the longest period of time
any of these has been awaiting trial?

Mr. JouNsON. A year, better than a year.

Mr. GiLMAN. Are you faced with a possible motion to dismiss for
lack of prosecution?

Mr. JounsoN. Yes, I am. A speedy-trial motion.

Mr. GiLMAN. Mr. Moss, how many assistants do you have devoted
to the task of narcotics?

Mr. Moss. The narcotics unit has 13.

Mr. GiLmaN. What is your budget for your unit?

Mr. Moss. I do not have the figures on that. The operational
budget for the Drug Enforcement Administration is what is used
for purchases of narcotics.

Mr. GimaN. Roughly how much does your unit expend each
year in narcotics law .enforcement?

Mr. Moss. I have no way of assessing that, because we are 13
assistants assigned from among 117 in the office.

Mr. GiMAaN. Do you have investigators assigned to your unit?

Mr. Moss. We do not.

Mr. GiMAN. Do you use buy money in your unit?

Mr. Moss. The buy money comes from the Drug Enforcement
Administration’s budget.

Mr. GiLMmaN. Could you provide us with the information as to the
amount of funds that you expend out of your total budget of the
narcotics enforcement unit, supply that to us in writing at a later
date?

Mr. Moss. I am sure that can be done.

Mr. GiLMAN. Mr. Chairman, I request that information be made
part of the record at this point.

Mr. Worrr. Without objection.

Mr. GiLMAN. Mr. Morgenthau, has the narcotics budget increased
substantially over the past few years or sort of maintained a level
here around $2 million?

Mr. MorGENTHAU. There has been no increase in the last 4 or 5
years. It has been kept at a level and, of course, you have to absorb
increases in salaries, some of the increases being mandated, civil
service, non-legal salaries. There has been no increase to take care
of that.

Mr. GiLmAN. I would assume from what you gentlemen have told
me the resources available are wholly inadequate to do the kind of
job that we should be doing at the present time and certainly to
address the probability of increased crime resulting from the flow
we anticipate of narcotics into this region.

Is that correct?

Mr. MorGENTHAU. That is absolutely correct.

Mr. JounsoN. Mr. Gilman, I will go one step further. Not only
have the funds available for prosecution of narcotics not been
increased, there has been a decrease. When I came here from
Washington in 1975 the budget for the Special Narcotics Prosecu-
tor’s office was $2.4 million.

The next year it was reduced to $1.3 million, then $1.1 million,
and it gradually built itself back up to about $2.0 or $2.1 million.
But it has never reached that point where it is $2.4 million, and it
should be much more than $2.4 million.
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But the resources are totally inadequate.

Mr. GiLMAN. Mr. Moss, you mentioned there was a problem
about IRS cooperating with you. I thought there was a aew agree-
ment that our committee had received in which IRS was supposed
to be cooperating with the law enforcement agency in Justice and
narcotics enforcement, to be of assistance.

Is there some prcblem in that?

Mr. Moss. Well, what I outlined in my statement, I hope the
impact of it was not deflected. It is not a criticism of IRS. I am not
suggesting that the Internal Revenue Service is not cooperating to
the extent that the law permits them to.

The statement that I made was that the law does not permit
them to cooperate in a manner which permits us to effectively
work together.

Mr. GiLmaN. That is precisely what this committee addressed
about a year ago. I thought at that time, Mr. Chairman, we had
had response from IRS and Justice that they had worked out a
reasonable agreement.

Mr. Worrr. If the gentleman would yield at that point, the
important element is that there is basic law. They are cooperating.
Prior to the time of our intervention there was some question as to
whether or not they could cooperate. We requested them to cooper-
ate to the full extent that they could consistent with the law. But
there are some basic problems that exist that require reform
within the law to provide them access to the information, the tax
returns and the like.

Am I correct on that?

Mr. Moss. That is correct.

Mr. WoLrr. What changes would you suggest?

What would make your job, not easier, but would provide you
with the type of material you need?

Mr. GiLmaN. What specific law revisions would you like to see
occur to bring about the kind of cooperation that you need?

Mr. Moss. The thrust of the law, as I am sure the committee is
aware, was to cut back; I would say it was a post-Watergate correc-
tion of abuses of the transmission of taxpayer information within
the IRS, and from the IRS to other entities.

I don’t think there ever was a complaint that prosecutors offices
or law enforcement investigators were misusing information re-
ceived from the IRS in connection with its criminal investigations.
Yet included within the Tax Reform Act of 1976 are prohibitions
against the dissemination of taxpayer information from the IRS to
law enforcement agencies.

Those provisions are the ones which impeded the cooperation
which heretofore had been very noteworthy in narcotics investiga-
tions.

Mr. Wourrr. If the gentlemen would yield further, the point being
that in the days of prohibition the most successful and useful
vehicle was the IRS, because in areas where you could not possibly
convict or you could not possibly bring to justice some of the
violators, you were able to through the IRS.

Today, because of this law they are keeping their hands off.

Mr. Biagagl. Would the gentleman yield for an observation?
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There is no question that the relationship between IRS and the
law enforcement agencies have produced salutary results. The
reason the law was passed is because the privilege was abused. And
when you have an abuse the pendulum is going to swing, and the
privilege was abused by all levels of government in many agencies.

It was an important reform that was done with the purpose of
prohibiting that abuse from occurring again. The question is how
do we legislatively amend that law so as to limit that privilege to
important areas? Because I can tell you here from a practical point
of view, you will not have that law repeated.

If you devise some language or proposal that will provide you
with that important instrument, without debilitating the entire
provisions of that law, then perhaps it could be entertained.

Mr. GiLMAN. Mr. Moss, if you have any specific suggestions on
how you think we could properly amend or revise the Tax Reform
Act to be of help to our law enforcement agency, we would wel-
come hearing from you.

Mr. Moss. Thank you.

Mr. GiLMAN. Just one last question to the panel.

What specific recommendations do you have to our committee
that could make your job a lot more effective?

Mr. MorGENTHAU. The major recommendation is more resources.
I think there has to be more resources on the Federal level and
there has to be significant additional resources to local law enforce-
ment in the port cities, like New York, which has been targeted as
the No. 1 port for delivery of heroin.

There has to be resources for the police and for the prosecution
of cases. Because that is the name of the game. If you cannot arrest
and convict people you are not going to stop this traffic.

I would say that is No. 1. Can ! interject one thing? Recently the
police and the special narcotics prosecutor made a raid down on
Eldridge Street, on the lower East Side, where there was wide-
spread selling of heroin and cocaine in three buildings.

Virtually all of the customers there came from outside New York
City. They came from New Jersey; they came from Connecticut;
they came from suburban counties, and they came from upstate
New York.

So we are not talking about a New York City problem. If heroin
is going to be in substantial supply it will affect the entire State
and the neighboring States. So it is not a New York City problem.

Mr. GiLmMAN. Thank you.

Mr. Johnson?

Mr. JounsoN. One of the things that Chief Kelly did, he made a
modest statement about this Eldridge Street raid. And I think that
he and the members of the Narcotics Bureau did a tremendous job.
Members of this particular community had written in, complained
and sent letters. And there was a steady stream of traffic, people
going in and out of some of these tenements to buy drugs.

They went up to this particular area and they took some photo-
graphs that subsequently led to a raid. The pictures you are about
to see are some of those individuals whose cases will be disposed of
or who will not be prosecuted because we cannot identify them.

There was one particular situation, and I don’t know whether
this will be shown, where people will be going into a club, 15 in a
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hallway, 15 come out of the club, another 15 will march right in.
Once inside the club, they were instructed to extend their han_ds,
palms to the ceiling and money waiting. You get your service,
heroin or cocaine. You would march out and they would march in.

This is something that happened recently, very, very recently,
and a tremendous amount of the customers were middle-class
whites from your bedroom communities.

Mr. Worrr. Thank you; can we see that film now?

Mr. JoHNsON. Yes.

[Film was shown.]

Mr. Worrr. How long was there surveillance on this?

Mr. KeLLy. Four days. We had 4 days of filming.

[Back to film to end.]

Mr. GiLMAN. Mr. Chairman, we were in the midst of a question. I
asked for the recommendations of the panel.

Mr. Johnson, do you have any other recommendations?

Mr. JounsON. We need the commitment; we also need the re-
sources. One of the things that they did when they had the prob-

i lem on the border, and I don’t know whether this is appropriate,

but if it is or if it is not right now they took a lot of personnel from
the Drug Enforcement Administration and shifted them down to
the border. » -

Should our situation become as bad as I anticipate that it would,
I hope the Federal Government does the same thing, shift people
from arcund the country and bring them to New York. I don't
know what the resources as far as the Drug Enforcement Adminis-
tration are at the present moment. But if they need resources, they
should get them also. _

But I think the Federal Government has to step in and give a
greater commitment and effort than they have been doing.

Mr. Worrr. One point on all of this. I agree with the need for
additional resources. But I do feel that there is another facet of
this, another part of the equation that we are talking about in
Washington, and that is the point made by Mr. Biaggi in the early
part of our session here, and that is the effort to balance the
budget per se.

I think that it is required that we do this, but we also have to
have some balance to the budget and we have to address the
various problems that face the people in this country which are
contributory. _

If we don’t face those problems it will be contributory to adding
to the number of people in the drug scene. I think, when we talk
about the question of enforcement, there is lost all of those ele-
ments that are involved in creating a culture in which the drug
and addict population will grow.

I am not talking in the sense of downgrading, for one moment,
the enforcement elements. Where I come from, Sterling, I feel we
have to develop the maximum that we possibly can to enforcement
efforts.

But I don’t think we should lose sight of the fact that with the
direction that we are taking in some areas of the Federal Govern-
ment today, the cuts that are occurring are going to create an
enhancement of the problem rather than a solution to the problem.
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I know we have a terrible problem of inflation. But unless we
have housing in this country to provide a place for someone to live,
we are going to add those persons who go on i¢ the street and thus
create further problems for you in the enforcement area.

Unless we have the jobs for people we are not going to be able to
solve this problem. So the social part of the equation is a very vital
one in the entire problem of addressing drug a2buse in this country.

I think it has to be known. We must get involved in those areas.
Some people say we can cut back on these things temporarily and
hope to solve the problem, but if we are going to solve the problem
of crime in the streets we have to take people out of the streets.

Mr. JounsoN. Mr. Chairman, I couldn’t agree with you mere.
When I say more resources, I mean more resources for the drug
abuse problem. You must address the social ills, treatment, reha-
bilitation. You must attempt to address this problem immediately.
You must put money in law enforcement, so our resources have to
be put into the problem as a whole.

It is a complex problem, and it has to be solved with a complex

answer.
Mr. WorLrr. What I am saying is the fact that we have to have a

domestic defense budget.

Mr. JounsoN. That is correct, and if you don’t pay the dollars
now, you pay the piper later.

Mr. GiLMAN. Mr. Moss, do you have any specific recommenda-
tions?

Mr. Moss. I wholeheartedly agree with the statements that Mr.
Johnson and Mr. Morgenthau made about the increased need for
commitment of resources to the overall problem.

I think the chairman’s remarks are particularly well taken about
how there is a-need across the board for response in a variety of
different ways. I hope this morning that we have been able to give
you some insights into the difficulties that we perceive from the
prosecution angle.

Before you leave I did want to express to the committee what I
think is an appreciation on my part as a prosecutor for the excel-
lent work that has been done by the narcotics law enforcement
establishment. The agents and officers that I have worked with in
narcotics law enforcement are easily among the most dedicated and
hard working that I have encountered in any area of law enforce-
ment.

They work with extreme diligence. I can represent to the com-
mittee that to the extent that they have been entrusted with
resources and the mandate to attempt to correct the problems in
narcotics trafficking, that they are doing an outstanding job with
what they have.

Mr. GiLmMAN. We thank the panel.

We thank you for your efforts.

Just one other question: Have you been able to find a close
relationship between the major trafficking and organized crime in
the city, and have you been able to pinpoint where the control lies?

Mr. JounsoN. I would answer the question this way, Mr. Gilman:

The answer is yes. As Mr. Fallon said, organized crime as we
know it has never gotten out of narcotics. They have been dormant
for a particular period of time.
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We are resurfacing now. They are using the Turkish-French
connection route. This is compounded by the fact when that Turk-
ish-French connection source was eliminated and dried up, Mexico
opened up, and then you had Hispanics coming into the particular
business. So you have that element in it.

When they had the war in Vietnam, you had blacks who had
access to drugs or heroin from the Golden Triangle and they got
into the drug business. So you have blacks, Hispanics, organized
crime. Right now there is competition. There is also cooperation. So
the problem that we face today is much more serious than the
problem we faced when there was only one particular group who
had a monopoly on the drug traffic.

Mr. GiLmaN. Have you found any relationship between the traf-
ficking and terrorist groups?

Mr. JoHuwsoN. I couldn’t say that we have. Although we have
received information that, as you said, some of the farmers in
Afghanistan are trading their opium for arms. But here in New
York City I cannot say that I have seen that.

Mr. Moss. With that exception I have not seen it myself.

Mr. GiLmaN. Thank you.

I want to thank you both for your time and cooperation with the

committee.
Mr. Moss. Thank you.
Mr. JounsoN. Thank you.
Mr. Worrr. We thank you very much.
We will recess until 1:30 this afternoon.
[Whereupon, at 12:45 p.m. the committee recessed, to reconvene

AFTERNOON SESSION

Mr. Worrr. The committee will come to order.

This morning the committee concentrated in the area of the
supply side of narcotics, and the enforcement area particularly.
This afternoon we will attempt to address the problem of treat-
ment, prevention on the demand side—what advances, what prob-
lems we face in this area.

We are happy to welcome as the first panelist Dr. Jack Durell,
Executive Assistant to the Director of the National Institute on
Drug Abuse. You are accompanied by Mrs. Elaine N. Johnson,
Deputy Director, Division of Community Assistance, National Insti-
tute on Drug Abuse.

Would you mind being sworn, please.

You promise the testimony you are about to give is the truth, the
whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Dr. DureLL. I do.

Mrs. JounsoNn. I do.

TESTIMONY OF JACK DURELL, M.D., EXECUTIVE ASSISTANT TO
THE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL INSTITUTE ON DRUG ABUSE, AC-
COMPANIED BY ELAINE JOHNSON, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, DIVI-
SION OF COMMUNITY ASSISTANCE, NATIONAL INSTITUTE ON

DRUG ABUSE

Dr. DurgeLL. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I am
very pleased to be here today. I am rather new at NIDA. I came
into the Office of the Director at NIDA about 6 months ago. I have
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actually been quite looking forward to this first opportunity to
meet with members of the Select Committee. o

I am also pleased to have the opportunity to do this in New York
today because I understand that New York is really the center of

some of the original and some of the finest work going on in the -

drug abuse treatment and prevention field. o _

I t%vals going to address today a number of topics. If it is all right,
I will highlight the rest. . _ .

Mr. WoLFF. Your complete statement will be included in the
record. o

Dr. DureLL. We are very much aware of the problems testified to
today concerning the possible impact of an increase in the availa-
ble supply of heroin in this country, parthularly as may have been
reported in the cities of the northeast corridor. . _

Spurred by early and anecdotal reports of increases in heroin
indicators, the drug policy staff of the Domestic Council has estab-
lished a drug abuse trends work group comprised of representatives
of all Federal drug abuse agencies, including DEA and NIDA.

In order to closely monitor these trends, the creation of a heroin
strategy work group in NIDA followed. This group has mom'tored
admissions to federally funded drug abuse treatment, reviewed
hospital emergency room, and medical examiner trends_avallable
through DAWN, and updated reports from the Community Corre-
spondents Group, a network of program officials from 20 cities
convened by NIDA semiannually. . o

This effort, under the leadership of NIDA Director William
Pollin, M.D., has been responsible for develonng the data now
available from which to assess the impact of a unew heroin supply.

Collectively, at the national level, indicators show genepall_y de-
clining heroin trends for the last 3 years. However, preliminary
data for 1979 indicate that some of these decreasing trends may be
leveling off. . '

At the height of the national response to this problem in the
third quarter of 1976, 67 percent of persons entering federally
funded drug abuse treatment were admitted for the treatment of
their addiction to heroin. ' -

Over the last 4 years this percentage has declined nationally to a
provisional total in December of 1979 of 36.9 percent. In the North-
east States, however, this trend is not in force, and 47 percent of
admissions to treatment were for heroin abuse in the last quarter
of 1979. _

There are major limitations of the national data in that if you
just look at the national picture, you tend to miss certain local
phenomena. .

In reviewing both our DAWN and CODAP data it does appear
some heroin indicators are increasing in some east coast cities and
States. Data obtained from local and State personnel tend to sup-
port this observation. . '

Now, it must be remembered that even though the increase in
supply indicators is very clear, the impact on treatment indicators
might take some time, in that there are a number of conflicting
forces at work. o _ _

When the heroin supply goes up, this is not immediately repre-
sented with an increase in treatment indicators.
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However, if we focus specifically in the northeast, for example,
we find that in five States—New York, Connecticut, Maryland,
New Jersey, Pennsylvania, and in the District of Columbia—the
percentage of patients admitted for heroin addiction was higher in
the fourth quarter of 1979 than in the first quarter.

In New York State, heroin admissions increased from 45.9 pecent
of all admissions in the first quarter to 54.8 percent in the last
quarter. In New York City the increases were even more dramatic.
In addition, to the percentage of total admissions, the absolute
numbers of persons admitted for heroin treatment in New York
City increased during 1979.

While it is too early, based on these and other preliminary
indicators, to say that this constitutes a new heroin epidemic on
the order of magnitude of what was experienced in the late sixties
and the early seventies, we are alert to this possibility, and in the
event that the situation gets worse, every possible action will be
undertaken.

In the interim, we will continue to monitor the heroin indicators
on a regular basis and will provide the Congress with additional
information as it becomes available.

If I can go on to talk about the national drug abuse treatment
scene—the treatment effort is based on a partnership of Federal,
State, and local governments. Currently the federally funded treat-
ment system consists of a network of 3,600 clinics employing 44,000
persons with an annual investment of over $500 million in Federal,
State, local, and third-party resources. Of this total, about a third
is contributed by NIDA.

Public Law 96-181, the Drug Abuse Prevention Treatment and
Rehabilitation Amendments of 1979, which extends authorization
for NIDA programs, directs that a minimum of 7 percent of NIDA’s
community program funds—that is the section 410 project grants
and contracts—for fiscal year 1980 and 10 percent of those funds
for fiscal year 1981—be spent for primary prevention and interven-
tion activities.

In response to this growing concern about the need for enhanced
prevention activity, the Institute has developed a policy to shift a
portion of its resources toward prevention programs.

We have been very pleased in the planning for this fiscal year
and next fiscal year to meet the congressional mandate in this area
without a reduction in the total dollar amount provided for the
treatment system to each State during 1980 and 1981.

In making policy choices about the allocation of these constant
resources for drug abuse treatment, it was also necessary to take
into account the rising costs of providing treatment services due to
inflation and the need to enhance the capability of State drug
abuse agencies to administer and monitor the treatment system.

Indeed, some of the concerns about the requirements for this
enhanced management capability came from a report of the Gener-
al Accounting Office of the Congress.

So that we elected, in managing these constant resources, to
provide a small increase in funds per slot, and a small 2-percent
increase in the funds available for State administration and man-
agement, which required therefore about a 5-percent reduction in
treatment slots in fiscal year 1980, and a further 5-percent decrease
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in fiscal year 1981; that is, it was our election to attempt to
maintain and, if possible, improve quality, and thus at the expense
of 4,500 treatment slots in each of these fiscal years.

It should be emphasized that the total dollar amount provided to
each State in fiscal year 1980 will not change over fiscal year 1979
levels, only the resources will be distributed differently. NIDA will
continue to maintain a minimum Federal match for treatment of
60 percent.

Furthermore, I think we should emphasize that within each
State we are allowing room for the State to deal with the funds in
terms of their own needs. In this particular allocation we are
recommending if a slight increase for inflationary needs and ad-
ministrative expenses is not appropriate in any given State, that
can be renegotiated with NIDA.

Now, with respect to New York State in particular, fiscal 1979,
the total NIDA supported drug abuse expenditure in New York
State was $37.6 million. The Federal contribution to drug abuse
treatment services in New York State was $26.2 million. This
supported 14,200 treatment slots currently operating at an admira-
ble utilization rate of over 94 percent.

The estimated NIDA-funded contribution to drug abuse treat-
ment allocated by the State to New York City has been substantial
and has continued to increase since the inception of our national
effort to combat drug addiction.

We estimate that approximately $19 million in NIDA funds were
used to support drug abuse treatment in New York City in fiscal
1979, an amount greater than the NIDA contribution to treatment
services in 48 of the 50 States.

Only the grants to the States of New York and California, which
receive approximately 18.5 percent and 16 percent respectively,
exceeded the NIDA treatment funding available to New York City.

As a result of this funding distribution, New York State has
reduced by 782 slots the number of drug abuse treatment slots
receiving Federal support.

I would like to make some final comments on the 7-percent set-
aside and the use of the increased funds for prevention.

I am pleased to report, in response to a longstanding concern of
this committee and a longstanding concern of NIDA, that for the
first time in several years the Institute is now able to increase its
activities in the prevention field.

In fiscal year 1980, over $6 million has been added to the base
budget for drug abuse prevention. The largest share of the increase
in this prevention funding will be made available to State drug
abuse agencies. Indeed, for fiscal year 1980 it is planned that a
total of $5 million will be made available through the single State
agencies. )

In keeping with our growing concern as to the unique needs of
particular population groups, special considerations will be given to
grant applications for prevention programs targeted toward
women, the elderly and youth—persons under the age of 18.

Special consideration will also be given to programs located in
occupational or educational settings. These priorities are in accord
vx}rlith those outlined in the recent extension of the Institute’s au-
thority.
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The remainder of the additional funds available for drug abpse
prevention nationwide will be used to strengthen NIDA'’s technical
assistance efforts to States, local communities, and parent groups
and to expand the targeted national prevention grants program
administered by the Institute’s prevention branch. T}’1ere is also a
plan for increased research in prevention, but I won’t go into the
details of that now. _ _

I would like to note that I have not included in the formal
statement any comment on the proposed cut for the fiscal year
1981 budget of the section 409 formula funds, which I believe were
slated to amount to about $36 million. o

I did not include the discussion of this because the matter is still
before the Congress, and indeed will not impact upon the actual
flow of funds, even if it is passed in its present form, until late in
the next fiscal year, or perhaps actually early in fiscal year 1982.
So that the planning for how we will deal with that coming fund
has really not begun in any substantial way. o

Mr. Chairman, NIDA looks forward to the continuing support of
this committee as we continue our efforts to enhance our preven-
tion activities. As you well know, a critical component of achieving
long-range success in our battlf against drug abuse lies in achiev-
ing an effective prevention strategy.

2%am very plerfsed to be the person at NIDA who has been asked
to coordinate all of the various efforts in prevention, and help to
develop our prevention thrust.

I am glad to answer any questions.

[Dr. Durell’s prepared statement appears on p. 119.]

Mr. Worrr. Thank you very much, Dr. Durell.

I must make a few comments. ' .

First of all, I am happy to welcome you before this committee.
We have had a very good working relationship with NIDA over a
long period of time. I am happy with the cooperation that NIDA
has given to the community in directing attention to these preven-
tion programs. . .

Someone, a long time ago, talked about ounces of prevention and
pounds of ash, or whatever you want to call it. Thga fact is that we
do feel that that money is well spent. It is very difficult to justify
that money. That is one of the problems that exists because you
cannot show direct, concrete results that are attributed to that
work. A .

It is perhaps some of the most important money that is spent by
the Federal agencies in alerting the public to the dangers that they
face in the drug abuse prevention programs and the like. I do feel
education is extremely important in the whole gamut of steps we
take in trying to meet problems of drug abuse. _

However, let us go to another old axiom—the Lord giveth and
the Lord taketh away. The Lord, which is HEW, with about $200
billion of our budget at this time, is perhaps the largest agency
that we address as Members of Congress. .

One of the facets of your remarks—even with a large agency
such as yours, is that there is a small agency that controls the
large agency. I am talking about OMB. o

I think someday there is going to be a determination, as we
enacted a war powers resolution, and gave control of making war
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bag:l«_: to the Congress, we are going to return to the Congress the
ability to make determinations that are without the control of a
group of accountants and the like who seem to be the all-powerful
and the all-knowing.

I think it is a great tragedy for our country, to have a small
agency such as this make the determinations as to how we shall
meet the various serious problems that confront our Nation.

Perhaps it is just rumor, but I understand that the $40 million
cut did not originate from your agency but originated outside of it.
I am not going to ask you to comment, or put you in any great
difficulty.

I am going to say one thing on that score; that is, you said this
matter is still before the Congress. We do feel that we have to have
some degree of information from your agency as to what benefit
this program is and how we can compensate for it if it is cut out of
the budget.

Of all that you have mentioned, I don’t see the compensating
factors. I am just wondering how the agency feels about the idea of
a cut of this magnitude in view of the very serious overall problem
that we face that is somewhat contrary to your opening statement.

You ha<_i an optimistic view of the future. Everything we heard
this morning was pessimistic. We heard about a whole new surge of
problems coming to our shores.

I t.hink j;hat one factor involved in your statement, sir, is you are
dealing with somewhat old information. The new information that
we have and the intelligence we have indicates a problem of much
greater severity than is wished to be addressed, I guess, by the
people at NIDA. ~

Dr. Pollin has been extremely cooperative with our committee. I
am hopeful, however, that you can, from both this hearing as well
as from the intelligence sources, get an indication that we are
going to face an almost insurmountable problem. Consider the fact
that at the height of our drug problems in this Nation there were 6
to 7 tons of heroin coming into the country, and here we are told
today from other intelligence sources, that 60 to 70 tons now is the
potential for our country.

This bodes very ill for us. Unless we take steps to prepare for
thlg;, we are going to be in great trouble. That is why our group is
so interested in what is going to happen to this $40 million.

Can you give us any information as to why this formula grant
program was started in the first place?

Dr. DureLL. Since I am new at NIDA, I could talk to how the
formula money is used, but I think it might be best if Elaine
Joll\ll‘[nso% comments.

rs. JOHNSON. As you know, back in 1972, after the passage of
Public Law 92-255, section 409 called for the developr%ent gof a
single State agency to be responsible for the administration, plan-
ning, and development of drug abuse treatment and prevention
programs on a statewide basis.

So, the formula grant was used to initiate this action—money
was given to’'the States to begin that kind of activity. Back in 1973
there were very few single State agencies in existence. So this
money was given to the development of that program.
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Then we, under 410, looking at the intent of Congress, deter-
mined, in conjunction with the White House, that we should pro-
vide the States with a statewide program so they would be able to
administer on a statewide basis not only the State funds, but also
the Federal funds going to the particular States, because they
would be in the best position to make decisions about drug pro-
graming in their respective States.

Mr. WorLrr. Well, now, what effect do you think that this cut in
funds will have upon the whole area? Are we going to contribute
more to the fight on drug abuse by cutting out this money or are
we going to undercut some of the efforts that are being made?

Dr. DurgLL. If I may, Mr. Chairman, clearly in our planning over
the past few years we have recognized the importance of the 409
moneys, and indeed the drug abuse program as it is presently
structured depends very heavily on the 409 moneys.

As we know how they are used, about 50 percent of them actual-
ly contribute directly to the treatment process, the treatment costs.
About a quarter of tFose moneys have been used by the States for
prevention activities.

About a quarter of those moneys have been used to support the
management systems within the State, of the entire treatment and
prevention efforts. Clearly those moneys were a vital part of the
system that had been developed.

We are now faced with a situation in which the Nation, the
President, and the Congress have said that the first priority is the
balancing of the budget.

Mr. WoLrr. We ought to correct this. The first priority in this
country is the people of this Nation. The budget is only reflective
of what services the Government must give to the people.

Unfortunately, there is too little attention paid to this, and we
are paying attention to figures rather than the persons involved. I
had to say this to you. I feel you are reflective of that statement
that has been made by the Government, and everybody is talking
about this balanced budget.

Dr. DugrgeLL. I understand and share those feelings, Mr. Chair-
man. I am certainly glad that you said that.

We are one agency within the Federal structure. It is really not
possible to argue that our needs are greater than perhaps other
needs without ourselves having an overview of this.

Mr. Wovrrr. That is why we have asked you to come and tell us
why we need formula grants, you see.

Dr. DurgLL. Our sense of this at the moment is, I know that the
States have been very rocked by the knowledge that even though it
may be 18 months from now when they actually feel the effects of
this on their financing—I know they have been rocked by the
possibility of determining how they will deal with their programs
in the absence of this money.

All NIDA can do is wait to see how each State proposes to cope
with this problem, and then determine how NIDA can most effec-
tively work with the States in dealing with these programs.

Where the needs seem very intense, NIDA will make every effort
to request supplementary funds. Indeed, you were talking about
the old figures and the new epidemic. .
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I think it was the thrust of what I was trying to say and what
NIDA was trying to say is that that is correct, the old figures were
a source of encouragement for a number of years. Now, from the
data, there appears to be the real threat of an epidemic.

In places like New York City, that epidemic may actually be
beginning. It may very well be in 6 or 9 months from now this
epidemic will be very much more widespread.

l\gr. WoLrr. Have you had any consultations with the States as
yet?

Dr. DureLL. Consultations have begun, but the States them-
selves, I think, have to pay some attention to figuring out what
they are going to do.

Mr. WovLrF. Dr. Durell, I think we ought to take a turn in that.
On the Federal level, we would recommend that you initiate the
requests from the States in order to make a determination.

I think that if we operate in a kind of vacuum and wait for the
initiative to be taken, we are going to have confrontations which
this country can well afford to miss at the present time. We have
enough in the way of confrontations. We should be able to address
problems before they become that acute.

Dr. DurgLL. I think that is a very good suggestion.

Mr. Worrr. We have had a number of suggestions from States
that have written us, that we will pass along to you.

Mr. Gilman?

Mr. GiLMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Dr. Durell, we welcome you before our committee, along with
your colleague. We are certainly interested in what you are plan-
ning to do for the next few years in this very important, very
critical area.

I was concerned that you had not mentioned to any great extent
the cutback. While my colleague was somewhat reluctant to place
you in a position of commenting on it, I am very much concerned
about your thoughts about the cutback, the $40 million cutback. It
concerns the rehabilitation work in this area.

Has there been any communication between NIDA and the ad-
ministration recommending that this funds be restored?

Dr. DureLL. I have not been involved directly in that communi-
cation, but I know that Dr. Pollin has been in close communication
with the administration about his concerns for the integrity of the
program.

Mr. GILMAN. Is there some plan to restore the funds?

Dr. DureLL. I am unaware of any such plan.

Mr. GiLmMaN. Will there be some effort made by your agency to
restore the funds?

Dr. DureLL. I do not know that our agency has decided that that

is the best alternative available, to aim at restoration of those.

funds, as opposed to monitoring the heroin trend and requesting
supplemental funds as they are needed if special situations develop.

Mr. GiLMAN. Of course, that would be extremely difficult to
tackle, to try to do it by way of a supplemental fund. Have you
analyzed what the impact will be of this reduction?

Dr. DurzLL. As I stated, the actual flow of funds won’t impact
until about 18 months from now, and we have begun a process of
analyzing what the impact will be, and also a process of exploring
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alternatives open to our agency and the whole drug abuse treat-
ment program, in terms of our own heroin strategy committee.

Mr. GiLMaN. Will there be some recommendations made by your
agency to the administration to try to overcome the impact of the
loss of these funds in treatment and rehabilitation?

Dr. DugrgLL. I believe the agency has already made r_ec;ommenda-
tions regarding its entire needs. I am not in a position to say
whether they specifically relate to the restoration of those funds.

Mr. GILMAN. Who within your department would be aware of
how this is being handled? o

Dr. DurgLL. I am sure Dr. Pollin is fully aware of what the
negotiations are with the agency. ' _ _

Mr. GiLmAN. Could you request Dr. Pollin to provide our commit-
tee with whatever recommendation they are undertaking with
regard to the restoration or the manner in which to overcome the
loss of these funds?

Dr. DureLL. I certainly could.

Mr. GiLMAN. I am going to ask that that be made part of the
record at this point, when we get that response.

[The information follows:]

An Institute Heroin Strategy Work Group, chaired by Elaine M. Johnson, Deputy
Director of the Division of Community Assistance, and consisting of staff from a
variety of program areas, was established in April 1980 by' NIDA Director Wiiliam
Pollin, M.D. This group was asked to develop a series of policy options for considera-
tion should the demand for drug abuse treatment services related to the availability
of new heroin supply and the potential decline in existing resources exceed the
capacity of the Institute and the State agencies for drug abuse prevention to
respond. The group discussed these issues with the National Advisory C_oungﬂ on
Drug Abuse at its meeting May 29-30, 1980. It was agreed that the examination of
the treatment system and resources will continue with the involvement and partici-
pation of the Council and others in the field. .

Mr. GiLMAN. You mentioned your agency was involved in a drug
prevention campaign for 1980, or that you were planning one.

Dr. DUReLL. We have additional funds available for 1980 and
further for 1981.

Mr. GiLMAN. Is there a campaign underway for 1980, drug pre-
vention campaign? . .

Dr. DureLL. By campaign are you referring to a media cam-

aign?
P I\%Ir. GiLmaN. Well, is there any kind of drug prevention cam-
paign that is being undertaken? _ _

Dr. DureLL. There is a major initiative, as I described in_the
testimony; that is, of the about $6 million in new fu1_1ds that will be
available for prevention, about $5 million are going out to the
single State agencies with guidelines as to the type of prevention
programs that we would like to see them implement with those
funds. That is the major new thrust.

Mr. GiLmManN. Who developed those guidelines? Was that part of
your drug strategy group? .

Dr. DureLL. The guidelines were developed by the prevention
branch at NIDA, with the participation of myself and others.

Mr. GiLMAN. What are some of those guidelines that you are
suggesting to the States? )

Dr. DureLL. There is a great deal of emphasis on community-
based programs, a great deal of emphasis on programs that are
geared to working with families, supporting parent groups and
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families that are concerned with drug abuse in children. There is a
support of programs that are directed toward minority groups,
toward the elderly and so on.

Mr. GiLMAN. Are you tying it to a national campaign for drug
prevention?

Dr. DureLL. Again, when you mention national campaign, I
assume what you are talking about is a kind of public media
campaign. We are planning a media campaign, but that is not
going to be in the fiscal 1980, but in the fiscal 1981 budget that
that will be developed from.

Mr. GiLMAN. Is there anything being done in the 1980 fiscal year
by way of drug prevention by NIDA?

Dr. DureLL. Yes, there are many things. Let’s take a step back
and look at the size of NIDA’s prevention budget as compared to
the total prevention needs. Our budget for this year is $11.2 mil-
lion.

Mr. GiLmAN. For 1980.

D. DureLL. For fiscal year 1980.

Mr. GiLMAN. How has that been utilized?

Dr. DureLL. If one would estimate what the total prevention
costs might be throughout the country if a national program were
implemented, one might come to something like $1 billion.

So NIDA has not in fact seen its role as funding prevention
programs. It has rather seen its role primarily as knowledge devel-
opment in prevention, sc a major part of NIDA’s prevention funds
over the past several years have been used for demonstration and
research in prevention, and the distribution of information as to
what works and what doesn’t work.

Another thing which NIDA has done is to develop a technical
assistance network, so that States and communities, schools, that
wish to develop prevention programs can get onsite consultation
from a very experienced panel of prevention professionals.

So, that is another way in which NIDA has tried to maximize
this very small number of dollars available and to have an impact
on the total field.

Mr. GiLMAN. Then most of the $11 million was utilized in prepar-
ing some guidelines and some consultation activity. Is that what
you are saying?

Dr. DurgeLL. No. I would say that as in the past, about a quarter
of the money is for research and evaluation of information dissemi-
nation. About a quarter of the money is for technical assistance.

It is much more than information and guidelines. It is actually
onsite visiting, helping people develop their programs, teaching
people how to do prevention onsite.

Now, the two quarters amount to about half, about $5.5 million,
which was about the size of the budget prior to the new set-aside.
Most of the rest of the budget, which came from the set-aside, is
going out to the States to actually support—it is the beginning of
direct funding of community efforts.

But rather than NIDA directly funding the programs that are
out there, NIDA is sending the money out to the State agencies so
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priate decisions as to how that money could best be used within
each State.

Mr. GiLMAN. $5 million for 50 States.

Dr. DurgLL. That is correct.

Mr. GiLMAN. That boils down tc a very small amount, doesn’t it?

Mr. WoLrrr. The cost of a good congressional campaign.

Dr. DureLL. I think a conservative estimate of what could be
used in this country for drug abuse prevention is somewhere be-
tween half a billion dollars and $1 billion.

Mr. GimAN. Did NIDA make that recommendation?

Dr. DureLL. I think NIDA has spoken to the costs of a total
prevention program, yes.

Mr. GiLmaN. What recommendation did NIDA make by way of a
national effort for funding?

Dr. DureLL. You are asking for what——

Mr. GiLMAN. What was the request made by NIDA in this year’s
budget?

Dr. DureLL. I believe it was in the order of magnitude of the
funds that have been provided.

Mr. GiLMAN. Then NIDA is satisfied with the $5 million? If you
made the request for 5 and got 5, I assume you were satisfied with
it. I don’t understand, if there is such a pressing need, how come
NIDA is not saying more about that need and making a greater
request. Or, is OMB running the show?

Dr. DureLL. Well, as I have described, I am rather new to this
process. But as I understand it, there is much that goes on in
informal conversations. But by the time the formal requests are
made, they are in line with what the administration sees as in the
ballpark consistent with what will be supported.

Mr. GILMAN. Are you satisfied with the $5 million?

Dr. DureLL. Am I personally satisfied with that?

Mr. GiLMmAN. Yes.

Dr. DureLL. I personally would like to see us have more money
to work with.

Mr. GiLMAN. You talked about a prevention action planning
group in NIDA. Who comprises that group?

Dr. DugeLL. I head the group. On it is Dr. Carl Leukefeld, the
deputy, division resource development; Bernard McColgan, head of
thfg prevention branch; Susan Lachter, head of our communications
office.

Mr. GiLmaN. How often do you get together?

Dr. DurgeLL. Once a week.

Mr. GiLman. What is your plan for the coming year?

Dr. DureLL. The plan for the coming year, as I described, has
been formulated. We are really working on plans for the fiscal year
1981. The plan for the coming year is well formulated.

Mr. GiLMAN. Is that plan you discussed before, of sending a little
tripklg out to each State, or taking a ride out there to see how it is
going’

Dr. DureLL. We have $11.2 million, not $500 million.

B
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Mr. GiLMAN. Would you be able to provide us with a copy of your
plan?
Dr. DURELL. Yes.

that the directors of the State agencies and the State prevention
coordinators who are funded by NIDA can then make more appro-
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Mr. GiLMAN. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask it be made part

of the record.
[The information follows:]

FiscaL YEAR 1980 PREVENTION PLAN

The basic goal of drug abuse prevention is to reduce or prevent drug use by
promoting positive human development. This involves improving an individual’s
ability to cope with stress and to make reasoned decisions about daily problems. In
addition, the process requires strengthening family and community ties so that
people have the resources and support to deal with life situations that could precipi-
tate drug use or other disruptive social behavior.

The federal role has been and will be increasingly to help local community groups
use their own resources; to stimulate and respond to a community’s awareness of its
special needs; and to build a data base which clearly indicates which program
strategies work best to reduce drug abuse among different target groups in varied
program settings.

The Institute’s activities in the prevention field are based upon the prevention
objectives outlined in the “1979 Federal Strategy on Drug Abuse’™:

To conduct on the possible causes of drug abuse and the differing characteristics
of users and non-users—particularly youth, who must be considered potentially
vulnerable to the adverse consequences of abusable, mind-altering substances.

To promote healthier, more attractive alternatives to drug use and help develop
the individual’s ability to rely on inner resources, skills and experiences; build more
constructive relationships with parents or family; and improve relationships with
peers, schools, and the community.

To promote reliance on peers, parents, schools, and the community as the most
effective channel for informing and guiding young people, and to assist these groups
in developing prevention programs relevant and appropriate for their unique situa-
tions.

To provide clear, factual, honest, and relevant information about drugs and to
disseminate this information to appropriate audiences.

To plan and develop materials for the special challenges facing women, ethnic
minorities, the poor, the elderly, those in rural areas, and other special populations.

To build the capacity of States and local communities to identify prevention
programs within the broad conceptual framework of providing positive alternatives
and effective programs for youth.

Public Law 96-681, the 1979 amendments to the Drug Abuse Act, provides that in
Fiscal Year 1980 a minimum of 7 percent of the drug abuse community program
funds appropriated under Section 410 of the Act be set aside for prevention activi-
ties. The new funds made available for prevention in fiscal year 1980, as a result,
will allow for the establishment of a new prevention grants program funded
through the State agencies for drug abuse prevention. In addition, the State preven-
tion coordinators program will be expanded to include all States and Territories and
a family initiative will be developed.

In fiscal year 1980 at izast $12 million in prevention activities supported by NIDA
will include the following:

The State Prevention Coordinators Program.—To establish a prevention coordina-
tor in each State drug abuse agency to enhance prevention programming.

Channel One.—A collaborative effort between the Prudential Insurance Company
of America and single State agencies for drug abuse to assist communities to
examine and create prevention programs for adolescents. This project offers an
excellent opportunity to determine how the public and private sectors can work
together effectively toward mutual goals. Seed money is provided to States to
support community-based alternatives programs.

New Prevention Community Assistants Grants.—Funds to be provided through the
State prevention coordinators to support community projects for prevention, par-
ticularly aimed at the special target population groups of women, the elderly,
youth, and in occupational settings.

Pyramid.—Technical assistance and methodology transfer to State and communi-
ty programming.

Center for Multicultural Awareness.—To establish a resource center and technical
assistance for consultation to minority programming along with materials develop-
ment.

National Prevention Evaluation Network.—A network pioneering in three
States—Wisconsin, New Jersey and Pennsylvania—to provide information, technical
assistance, and evaluative assistance for State and local prevention programs.
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Regional Prevention Training Coordinators.—Regional resource for prevention
coordiation and training. '

Family Initiatives—Assistance to parent groups organizing to prevent drug
abuse, including materials, informtion and networking activities.

Prevention Grants Program.—The fiscal year 1980 prevention budget also supports
the following ongoing grant projects designad to acquire new knowledge and vali-
date prevention strategies through evaluative research:

Research on Drug Abuse Prevention Techniques.—The first year of a 3-year
study of prevention strategies in 32 New York City school districts involving
5,000 students in grades 9-12. Jay Sexter, Principal Investigator.

Cost Effectiveness Evaluation: Drug Abuse Prevention.—A study by investiga-
tors at the University of Pennsylvania to determine the cost-effectiveness of
four major prevention modalities: information, education, alternatives, and in-
tervention (1st year). Teh-Wei Hu, Principal Investigator.

Seneca Center.—Family counseling for drug abuse prevention provided to
black and Puerto Rican youth in the Bronx (3rd year). Lillian Camego, Princi-
pal Investigator.

Ticada, Inc.—An evaluation of the use of the performing arts in alcohol and
drug abuse prevention among native Americans (8rd year). Jay Whitecrow
Pr}nmpal Ir;vestigator. . ’

Impact of a Georgia Drug Abuse Prevention Program.—An evaluation of “The
Life Skills for Mental Health” program, a statewﬁtie prevention effort involving
teachers and students in grades 1-2 (3rd year). Russell Dusewicz, Principal
Investigator.

Project Info, Inc.—An alternatives project for 5th and 6th grade students using
teachers and school-based resources. A film, curriculum, and teacher’s guidebook
are to be developed (8rd year). Ronald Rostan, Principal Investigator.

Issue Study: Impact Study, State Drug Usage Evaluation.—The 3rd year of a
3-year evaluation by University of Nevada of the Nevada Drug Abuse Preven-
tion Program using a sample of 10,000 students in grades 5, 7, 8. Len Trout
Principal Investigator. ’

Immigration Spcial Sgruice, Inc.—Family Circle—An evaluation and service
delivery .counsehng project to examine alternatives as drug abuse prevention
services in the Chinese community in Lower Manhattan (3rd year). David Hui
Principal Investigator. ’

THEE Door Prevention Research Project.—Drug Abuse prevention to youth
ages 8-12 at school and in the home and involving teachers, provided by the
Alpha Center in the Orange County Schools, operated by THEE Door of Orange
County (2nd year). George Pringle, Principal Investigator.

Shalom, Inc.—A prevention program emphasizing the use of interpersonal
skills provided in 13 high schools and elementary schools in Archdiocese of
Philadelphia (3rd year). Tom Klee, Principal Investigator.

Euvaluation of a Prevention Support System.—An evaluatior, of the Minnesota
Substance Abuse Prevention Program (2nd year). Richard Neuner, Principal
Investigator.

The Napa Experiment: Prevention Evaluation Research.—The measurement of
the effect of prevention strategies on variables such as self-esteem, decision
making skills, relationship with family and peers, drug knowledge, drug use,
and future intention to use drugs. The project is being carried out among
elementary and junior high school students (3rd year). Eric Schaps, Principal
Investigator. ’

In fiscal year 1981 at least 10 percent of the funds appropriated for drug abuse
community programs will be expended specifically for drug abuse prevention and
intervention. Current plans call for the allocation of a minimum of $16,100,000, or
more than two and a half times the fiscal year 1979 level for these activities. A
Prevention Action Planning Group has been established to guide planning and
policy decisions for 1981 expenditures as well as future year activities. This group
will develqp comprehensive strategy paper to serve as a blueprint for the direction
of prevention planning based upon the advice and discussion with interested persons
from both within and outside of the federal government.

T}’le prevention activities reported upon herein are those conducted by the Insti-
tute’s Prevention Branch. This report does not include the work of the Office of
Communications and Public Affairs, National Clearinghouse for Drug Abuse Infor-
mation, or the prevention services provided in the field by the personnel of drug
abuse treatment programs. Nor does it include the basic and applied research
program supported by the Institute which might, by increasing knowledge and
understanding of drug use itself, serve as a significant preventor.

Mr. GiLMAN. You also talk about a heroin strategy work group in
NIDA. Who comprises that work group? & Sroup
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Mrs. JounsoN. I am the Deputy Director for the Division of
Community Assistance. That is the treatment arm of the Institute.
It has been our division that has been the lead group in formulat-
ing a heroin strategy.

Mr. GiLMAN. Could you move the mike a little closer to you.

Mrs. JounsoN. Yes. As I was saying, the Division of Community
Assistance within NIDA has taken the lead role in this work
group. What we have begun to do is look at what can be done in
:cielillns of developing resources for treatment without additional

ollars.

It has nothing to do with the prevention campaign. What it deals
with is, if there are no additional dollars for treatment, and there
is an increase of heroin in this country, and it spreads, then what
can we do in terms of developing resources for treatment?

Mr. GiLMaN. It would be an interesting exercise. How do you do
that without dollars? .

Mrs. JounsoNn. It is very challenging. But what we have done is
look at within the Department where can resources be developed to
provide rehabilitation services for drug abusers.

As you know, within the Department of Health and Human
Services there are other agencies that do have some linkaging
vesponsibility in providing rehabilitation services. Those services
need to be beefed up, they need to be increased.

It has taken an initiative in that area. It is also looking at other
public service agencies within the department; for example, looking
at public health service hospitals, looking at the National Health
Service Corps, looking at manpower as well as other types of facili-
ty resources that could be used.

Mr. GiLman. How long has your group been in existence?

Mrs. JoHNSON. It is a very new effort. We have only met within
the month of April a couple of times. We are just starting.

[The following was received for the record:]

HEerOIN DATA AND TREATMENT RESOURCES STRATEGY WORK GROUPS

In August 1979, NIDA Director Dr. William Pollin established a Heroin Data
Work Group whose function is to monitor data from all sources concerning evidence
of increased availability of heroin supply and its impact on the drug abuse treat-
ment network. That group has met regularly during the ensuring months and has
provided much of the data available to assess this problem.

A second task group was convened by the Director in April 1980. This Treatment
Resources Strategy Work Group was charged, in face of mounting evidence of
increased heroin supply and the possibility of declining federal resources for treat-
ment services, with evaluating and recommending possible policy and program
changes in the operation of NIDA-supported treatment programs in the event it
becomes necessary to implement a reduction in the scope of NIDA treatment
support. This group has provided an initial report and is now further developing an
anlysis of alternative strategies.

Mr. GiLMAN. And you hope to evolve a naticnal plan for treating
heroin problems without money?

Mrs. JouNsON. As I mentioned, it is a very challenging effort.

Mr. Worrr. Would you yield a moment, please.

One factor in the whole treatment/rehabilitation area that I find
lacking is any activity of the Department of Labor in providing
some sort of outlet and jobs for people while they are in a treat-
ment program or once they are completed with the program.

Is there any effort being made in this direction at all?

Mrs. JounsoN. Yes; we have a number of initiatives with a
number of different agencies, including the Department of Labor.
We do have some work groups that include them. Right now we
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are trying to implement a program with the CETA program, where
CETA slots are used for drug abuse clients.

It is very difficult, but as a fourth level bureaucratic agency
within the Department, we are hoping an interdepartmental kind
of response can then be mounted with the various Secretaries of
Labor, HHS, so that the effort can be increased.

Mr. Worrr. Thank you.

Dr. DURgLL. One of the most successful joint efforts of that kind
has been the supportive work program which was recently report-
ed.

Mr. GizMAN. Dr. Durell, what has been the most effective effort
by NIDA in drug prevention and drug education?

Dr. DurgLL. I think the most effective effort has been the techni-
cal assistance network. You have tended to minimize its impor-
tance.

Mr. GiLMAN. I don’t intend to. We would like to know what it is.
I don’t intend to be cynical about what you are doing. We would
merely like to know what your best effort has been.

Dr. DureLL. I would consider the best effort has been the techni-
cal assistance network. Given the fact that NIDA’s prevention
money is a drop in the bucket, what one depends upon then is local
community, family, school, and then from local to statewide initia-
tives.

So, NIDA has seen that its most important role in this could be
in teaching these people, in supporting these people, in doing the
work that they want to do. So, I think we could present many
examples of successful local programs that were supported by
NIDA technical assistance.

So that rather than NIDA taking credit for the program itself,
what we can say is we are prcud that we have provided support
and technical assistance to a vast number of local efforts.

Mr. GiLMaN. You talked about the school program education
package being designed. How long has NIDA been working on that
school package? _

Dr. DureLL. The design of a school package is actually tentative-
ly planned in the fiscal year 1982 plan and is not a final plan in
and of itself. NIDA has been working with school programs for a
number of years. In fact, working with schools and working with
youth are one of the major areas of our activity.

One of the programs within that area which has been most
successsful is the ombudsman program. Another program in work-
ing with youth has been Project Info. So NIDA has been working
with schools for some time. But our thrust has not been the devel-
opment of a prepackaged curriculum.

We still have some doubts as to whether that is the best way for
us to go. But we have included that as one of the items in our fiscal
year 1982 plan. _

Mr. GimaN. Then this school program education package is
something you may not proceed further with.

Dr. DureLL. We may or may not do, that is correct.

Mr. GiLMAN. I see.

Does NIDA presently have a program for drug awareness, a
national program?

[The following was received for the record:]
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NaTIONAL DRUG ABUSE INFORMATION PROGRAM

In fiscal year 1981 the Institute will initiate a National Drug Abuse Information
Program. This will be a five year program designed to deglamorize and discourage
druz abuse by communicating current factual information about the effects of drugs
on the physical, behavioral, and mental health of drug users. The program will be
modeled after similar programs operated by National Heart, Lung and Blood Insti-
tute and the National Cancer Institute. This project will develop prevention mes-
sages tailored to specific groups within the populations.

Dr. DureLL. We have an evolving program. We do not at the
present have a national campaign going. But we have pieces of the
campaign.

Mr. Worrr. I want to just comment a minute. I think that new
marihuana film you have is very good.

Dr. DureLL. Thank you. I know the staff put a great deal of work
into developing that.

Mr. GiLMAN. What is NIDA’s capability to respond to a naticnal
emergency, a national crisis in drugs?

Dr. DureLL. NIDA would clearly require additional funding to
respond. Otherwise, at the moment, with NIDA’s current resources,
it can only give to one place by taking away from someone else.

Mr. Worrr. Dr. Durell, may we make a recommendation to you,
which I think the committee must. In view of the pending crisis
which we see arising and the intelligence that we have been ap-
prised of, that there be immediately set up a task force to make a
determination 2s to what the needs will be and how you are going
to meet this crisis.

If we do see, as is now very apparent, that this downturn in
addict population is starting to reflect a change in the curve, then I
think that we have to take steps to prevent this, as part of our own
preventicn program, attempting to take certain steps that would be
sort of a prophylaxis to the problem. :

Therefore, the committee is going to make a request of you—and
I wish you would pass it to Dr. Pollin and the other people in-
volved—that you address this overall problem and come up with
some new direction, so to speak, to be able to meet head on the
crisis that we see. If there is anything this committee can do in the
way of attempting to sound a red alert, this is what we are doing.

We feel that your job is not going to be an easy one for the
future, but unless you are prepared for this, we are going to see
some very dire circumstances.

Dr. DureLL. We welcome your advice and support on this, Mr.
Cha1rr_nan. As we have mentioned, we have established such a
committee. But with your advice, we shall clearly give it higher
priority. .

Mr. G}LMAN. I might add that this alert, this concern is not just
from this committee. It is based on an intelligence assessment that
1s going around to all of the narcotic agencies in the Federal
Government.

So, I would assume that there would have been some planning
and preparation, where you have an intelligence assessment that
says we are about to have a major flow of narcotics hitting our
Nation, that there should be some crisis planning.

Dr. DUuReLL. As we have described, we have been working on
such a plan, but we will continue to give it high priority.
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Mr. Worrr. We would like to make a request of the agency that
we receive a response from you as to what steps you feel we should
take in order to meet this problem head on.

Dr. DureLL. Very good.

‘Mr. WoLrr. I would make the request of you that you be in
direct communication—not you, but NIDA be in direct communica-
tion with us on this matter.

Dr. DurgLL. Yes, sir.

Mr. GiLMAaN. I want to thank the panel.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Worrr. Thank you very much.

The next panel is Mr. Julio Martinez, director, New York State
D1v§51on of Substance Abuse Services, and Mr. Robert E. Wallace,
chairman, Commission on Alcohol and Substance Abuse, Preven-
tion and Education.

Mr. MARTINEZ. Mr. Chairman, would it be possible to bring Dr.
Lipton to the table?

Mr. WoLrr. Please do.

Would you take the oath.

Do you sclemnly swear the testimony you will give will be the
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. MARTINEZ. I do.

Mr. WaLLace. I do.

Dr. Lipron. I do.

TESTIMONY OF JULIO MARTINEZ, DIRECTOR, NEW YORK
STATE DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE SERVICES

Mr. MARTINEZ. Mr. Chairman, distinguished committee members
and staff, I appreciate the opportunity to speak to you about the
heroin problem in New York State.

I talk to you today first as a recovered addict who knows the
heroin problem from my own experience and, second, as director of
the New York State Division of Substance Abuse Services, the
State’s drug treatment and rehabilitation agency.

I'm not here to “‘cry wolf” or to create a false sense of crisis. I'm
here to tell you the plain facts. And the facts from the Federal
Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA), Attorney General Civi-
letti, the New York City Police Department, hospital reports, and
our agency surveys show the heroin problem is back, maybe strong-
er than ever.

Let me summarize the situation we face with just a few statis-
tics. Between 1978 and 1979 drug dependent deaths in New York
City rose 77 percent; heroin emergency room episodes in the city
increased 46 percent; admissions to drug programs throughout the
State with heroin as primary drug of abuse were up 26 percent;
admissions to methadone programs increased 22 percent and de-
toxification program admissions increased 40 percent; opiate ar-
rests in New York City rose 11 percent.

These increases are the result of a huge influx of high-quality
heroin entering the United States and New York City in particu-
lar, from Iran, Afghanistan, and Pakistan.

The total illicit opium production in Iran, Afghanistan, and Paki-
stan during 1979 was about 1,500 metric tons. For comparison sake,
consider that the U.S. heroin epidemic of the late 1960’s and early
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1970’s was fueled by only 80 tons of opium from "i_"‘f;rkey. During
that epidemic there were 700,000 addicts in the United States. We
are now talking about the staggering potential for nearly 20 times
that number. . .

To compound the problem, Middle Eastern heroin being sold on
city streets has tripled in purity, and thus potency, over the past
year. In the summer of 1979, the average purity of street heroin
was about 3 percent; it is now 9 percent. Some samples ranged as
high as 19 percent. .

Preliminary studies by our research staff seem to point toward
greater heroin involvement by those under age 20. Between 1978
and 1979, there was a 24-percent increase in the number of young-
sters under age 16 arrested for felony possession or sale of heroin,
morphine, and opium. Arrests for those aged 16 to 20 years rose 20

ercent.

P My major concern in light of these developments is simple: How
are the Division of Substance Abuse Services and the State of New
York going to confront and combat the impending heroin epidemic
on top of our other drug problems. The outlook is not very promis-
ing.
To meet the rise in inflation and an increase in allowable costs
without spending any additional Federal funds, the Natlonal Insti-
tute on Drug Abuse cut available treatment slots in New York
State in 1980. Funding these slots, to provide services to 667 sub-
stance abusers, would cost approximately $1.35 million. To make
matters worse, the presidential budget request for 1981 totally
eliminates Federal formula grant funds for drug treatment and
rehabilitation. o

The picture on the State front is not better. State appropriations
for drug abuse services have been slashed from $162 million in
1975 to about $60 million in 1979; our agency’s State-supported
work force has dropped from 4,830 to 220. The drug problem has
continued to grow steadily over that 4-year period. .

The number of substance abusers in New York State is now
more than 570,000; current funds available are sufficient to treat
fewer than 50,000. _ . _

Despite all the indications of a heroin epidemic and actual fa_ct’;s
of widespread drug use, funding has been reduced. I think it's
important to try to understand why. o

Society, and the medical and science communities, have spent a
great many years and vast amounts of resources to conquer ill-
nesses such as tuberculosis, polio, and cancer. These illnesses have
stood as challenges to our knowledge and skills. |

Pick up any newspaper or turn on the television and you’ll see
movie stars, sports figures, or statesmen campaigning for favorite
causes: muscular dystrophy, multiple sclerosis, and other diseases.
I'm certainly not disputing the need for that, I just want to con-
trast it with the number of people who stand up to let the public
know about the need for treating substance abusers.

Let’s face it, drug abuse isn’t attractive and the people I repre-
sent don’t have a constituency to fight for them.

The public needs to understand drug abuse a little better. No one
chooses to become a heroin addict or a pillhead, just as no one
chooses to die of cancer or suffer from polio. Drug abuse 1s a
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matter of human condition: It's a matter of suffering, starvation,
inability to cope, and hundreds of other pressures and problems
that lead to drugs.

You want me to fight the war, but I can’t do it without the
weapons. Most of my work has been to get those who control the
resources to recognize that fact. I've walked the halls; I've talked to
newspapers, radio and television and the public; I've attended hear-
ings; I've sent letters, street surveys, news clips, press releases; I've
listened to what concerns you and what concerns the person on the
street.

I'm not here tooting my horn. I'm here to let you know what the
feelings are on the front lines of the drug battle. I can sit here and
talk all day, but that won’t accomplish what I want. Tell me now,
will we get help? I can’t go home and tell the troops that relief is
on its way if it isn’t coming.

It may sound dramatic, but the reality is that we deal with the
casualties and tragedies of the drug war, and the future doesn’t
look optimistic.

We are on the verge of a heroin epidemic that has the potential
to be the worst we've ever seen. We are facing rampant use of
marihuana, PCP, cocaine, and other drugs by our children. Head
shops now sell kits for converting heroin and cocaine so they can
be smoked instead of snorted or injected. We are seeing vast num-
bers of adults who are misusers of prescription drugs. Some head
shops in New York City are actually selling marihuana and illicit
pills over the counter. We have high-profit PCP dealers, cheap
available, high-quality heroin; rock and movie stars who tout drug
use.

The State and Federal response to this stark reality is, reduce
funding.

We can be fiscal conservatives, but let’s be humane and realistic
too. The fact remains that drug treatment does work; I'm a testi-
mony to that. But it can’t work unless we give it a chance and
provide services to the people in need.

We know that for every $6,000 we spend for drug treatment, we
save $25,000 in welfare, medicaid, law enforcement, and correction-
al services costs. Drug treatment is cost-effective, can save money
in the long run and, above all, can save lives.

Please don’t let what I've said fall on deaf ears. Tell your asso-
ciates and colleagues that so far we are doing the job with what we
have. We aren’t losing the war, but our battle plan desperately
needs a transfusion, not dope, but money.

Cuts in drug funding will only result in more casualties, more
waste, and more tragedy. I'll walk the streets with you and show
you who loses out when the money isn’t put into treatment pro-
grams.

It is time for a renewed commitment on the part of the legisla-
ture. We are doing everything that is humanly possible to save the
endangered lives of our young and others who are threatened by
drugs, but we need the resources or we will be unable to hold our
own in this fight any longer.

I've been waiting to hear some good news. For 14 months I've
served as director of the division of substance abuse services, and
I'm still waiting. I hope the good news comes soon.

63-927 0 - 80 - 6
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Ladies and gentlemen, permit me to quote a famous statesman. I
guess he summed it up in these few words:

It is vain, sir, to extenuate the matter. The gentlemen may cry, peace, peace! But
there is no peace. The war has actually begun! The next gale that sweeps from the
north will bring to our ears the ciash of resounding arms. Our brethren are already
in the field! Why stand we here idle? What is it that the gentlemen wish? What
would they have? Is life so dear or peace so sweet as to be purchased at the price of
chains and slavery? Forbid it, Almighty God. I know not what course others may
take, but as for me, give me liberty or give me death!

And I bring something, because I honestly mean that. And I am
committed at this point. Given the nature and scope of what is
going on in the State, I am prepared to recommend to the Gover-
nor of the State of New York to collapse my agency at the expense
of removing my job. And I brought a little something, because this
is where we are at at this point in time, given the epidemic crisis
that we have here. It is not drama; it is reality. And I wish that
that would go with my testimony [displaying a noose].

The CHAIRMAN. You don’t want us to hang everybody, do you?

Mr. MARTINEZ. At the rate we are going you might as well. We
all hang together, or we all hang separately.

Let me show you some charts here to give you a general idea of
what we are talking about. Increase in purity of straight heroin in
New York City, from 2 percent in 1979, you can see that that is
rising, and it will continue to go up.

Proportion of heroin in New York City from Southwest Asia, 20
percent in 1979. It has risen to 48 percent. All I can say, New York
City will probably have a real hot summer.

As far as arrests—in 1979, up 24 percent—and this was under 16
years and younger, which is telling you we do not have adults
selling drugs now, we have a younger population who can walk in
and walk right back out, up 20 percent; 16 to 20, up 5.5 percent
over 20 years, which shows the older addict, or the so-called guy
dealing is no longer dealing. He is using younger people, so these
figures have dropped.

If there are any statistical questions you would like to ask, a
breakdown in terms of numbers, or how we came up with the
numbers, I have Dr. Lipton here who will be more than willing to
respond. If you have any questions for me, I guess I will answer
them now, or wait until Mr. Wallace finishes his testimony.

Mr. Worrr. I want to thank you, Mr. Martinez, for a very com-
prehensive and dramatic statement, and one I think that touches
the heart of the problem.

I do think that it would be advisable to have Mr. Wallace talk
first, and then we will question them as a panel.

Mr. MARTINEZ. Fine.

[Mr. Martinez’ prepared statement appears on p. 122.]

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT E. WALLACE, CHAIRMAN, COMMISSION
ON ALCOHOL AND SUBSTANCE ABUSE PREVENTION AND
EDUCATION

Mr. WaLLACE. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I too
want to add my voice to that of Mr. Martinez, and thank you for
being here. I am particularly glad to have you here, because 1
cannot get anybody to really listen to me when I talk about preven-
tion. I am glad at least I have this opportunity.
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Much of what Julio has already said is a kind of reflection of the
failure of prevention in the State, not only the State but across the
country as well. '

The agency of which I am the chairman is just about 2 years old.
It was created in April of 1978. Tragically enough, I am the second
chairman it has had in that brief tenure. And our job is to essen-
tially be responsible for the school-based prevention effort within
New York State. We have some other responsibilities as well, but
that is our principal function.

And we, for example, in fiscal years 1978-80, we were in a
position to give away $18.6 million to school-based programs
around the State. Of the 732 districts in New York State, we fund
about 85 to 90 of them.

Mr. WoLrr. You are the organization that was going to get cut
$10 million?

Mr. WALLACE. Ours is the organization essentially put out of
business by the Governor. We were not included in his executive
budget. It was restored by the legislature. It was restored to, I
think, $14 million.
thMtr. WoLrr. You might know that we did have some little role in

at.

Mr. WaLLACE. Thank you very much. That is an interesting
development, because although the money was restored to provide
money to the districts, there was no money for this commission to
continue to operate.

Mr. GILMAN. As a result of that, are you then out of business?

Mr. WALLACE. As a result of that, the commission is out of
business with the exception of myself and an executive assistant.

Mr. GiLMAN. Who will be taking over that responsibility?

Mr. WaLLAce. We are not sure at this point. That is an issue
being considered and negotiated by the legislature and the Gover-
nor’s office.

Mr. Wourr. I do want you to know that this committee was
successful in getting the entire New York delegation to send a
letter to the Governor requesting a change.

Mr. WaLLAcE. I don’t know anybody who didn’t send a letter. We
have gotten an awful lot of suppport as a result of that action. And
the legislature in their collective wisdom decided to put us back
into the budget to that extent. We do not know what the future is
going to hold.

The big danger to that kind of action is, it suggested the disman-
tling of the entire prevention effort in New York State. We think
that should not be done, obviously. We have registered those feel-
ings with all the people we need to. But apparently the public feels
essentially the same way because in the course of our efforts we
reach up to 100,000 kids across the State. And we do have some
very interesting and exciting things in attempts to keep them off of
drugs and alcohol.

I kind of think maybe I ought to stop there and let you ask the
kinds of questions you would like to ask.

[Mr. Wallace’s prepared statement appears on p. 124.]

Mr. WoLrr. My concern is, as you have indicated, your talk
falling on deaf ears.
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Mr. MARTINEZ. That was my statement, Mr. Chairman. I swear
to that, too.

Mr. Worrr. OK. The fact that this committee is here is an
indication that we are not deaf at all. We are listening long and
hard. The activities of this committee are in addition to our other
activities as Members of Congress. This is a select committee. But I
can tell you that we meet the same frustrations that you do,
because we have pledged to go out of existence by the end of this
year, not that we may not come back in some other form or be
reincarnated in some way. The fact is that most of the media have
come to the conclusion that drug abuse, as such, and the problems
of drug abuse, are over in this country. It is an unfortunate circum-
stance that there must be the constant repetition of the problems
and how they are continuing to operate within our society.

Now, as the director in New York State, are you getting the
support that you think you need? What effect do you think the
question of the cut of $40 million at the Federal level will mean to
New York State?

Mr. MARTINEZ. Well, let me say that in terms of 409 money it
would mean the elimination—and I think you heard what type of
staff I have right here—the elimination of 129 federally supported
lines. And according to Federal and State guidelines, the lines that
I will be using are people who are supposed to regulate these
programs, whether it be methadone programs or intervention pro-
grams. So in a sense my arms are being cut off. And someone is
asking me to do a function that is almost humanly impossible.

I then cannot ask the programs to be responsible and account-
able if I don’t have the staff and the manpower to oversee these
programs, to see how they are spending their money, to see if the
clients are getting equal treatment and so on and so on.

Mr. WorLrr. What percentage of your activity is directed to New
York City?

Mr. MArTINEZ. When you say percentage, in terms of what?

Mr. WoLrr. Resources. What percentage of your resources are
directed at New York City. You handle the entire State?

Mr. MarTINEZ. I would say that is 99 percent of the State alloca-
tion, that is Federal money, State money, and third party reim-
bursement money, all goes out to the community.

Mr. Worrr. That I know. But how about to New York City?

Mr. MARTINEzZ. About 75 percent.

Mr. Worrr. Does that follow the addict population, figures on the
addict population?

Dr. LiproN. The State of New York has a responsibility beyond
just the addict. About 77 percent of the addicts are in New York
City. If you add in Nassau, Suffolk, Westchester, the immediate
area, you are probably talking about 90 percent of the addicts. But
the problems in New York also consist of PCP abuse, cocaine
abuse, prescription drug misuse. These are problems which are
statewide and not concentrated.

Mr. WorLrr. You quoted a figure of some 570,000 substance
abusers. Can you break that down for us?

Mr. MARTINEZ. Yes, we will.

By the way, Mr. Chairman, as I give you a breakdown, let me
also add New York City is probably the mecca for substance abuse.
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Yet our Federal share only amounts to 17 percent. We are taking a
cut at the time when we are faced with a heroin epidcmic.

And T just feel, and I would say to Dr. Pollin—he is a dear man
and a friend—cut someplace else, where guys don’t shoot heroin,
they shoot potatoes. I have junkies on the streets. I can go to some
of the places—and I have been to other places. They are not heroin
addicts. Yet I am asked to take the same cut that the next State is
taking. And I am saying, hell, no, and I have told them that; not
that he is listening. .

Dr. LirroN. I can give you a profile of the substance abusing
population in New York State as of the midyear, 1979.

We had in total about 213,900 narcotic abusers. These are people
who are using heroin and illicit methadone. Most are heroin users.

Mr. WoLrr. How does that compare with previous users? Do you
have anything?

Dr. LiproN. Well, that is an interesting question at this juncture,
because the middle of 1979 is when we began to see the upturn.
And since then, our projections are that we probably are dealing
with somewhere in the neighborhood of 240,000 narcotic abusers.
But the full question is also—to reiterate what I said before—we
also have many heavy users of nonnarcotic substances—cocaine,
hallucinogens, inhalants, the nonmedical use of tranquilizers, seda-
tives, stimulants; 407,600 people.

In addition to that, we have other active abusers of nonnarcotic
substances, the same substances I mentioned before, consisting of
387,900 people.

Now, this is not simply someone who used it once in a lifetime.
These are people who are actively involved on an almost daily
basis with dependence-producing substances.
thMr?' WoLrr. How do you collect your figures? How reliable are

ey?

Dr. Lipron. We triangulate on these figures. We have been oper-
ating since 1972 with continuing surveys of the population, house-
hold surveys, college population surveys, school surveys of all of
the secondary schools, both public and parochial.

We also continuously monitor 13 separate indicators throughout
the State, which is how those figures that Mr. Martinez gave you
before were derived—the arrest data, the deaths, the admissions to
treatment for heroin as primary drug of abuse, serum hepatitis B+
cases, admissions to prison detoxification, new admissions and
readmissions to methadone treatment, morphine positive urinal-
yses, quinine positive urinalyses, and others. The third leg of the
epidemioclogical triangle consists of continuous street studies con-
ducted by ethnographically trained ex-addicts who observe and
report daily on high drug use and drug copping areas noting
changes in the drug scene. These three kinds of data give us a
current picture of as well as the trends in drug abuse in New York.
All of our sources of data, whether from surveys, indicators or
direct observation, are pointed toward an exponential increase in
heroin use.

Mr. Worrr. How do you get the death data? We heard just a few
minutes ago that New York City is not furnishing any data.

Dr. LiproN. I was not here at the time, but I understand what he
said from other people who were here.

!
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His office sends the death certificates over to the New York City
Department of Health. The New York City Department of Health
has a Division of Biostatistics which has a small unit headed by a
woman named Frieda Nelson. She takes all of those death certifi-
cates and compiles them into the various categories of death, as
stipulated in the ICDA code. The heroin deaths are recorded as
304.9. And we get an annual tally from Frieda Nelson’s office, and
we can also get it quarterly. We can even get it weekly.

Mr. Worrr. But she takes the information furnished, does she
not, by the medical examiner?

Dr. LirtonN. All of the medical examiners in the city. He is just
one of them.

Mr. WoLrr. In the State.

Dr. Lirton. No, in the city, sir. He is the chief. But the death
certificates are stamped by the medical examiner, the Bronx medi-
cal examiner, the Brooklyn, the Queens. I saw them the day before
yesterday.

Mr. Worrr. But his statement was, there is really no accurate
count of the amount of OD’s that we have from narcotics since he
11s9 ’;13ot adequately staffed and has not furnished any figures since

Dr. LiptoN. Weil, I am not in a position to sit in his office and
see what goes on. I can tell you what I know. And that is that
when Ted Schramm worked for the Office of Drug Abuse Policy in
the White House, he went to DiMaio who was predecessor to Gross,
before Baden came in, and they offered them a position.

Nick Kozel was there with Ted Schramm. He works for NIDA.
They offered him a statistician, and they got one. So I do not know
premsiely what they do with that person, but they do have some-
body ‘here who is supposedly in position to do so.

In addition——

Mr. WoLFF. Are you saying that they have a statistician?

Dr. L;PTON. I don’t know if they still have, but they were given
Sne ?{t. that time. The record that he maintains really consists of
dwo*h inds. One kind 1s those that are immediately diagnosable
bea;r ﬁ—chromc narcotism, ingestion of heroin, whatever it might

ei en.thcfg'e are some pending further autopsy, pending chemi-
gﬁ éxamination, or in some pending status. At the end of the year,

ose are reconciled and there is an addition to the total which is
accumula%gq weekly in Frieda Nelson’s office. So that when these
cgme to : lzl'leda. Nelson, they come as death certificates, with a
? amp, with a sign, the name of the condition that the person died
r(i\I/In, the localgy of residence, and all kinds of other data.
dofs r:tV}’OLclli‘_I«‘. The point he made is the fact that in those that are
e1 ntnde (iy 1scernible, he can determine that they are narcotics-
’Ii‘eh a ef _eaflhs. But in those areas that are questionable, he cannot.
nufrf ﬁe?rgf" d eeas}allgi }gl?g rléea&ngifrestimates, very substantially, the

Dr. Lisron Tt ot ributable to narcotics.

Mr. Worrr. I might say i
your figures,
maybe have conservative estimates.g ©, based upon their figures,
Dr. Lirron. No question about the fact t

the total, because there are always some hat they underestimate

which are suspected to be
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narcotic deaths, but are listed as unideterminable within a category
of the 304 series. ‘

At the end of the year, those come as unspecified narcotics
deaths.

Now, the ICDA codes list them by drug, so they have it by
volume within each one of the categories.

Mr. Worrr. Unfortunately, we came to a point where he said you
had to have a spike in your arm before you had a determination
there was a narcotic-related death.

Dr. LiproN. If you saw the death certificates, you would see
chronic narcotism, injection of heroin. This is not in every case,
however.

Mr. WoLrr. We are talking about heroin here today and the
effects of heroin. Certainly with the great amount of attention
being paid to heroin, many times there is the tendency to play
down the other substances, the mind-altering substances that are
available in society today. We don’t have a handle on that at all.

There is a very interesting development recently on the question
of cocaine overdoses. Have you had any experience with that at
all? Do you know whether or not there have been any cocaine
overdose deaths in New York?

Dr. Lipton. I cannot respond to that.

Mr. MARTINEZ. Let me just respond to it this way. Most of those
that can afford cocaine can probably have their own physician
come out and bail them out if they did have an OD. I am talking
about your so-called affluent. It is not a drug of choice in the
poorer areas. You have to be very bullish, and probgbly go to
Merrill Lynch nowadays with inflation. Even the addict is suffering
from inflation.

Mr. WorLrr. Mr. Wallace, you are chairman of an alcohol and
substance abuse prevention?

Mr. WALLACE. That is right. .

Mr. Worrr. Now, we have not even touched or the question of
alcohol here. Could you give us any insight as to what is happening
in that area? )

Mr. WaLLAce. It is my understanding that that problem is more
severe than substance abuse—if you consider other than alcohol.
We find very young children—the reports we get are young chil-
dren come to school intoxicated, high, they drink a lot.of beer,
wine. Some are drinking whisky. We are down to the sixth and

seventh grades.
Mr. VVgOLFF. There is an interaction of alcohol abuse and drus

abuse today. o _

Mr. MarTiNEZ. Mr. Chairman, the commission is comprised of
three people. I don’t think that Bob and myself should try to talk
on behalf of Dr. Blume, because Dr. Blume is the head of alcohol-
ism, and I think in all fairness to both of us, to put it in the proper
perspective, we can talk about drug treatment and he can talk
about the prevention and education.

Mr. WoLrF. Let’s talk about the question of drug treatment. Are
you addressing the problem of the combined use of booze and pills
or booze and drugs?

Mr. MARTINEZ. Yes, we are.

Mr. WovrrrF. How are you doing that?

A
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Mr. MARTINEZ. Well, in terms of whatever data we are collecting,
we are sharing that with Dr. Blume’s staff and hopefully, given the
limited amount of money we have, we are trying to develop some
model programs that deal with individuals who have cross-addic-
tion, who are experimenting with marihuana, cocaine, or various
other substances, including alcohol.

Mr. WoLrF. In the prevention area at the present time are you
doing anything about educating people to the interacticr. that
takes place?

Mr. WALLACE. Yes, we talk about polydrug use.

Mr. Worrr. I am not only talking about polydrug use; I am
talking now of the danger of mixing the two.

Mr. WaLrace. Specifically, no. We have not gotten into that.

Mr. WoLrr. This is something that is a great danger.

Mr. WALLACE. In treatment they do. But in prevention we are
not dealing with the dangers of mixture. We are trying to keep
them out of it altogether. So we do talk about alcoholism and the
dangers of alcohol abuse, just as we talk about the dangers of
substance abuse.

Mr. Worrr. What troubles me is the fact that on a pack of
cigarettes we have a warning that this is harmful to your health,
but on a bottle of booze we don’t say anything about the fact that
there might be an interaction if they take some sort of tranquilizer
or other drug with the booze.

I think it is about time we addressed ourselves to that type of
problem. There is a very high correlation between cigarette smok-
ing and drinking booze. I know the Office of Smoking and Health
has a large sum of money to do some work in that general area, to
try to show the relationship between smoking and drinking, par-
ticularly as it affects young people.

I wonder if you could tell us, Mr. Wallace, are you directing
special efforts toward minority groups, since there is a high inci-
dence within minority groups?

Mr. WaLrAce. Well, if you examine the programs that we sup-
port generally around the State, and specifically in communities
like New York City, there is great concentration in those communi-
ties where the minority population is very high. And so we do
support all 32 districts in New York, and New York City has a
large minority school population at this point. The same would be
true in most of the other large urban areas where we are able to
support programs.

Mr. WorrrF. Mr. Gilman.

Mr. GiLmaN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

l\lfg Martinez, your office oversees the treatment centers, is that
right.

Mr. MarTINEZ. That is right.

StNtI;r:’ ILMAN. How many treatment centers are there in the
ate?

Mr. MARTINEZ. Approximately 320 funded programs consisting of
about 650 clinics.

Mr. GiLMAN. Treatment centers?

Mr. MARTINEZ. Not centers. Wait a minute. There are so many to
keep up with. You see, you have to break it down.

We have methadone. Then we have——
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Mr. GiLMAN. Is that under your program?

Mr. MarTiNEz. Yes. That treats approximately 33,000 people. I
cannot break out exactly all the physical locations.

Mr. GILMAN. Are you in charge of the State institutions on
narcotics?

Mr. MArTINEZ. No. We do not have any.

Dr. LiproN. We used to have.

Mr. GiLmaN. There are no longer any.

Mr. MarTINEzZ. We had two but we phased them out, which were
Masten Park and Manhattan. That is now under the division for

outh.
Y Mr. GiLMAN. You have the nonprofit organizations and the vol-
untary organizations, all come within your province.

Mr. MARTINEZ. Right. '

Mr. GiLMaN. What sort of a budget do you have to work with?

Mr. MARTINEZ. Right now, about $50 million in State local assist-
ance funds.

Mr. GiLmaN. You dispense that amongst these various centers?

Mr. MarTniEZ. Exactly. . '

Mr. GiLMAN. How many people do you have working in your
agency?

Mr. MARTINEZ. It is right there on the paper. 220 State-supported
positions.

Mr. GiLmAN. 220 people.

Mr. MARTINEZ. From a staff back in 1973 of 4,000 and change.

Mr. GiMAN. Really, you are a disbursing agent, aren’t you?

Mr. MARTINEZ. Funding.

Mr. GiLMAN. You are the vehicle through which funds flow from
both the Federal and the State into the local treatment centers?

Mr. MARTINEZ. Right. _ .

Mr. GiLmaN. How will this cutback that NIDA is expecting, or
that will be taking place, how will that affect your program?

Mr. MArTINEZ. Well, as far as the agency, what I am going to
propose is like I said in the statement, is to propose to the Gover-
nor that he dismantle the agency. After those cuts it won’t have
any function.

Mr. GiLMAN. You won’t be able to exist at all without the NIDA
money.

Mr.y MArTINEZ. How can I lose 129 staff members, when their
responsibility is tc regulate methadone programs, intervention pro-
grams, where we have to be accountable to the people of the State
of New York as to where and how their moneys are being spent?

Mr. GiLMAN. As you address the budget for this year in the
State, did you take into account the possibility you were not going
to have the NIDA money? _

Mr. MarrinEz. I tell you, I don’t know what NIDA is doing. I
wasn’t assuming or second-guessing them. My thought was that the
money was forthcoming, from what we understood.

Mr. GiLmMaN. When did you first learn it was not forthcoming?

Mr. MaARTINEZ. I found out later from Dr. Pollin when I got it in
script.

MII)r. GiLMAN. When was that, Mr. Martinez.

Mr. MarTINEZ. We found out about it about 2 months ago, when
most of our people were going up to Washington.

—n
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Mr. GiLmaN. Was that time enough for you to address a State
budget to make up for any loss of funds?

Mr. MARTINEz. It is too late, because by then they were working
on our cuts.

Mr. GiLMAN. And you were not able to make up for the loss of
Federal money in your State budget?

Mr. MA}}TINEz. No. I sent a lot of telegrams, mailgrams. The only
thing I did not send was candygrams, because no money was
coming in. But I did everything humanly possible to tell them that
New York State could not deal with this cut, there was no way in
hell we could deal with this cut.

Mr. GiLMaN. You made that known to NIDA?

Mr. MARTINEZ. Right.

Mr. GiLmMaN. When will you have to go out of business?

Mr. MARTINEZ. At the rate things are going, I still have not met
with the governor to discuss it, but I would say by the end of next
yeﬁl’f, 1?}81, given the cuts.

r. GILMAN. You are going to recommend that he close ?

. Mr. _I}J/IARTINEZ. And I will show you that in writing if you Sv}vlggt
o see it.

Mr. GILMAN. And you have already closed shop in Mr. Wallace’s.

Mr. WALLACE. Eventually we have, yes. Our staff is dispersed all
over the State.

Mr. GiLman. Will there be any narcotics office at all i
office closes and Mr. Wallace’s offi?:’e is without personnel?l it your

M_r. WaLLACE. In prevention there will be roughly $15 million to
be given away.

Mr. Wovrrr. Who will give it away?

Mr. WaLLack. That is a decision that to my knowledge has not
yeltVI bee(x;.r made. W !

r. GILMAN. Without your offices there will be no r i

agency or vehicle in New York State. esponsible

Mr. MarTiNEZ. They may come up with a vehicle, they may just
att;;tach the agencies to Mental Health, which would be the next
step.

Mr. GiLMAN. Is there a narcotics office under Men i
the State? Dr. Lipton is saying no. fal Health in

Dr. LipToN. No.

Mr. GiLMAN. There is in the Health Department, but that is an
enforcement agency, isn’t it?

Mr. MARTINEZ. Right.

Mr. GII:MAN; And in State police, they have a narcotics bureau.
But that is the extent of narcotics in the local State of New York
is it not? ’

Mr. MarTINEZ. That is right. And they are being cut.

Mr. GiLMAN. What is the total fund, then, that the State budget
made available for narcotics education and services—education was
hol\vlsi ].'nl‘ln(;h?

r. WALLACE. The grand total would run around $15. illion.
Mr. GiLMAN. And Mr. Martinez, your total budget? $15:5 million
Dr. Lipron. The total budget, including medicaid reimbursement,

all possible third-party funds, tax levy funds from localities, private
donations, the total Federal contribution, all of our local assistance

e
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money, and the 409 money, every bit of the dollars amounts to
$133.6 million.

Mr. GiLMAN. And of that $133 million, how much is Federal?

Dr. LirtoN. The Federal portion is $28.7 million.

Mr. GiLMAN. That is last year’s?

Dr. LiproN. That is 1979-1980.

Mr. WoLrFr. That includes medicaid?

Dr. LirtoN. No. That is $22.8 million.

Mr. WoLFF. You are talking Federal reimbursement?

Dr. LiproN. Federal reimbursement for medicaid.

Mr. Worrr. Then you have to add the $28 million and $22
million?

Dr. LiptoN. I separated the two.

Mr. MARTINEZ. You have to understand. When we count our
money, we are talking about hard cash—State appropriations, Fed-
eral appropriations. That other money, the programs have to
pretty much get it, if they can get somebody on their program that
is eligible for welfare or medicaid.

Mr. GiLMaN. How many hard dollars did the State put into your
budget?

Mr. MARTINEZ. $52.3 million in local assistance funds and in
State purposes, $9.3. We have these figures.

Mr. GiMAN. You have about $60 million there and $15 million
there.

Mr. WaLLace. We don't in the traditional sense get Federal
funds. Our money is all State money. We recover about $8 million
under social security, and we have been able to recover an addi-
tional $700,000 under a title 20 training contract. But we in the
traditional sense don’t get those funds.

Mr. GiLMAN. The State put $15 million into your budget?

Ir. WALLACE. Yes.

Mr. GiLMAN. $15 million and $60 million—about $75 million is
what New York State spent last year to narcotics. ,

It would seem to me our good State of New York is not doing its
fair share of trying to help in this severe problem. I would assume
that we have a great deal more tc do in addressing that problem
with the State administration.

Mr. MarTINEZ. I will second that.

Can I add something else, which I don’t think was taken into
account?

On top of the 409 money, we at the treatment end have to shave
off 7 percent. Given the epidemic—and I have to give it to my good
friend here—to be candid I won't be interested in giving him my 7
percent if I can help it. I would like to get that back.

Mr. GiLmaN. Just one last question.

Mr. Martinez, how many people are in your programs?

Mr. MARTINEZ. That is Doug’s department.

Dr. LiptoN. At the end of January 1980, we had in funded
programs, that is funded through the State, 44,574 people. In addi-
tion, in nonfunded programs, that are receiving some direct Feder-
al moneys and so forth, another 7,676 people. We are talking about
over 51,000 people in treatment in New York State.

Mr. GiLMaN. Most of these are hardcore addicts, aren’t they?

Dr. LiptonN. No. I would say that is roughly 50 percent.
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Mr. GiMAN. All right. Thank you.

Mr. MARTINEZ. We would be more than willing to leave this
information with you.

Mr. WoLrr. We see our Federal authorities standing by. We
wonder if our State authorities could stand by while we have some
of the other people here.

Mr. MarTiNEz. That is what I am here for. We represent the
people of the State of New York. We are here to hear their gripes
and beefs, not that we can do much to help, but I will listen.

Mr. WorrFrF. I understand next week there is going to be a State
hearing. I am communicating with Senator Padavan the fact that
we would be very much interested in getting the results of his
hearing as well, so we can be acquainted fully with the State
problem.

Mr. GiLmaN. Which of your agencies did the drug awareness day
program in the State of New York?

Mr. MARTINEZ. We did.

Mr. Giman. I want to commend you. I think it was a great
program. I wish you had publicized it statewide. We didn’t know it
was a State program. We took part in the program. We thought it
was excellent. We see a lot of the clips coming in around the State
from various seminars held. I want to commend you for it.

Mr. Worrr. Just before you leave, how do you feel about the
Federal materials that you get?

Mr. WALLACE. In prevention we have made great use of them.
They have been very, very helpful. He is no longer there either,
but we had for a time the gentleman who develops a whole public
information approach. And he made great, great use of your mate-
rials. And you may recall, you and I corresponded with respect to
the whole marihuana issue. Mr. Pawlak, the gentleman, was very,
very resourceful in tapping into all of the NIDA materials, and
getting it out to the communities where people can use it best.

Mr. Worrr. I want to let you know that this committee was over
in Rome recently and spoke to his Holiness, and we had enlisted
the church into our efforts. I think it is going to be very helpful. In
fact, we are going back at the end of May. We are hopeful that his
Holfi'nless is going to do a film for us, which I think would be very
useful.

Mr. MARTINEZ. Mr. Chairman, I would just like to say one thing
on behalf of Dr. Pollin, I think his hands are pretty tied, just as my
hands are tied as a State official, because a lot of times we have to
go with the party line. And I must admit not that we are always
pleased with the party line. And I think that people at the State
level and people at the Federal level are going to have to be told
what we are facing.

I do it every day, but it only helps when assemblymen, State
legislators, Congressmen, also echo the concerns of the community
groups and what we are saying here.

N Mr. Worrr. We share your concerns. Otherwise, we would not be
ere.

Thank you very much.

Our next panel is Edmund Menken, president, Project Return;
Kevin McEneaney, director of public information for Phoenix
House; Beny Primm, director, Addiction Research and Treatment
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Corp.; James Allen, director of Addicts’ Rehabilitation Center, and
Mr. Ronald Coster, senior vice president, Phoenix House.

I will ask you gentlemen to stand and raise your right hand,
please.

Dr. PriMmM. Mr. Chairman, may two of my staff join us here?

Mr. Worrr. Do you solemnly swear the testimony you will give
will be the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth, so
help you God?

Mr. MENKEN. Yes.

Mr. MCENEANEY. Yes.

Dr. PrRiMmM. Yes.

Mr. ALLEN. Yes.

Mr. CosTER. Yes.

Mr. WoLrr. We would like to have all of you submit your total
statements, and, if you can, to summarize your statements. Your
entire statement will be included in the record. If there are any
charts we can include them in the record.

Mr. Menken, why don’t you lead off.

TESTIMONY OF EDMUND H. MENKEN, PRESIDENT, PROJECT
RETURN

Mr. MeNkEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I do have portions of
ptly prepared testimony that I would like to read. I have condensed
it.

Mr. WoLrr. Please proceed.

Mr. MENKEN. What I would like to do is begin with some prefac-
ing thoughts.

I am very angry and highly frustrated, particularly over some of

the comments that I have heard from the representatives of NIDA.
I am also angry about the perception that I have just recently
developed and want to shape in the form of recommendations. This
is a hit of a twist I imagine, because most often we are asked to
give recommendations subsequent to testimony. I want to do it
before the testimeny. And these things are a bit unusual.
. I would like to recommend two things that this committee, in the
Interests of its task here today, consider promulgating in some
form or manner. They are as follows: One, I would like to see the
Congress of the United States somehow be able to put forward in
writing some kind of document that describes the N uremberg law.
I would like to see that every civil servant, and particularly ap-
pointed executives, those people who are at the highest rungs of
the ladder of the GS-series, are given a sense and an understanding
of what the Nuremberg trials produced in the way of concepts of
law; that there is w questionably and inevitably and invariably a
moral responsibility that is left to the individual in the face of
orders or directives to the contrary from superiors. ‘

It seems to me that in much the spirit that Julio Martinez brings
to this room, being one of a kind in my opinion, and I think that
opinion is shared by most of my colleagues in the field, you have a
demonstration of an individual, and I think many other individuals
around him, of what a public official can and ought to do when in

fact in Government, and faced with a situation wherein that public
official’s superiors, say to him:
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Go out there and lie to the public, go out there and represent our biased political-
ly expedient purpose. Do not say to us that you cannot do the job. Don't tell us that
therehh?s to be another way. Go out there and work for us, and our message and
our rhetoric.

It seems to me that civil servants, people who work for Govern-
ment, should begin to understand that there has to be a moral
boundary to that; that they must be able to respond to questions
from congressional people, when you, Mr. Gilman, would say for
example, “and what has NIDA done, what preparation has NIDA
made for this coming onslaught—" NIDA’s posture of course is to
support the administration, or with the administration’s recom-
mended cuts in budget.

It seems to me that that comes out of a kind of a psychology that
runs rampant in this country and does not permit the subordinates
who have to have the tools to get the job done, as well-stated by
Julio, must be able to go and respectfully and clearly state to their
superiors, to the people in the White House, “We cannot do the job
with what you are giving us.” That is item 1 for recommendation.

Mr. WoLFrr. May I just comment on that?

A very high figure in the administration just did that.

Mr. MENKEN. Yes, he certainly did. And I would venture to guess

that those who read newspapers and watch television and listen: to
radio news have a great deal of respect for Cyrus Vance.

Tl}e second recommendation which is made in the spirit of coop-
eration and friendship and support for this committee and its
purpose here today is that someone shculd think about and per-
haps enact legislation calling for a school for legislators.

Now I do know that there is some kind of orientation that occurs
when a new legislator is elected and arrives in Washington.

Mr. Worrr. If you can find that place, let me know, because
when I came there no one gave me any information. I didn’t have a
scrap of paper on my desk.
~ Mr. MeNk&EN. I could be wrong, Mr. Chairman. I was under the
impression there was some sort of orientation made available to
Jjunior legislators.

Mr. WoLFF. As our counsel has said—to the pages.

Mr. MeENKEN. Well, then, my comment, my suggestion, my rec-
ommendation I think is even more profound and should be consid-
ered in that light.

It seems to me that every individual, every person who is elected
to office, whether it be the Presidency, to the Senate, or to the
House, ought to have a required series of briefings, an understand-
ing about what the issues and problems are in the inner cities, in
urban and rural America, what farming problems are, what drug
problems are, what the health issues are, and it seems that they
should not be able to raise their hand in yea or nay fashion to a
vote, to pass laws that affect the lives and welfare of the people of
this country until they have a substantial orientation for that
purpose.

Mr. WoLFF. You see in this country we do not have the orienta-
tion, but we have some sort of after-the-fact education. That comes
at the next election, because if elected officials do not reflect the
community from where they come, then they don’t find themselves
back in that position in the legislature again. And it is up to the

83

community to be able to have their voices heard, or to see to it that
they have that type of representation.

That is one of the things we are fortunate in this country that
we do have. There are other countries of the world who have
people that are appointed to legislatures, or who have to abide by
the dictates of an individual. We fortunately are one of the few
remaining countries that have something like a Congress, and the
various elected legislatures that we do have in the State of New
York, for instance. But your point is well taken.

I do think that it is very difficult to be thrust into a legislative
role without a full appreciation of all the problems that are in-
volved. But that is where the ability of an individual comes in, to
be able to hire the staff that is necessary to provide them with the
information and the disciplines that the individual does not have
for his own. But the point that you make is well taken.

In your reference to the Nuremberg laws and the like—I know
what you are pointing at. I know the fact that you would like to
see a greater amount of independence displayed by those people
who are in the various bureaus of Government. But that indepen-
dence should be shown before a decision is made rather than after
the decision is made.

Mr. MENKEN. Absolutely.

Mr. Worrr. However, the executive departments are charged
with the responsibility of carrying out those decisions that are
made by the legislature in affecting the lives and the welfare of the
people of this country. The executive department must, by law,
execute those directions that are given them in fulfilling the laws
that are enacted by the legislature.

I think that there is a midpoint where you and the people in
these positions are now. Suppose they do not do that, and are not
there to fight another day itself, though they may be of the highest
intention.

I have been one of the great critics of bureaucrats in the country,
sitting in the spot that I do, because I work with them every day.
But I do think you have to defend their position in the way that
they are required to not state an administration position, but to
fulfill the responsibilities they are given by their own departments.

Mr. MENKEN. I think that is best characterized, Mr. Chairman,
in the words that you put forward before having to do with the
first responsibility of this Government, and that is to its people,
and not to its budget.

But forgive me for the diversion. I will get to what I consider to
be the salient points of the testimony.

Mr. GiLMAN. If the gentleman would yield, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Menken, I would just like to comment a moment. I think
your points are well taken about the responsibilities of some of our
administrators. More could become advocates that should be advo-
cates of their jurisdictional problems. Unfortunately, many are not.

But we do have in the executive branch a policy group that is
supposed to be the advocate of drug problems, and that is in the
Domestic Council, in the Office of Drug Abuse Policy. I would hope
that where you find you are not finding a resolution of your
problems amongst the agencies, that you direct some attention to
that office that coordinates policy as well as strategy.

T ey
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Mr. MENKEN. I have. I have been there, and I include them in
the same comment.

Mr. GimaN. All right. I am pleased that you are.

One other comment I would like to make. As part of the educa-
tion process for legislators, and new legislators particularly, too
often groups, agencies, people who are working on problems, fail to
reach out to their legislators and make them part of the problem
and get them involved and try to orient them. And I would hope
that some of you might make certain that you get your legislators,
State and Federal, to come in and take a look at some of your
problems, and wander them through your program and spend some
time with them. That is part of the educating process.

Mr. MeNKEN. Mr. Gilman, that is absolutely true. And I think
that onus certainly is upon us. I had more in mind, quite frankly,
not the exceptions to the rule, which the gentlemen that have been
here today representing the Congress certainly are. You are the
exceptions. There are many more, however, who sit, as we all
know, in very important places, on very, very significant commit-
tees, be it Finance, Appropriations, who when we have recently
come to the awareness that politicking is so important to the
survival of the issue of treating drug abuse, we just recently discov-
ered how little they knew about anything at all. So that onus
certainly is in part on us.

I am wondering whether or not the Government can do a little
bit more in that direction also.

Mr. GiLmMAN. Both should be.

Mr. Worrr. Mr. Gilman and Mr. Menken—we have a large
panel. We are going to have to stick to time constraints.

Mr. MeNKEN. I did not intend that my preliminary comments
would create such a response.

There is a time bomb ticking away in our midst that is about to
explode, causing misery and human destruction through America.
Hard evidence, from both public and private sources, clearly points
to the fact that we are confronting another heroin epidemic, the
likes of which have never been seen before in this country.

Prior to the recent crises in Iran and Afghanistan, our Govern-
ment was able to estimate, with reasonable accuracy, that that
sector was producing about 200 tons of raw opium annually.

Since the crises, however, the conservative guesstimate is that a
minimum of 1,600 metric tons are being produced, but it could, in
fact, be closer to 2,000 tons. To make matters worse, the crops from
the Golden Crescent are not the only problem. Now, the Golden
Triangle area of Burma, Thailand, and Laos must also be reconsid-
ered.

Production from this area has leveled off in recent years, not as
a result of law enforcement efforts or international diplomacy ini-
tiatives, but rather as a result of an act of nature.

The Golden Triangle has suffered 3 consecutive years of drought.
Unfortunately, these conditions have changed and a bumper crop is
anticipated this year.

As this occurs, we can look forward to a situation of global
heroin manufacture and distribution which is unprecedented in
human history. These vast quantities of raw opium must find a
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market and it is necessary to assume that the United States is the
likely victim. . .

For nearly 2 years, there have been reports of a major heroin
epidemic developing in Europe. Countries which never before expe-
rienced a drug problem of any serious magnitude are beset by an
influx of white heroin of excellent quality and increased availabil-
ity.

yAmong the nations most seriously threatened is West Germany
where, not incidentally, the majority of American troops in Europe
are stationed. _

According to Erich Rebscher, Chief of Intelligence for the Narcot-
ics Division of the Federal German Police, “Heroin in Germany is
so plentiful and so potent that (they’ve) had 595 overdose deaths,
almost twice the American total in 1979, although (they) have only
one-fourth the population.”

What has been occurring in that part of the world should have
received greater attention in this country, for it wasn’t just hap-
pening in Germany. All over Europe reports of a flood of high-
grade heroin should have signaled the inevitable for us here at
home.

Some of our own enforcement officials predicted what was to
come, but. our legislators and elected executives apparently took
little heed. o .

John Warner, the U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration Re-
gional Director for Europe and the Middle East, warned that:

Since Europe is clearly saturated, all the new laboratories being set up and the

tremendous increases in the flow of heroin to Europe demonstrates that a major
drive is being prepared for Middle East heroin to take over the American market.

And Peter Bensinger, head of the DEA, added to the prophesy by
stating:
All of Western Europe is overflowing with Middle East heroin and our intelli-

gence strongly indicates that we can expect larger amounts to hit the United States
in the new year.

Well, the prophesy was more than a prophesy. Look at the facts.

In a recent 4-week period, five individuals who were in treatment
at my agency dropped out of the program and died of heroin
overdoses within days of their departure.

Since history shows that most of the people who drop out of
therapeutic communities eventually return, you can understand
the frustration around this indicator. .

I will pass some of the statistics. You have heard them over and
over again. I would only change one word there, that the deaths
due to drug overdoses are what is appropriate rather than heroin
overdoses. That was a mistake in my office.

Data available through the New York City Police Department
that identifies, by age groupings, the people arrested for felony
drug offenses—opium and derivatives, which in fact means
heroin—indicates the following: The larg st increase in this catego-
ry, 24 percent, occurs in the under 16 age group; the second largest
increase is shown in the 16 to 21 age group. .

As confirmed by law enforcement authorities, the purity levels of
street heroin is way up, the price has come way down and the
availability on the streets of New York is far greater than at any
time in the past 25 years.
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But our lawmakers were reading or weren’t hearing or weren't
listening.

We are indeed seeing the first wave of a new and worse epidemic
than ever before. It is spreading far and it is spreading rapidly.
The U.S. Journal of Drug and Alcohol Dependence reports that
Persian heroin appears to be heralding significant increases in
west coast drug use.

What is uniquely frightening about the California situation is
that the Persian heroin being seen out there is not only of a higher
concentration, but it appears to have been basified so that it can be
smoked rather than injected.

This means that tens of thousands of young people who reject
the idea of an intravenous high, but indulge quite comfortably with
smoking marihuana, may be very susceptible to a new but devas-
tating euphoria.

Smok@ng heroin is, in fact, the preferred method of ingestion in
places like Hong Kong, and while a great many folks may believe
that this method is less dangerous than injection, nothing could be
further from the truth. ’
~ According to Dr. Daryl Inabe of the Haight-Ashbury free clinic
in San Francisco, there is indeed widespread use of Persian heroin
in the bay area. Approximately 80 percent of the clients at the free
clinic are heroin addicts.

About .one-third of the heroin addicts, or 24 percent of their
entire client population, are involved with some form of Persian
heroir.. It appears that 50 percent of this group are smoking .the
her‘qln, with the other half injecting it. Similar reports are now
coming out of Florida and Texas.

DEA also reports that a new form of heroin, originating in
Bangko:., known as “paper dope” or “soaks” consists of 1%- to %-
inch squares of artists paper in which heroin has been absorbed.

Thp h'er_om is administered to each square, which is then cut and
sold }‘nd1v1dually on the street for $25. The addict puts the paper in
the “cooker” and adds water. There is no need for boiling or
straining through a “cotton.”

Each square is about three-quarters of a gram of street heroin at
1- to 3-percent purity. The heroin is undetectable unless held up to
a strong light, at which time a brown stain is evident if heroin is
present.

- If the west coast continues to be the trendsetter for youth as it
has in the past, then, with respect to these matters, the cost in
human life could be incalculable.

If I sound like the prophet of doom, it is because I have come
from the front lines, from the trenches. Here in New York and all
along the east coast drug treatment facilities are at or over their
capacities.

I am hearing from my colleagues throughout this part of the
country and the story is the same everywhere. We have an epidem-
ic on our hands. How can we make our leaders understand this?
What must we do to have your help and support?

_ We in the substance abuse treatment field have had to contend
in recent years, with curious circumstances. While we have goné
about the business of trying to treat the misguided, psychologically
debilitated, abused and addicted youth of this country—the chil-
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dren of the rich and the poor alike—we have had to wrestle with
social apathy, a contagious permissiveness toward drug taking be-
havior, and a governmental posture which, at best, has been unre-
sponsive and, at worst, negligent.

As a result of the NIDA reauthorization legislation, Public Law
96-181, signed into law on January 2, 1980, in fiscal year 1980, the
treatment sector loses a minimum of $11 million, or 7 percent of its
allocation.

For fiscal year 1981, the forecast is even dimmer. With the
administration’s most recent request to completely wipe out the
formula 409 funds, a total of nearly $40 million, the treatment
sector stands to lose approximately $28 million.

The capability of the States to deal with their respective drug
abuse problems will be virtually destroyed by this move since they
rely so heavily upon 409 money for the administration of their
State drug abuse efforts.

For 3 successive years, funding for the National Institute on
Drug Abuse has remained virtually the same. No regard for spiral-
ing costs. No sense of concern for the needs of the service provid-
ers. No appreciation of the conditions created by the burgeoning
drug problem. And now, the prospect of having to cut back even
further, crippling any capability to respond to this epidemic that
will surely claim thousands of young lives.

What we are clearly facing here is an intentional and deliberate
disintegration of what, on the one hand, is a very meager Govern-
ment investment in the interest of public health but, on the other
hanch one of the most vital systems to the well-being of America’s
youth.

When the simple economics involved are examined, the posture
taken by our Government makes even less sense.

In a recently released GAO report it is stated:

Another major consequence of the drug problem is the heavy financial burden to
society. According to HEW, the annual social cost of drug abuse is $10.3 billion. The
cost includes absenteeism, unemployment, and death; law enforcement (including

the judicial system); drug traffic control and prevention efforts; medical treatment,
and about $518 million for providing drug abuse treatment services.

The estimate does not include the range of intangibles that cannot be priced, but
represent the pain of mental and physical debilitation, the destruction of families,
the disruption of neighborhoods, and other human suffering associated with drug
abuse.

A recent informal study of the eight New York Regional Thera-
peutic Community of America programs revealed some startling
information.

In 1979 there were approximately 355 graduates of these affili-
ated programs. We took this group to try to get a handle on a
group we could look at pretreatment, during treatment and post-
treatment and see what the dollars mean.

People seem to be more concerned about dollars than life these
days in Washington, so we figured we would take that tact.

Using HEW’s figures, these former addicts accounted for roughly
$47.5 million in costs to society related to their untreated addiction
in the streets. The total governmental cost to treat and rehabilitate
these young men and women was barely $2 million.

They came off the welfare rolls, out of the public dependency
syndrome and away from the drug scene. They currently return,
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through their combined income, over $3.2 million a year to the
economy of this Nation and their tax contribution is in excess of
$500,000.

Clearly, the Government investment in drug abuse treatment is
miniscule when compared to the benefits gained by society for each
person who is rehabilitated. Our Federal Government is truly
guilty of being pennywise and pound foolish.

What is happening in this country? Where are we going? What
will it take to get the powers that be to stop for a moment and
realize that for the want of a dollar we are going to lose our
children?

If that is to be our destiny, history will record that these were
the years when our Nation’s leaders could not demonstrate the
courage and creativity to deal with one of our most insidious en-
emies.

1We have been shortsighted, ignorant, neglectful, and irresponsi-
ble.

I would urge every member of this committee to use his best
influence and good offices to reject the administration’s recommen-
dation for funding reductions in the 1981 budget and to consider
appropriate increases to all geographic areas of this Nation identi-
fied as being stricken by this new heroin scourge, not to wait until
after the people are dead and gone.

Additionally, I urge this esteemed body to recommend that the
Congress amend Public Law 96-181 to allow for the moneys therein
set aside for prevention to return to the treatment sector.

Prevention is certainly important but it cannot be supported at
the expense of vitally needed treatment resources. We have al-
ready heard this.

I hope and pray that our leaders will take a new and deeper look
at the drug abuse tragedy in this country and give to that problem
all the help and support that it desperately needs. Quite simply,
the future of America depends upon it.

Thank you.

[Mr. Menken’s prepared statement appears on p. 126.]

Mr. Worrr. Thank you very much, Mr. Menken. We will proceed
with other members of the panel and then question.

Dr. Primm?

TESTIMONY OF BENY J. PRIMM, M.D., DIRECTOR, ADDICTION
RESEARCH AND TREATMENT CORP., NEW YORK, N.Y.

Dr. PrimM. I had a somewhat, I wouldn’t say lengthy, presenta-
tion but certainly there were some slides I wanted to present, to
give you some idea about some of the sociological factors that I feel
greatly influence the problem of drug abuse. In view of time, I
won’t go through the whole prepared statement.

I don’t know how many of you can see the slide. If you come over
a little closer, you can see this is the number of total felonies in
New York City in central Harlem in 1969 until 1979.

What we have tried to do is show the impact of drug treatment
funding—there are many other variables that affect this—and to
give you an idea what has happened in that community secondary
to the amount of moneys that went into the community.
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The solid line, of course, is New York City’s felony crime rate for
that period of time, from 1969 to 1979. The broken line indicates
that of central Harlem, central Harlem being the 110th Street
South to 155th Street North, and let’s say from East River over to
Amsterdam Avenue. .

At that time, in 1969 and 1970-71, we had a very, very high
incidence of felonious crime. This is when the infusion of funds
began to flow into New York, in terms of drug abuse treatmeqt.

Suddenly there was in New York City a precipitous drop in
crime, a precipitous drop in felonious arrests and crime in Harlem.
That continued throughout the period.

We are seeing now, over here, an increase in felonious crime in
Harlem. We were not able to add that statistical data on this slide,
but if we showed it, we would show it going up also. This is at the
point where funds begin to decrease.

The next slide is on grand larcenies, a crime that addicts unques-
tionably are generally the greatest number of participants in that
crime. In central Harlem, I want you to look at the precipitous
drop in crime secondary to drug infusion money. It could also be
maybe there was greater law enforcement.

One could argue that. One could say maybe there wasn’t any-
thing to steal in Harlem because of the blight in Harlem. But
whatever the case, we feel that because of the proliferation of
substance abuse treatment programs, the infusion of funds from
the Federal and State government in the Harlem community, that
it was responsible for most of this reduction.

The next slide shows burglaries, ones that addicts constantly
participate in. If you look at the broken line, as compared to New
York City, you will see a great reduction in crime.

By the way, Dr. Pollin was in New York City last week and he
visited some of my programs up in the Harlem area. He was
appalled to see the situation that he did. So not only is the Select
Narcotics Committee now coming to New York to talk to us, but
certainly people from NIDA are coming down to be right on the
front line to see what is happening.

He saw some of these charts and he saw the relationship of what
we had done in ARTC in relationship to crime and other sociologi-
cal factors, in relationship to addiction, became extremely interest-
ed, and has requested this data so he can begin to prepare also a
substantive argument for whatever, to restore these funds.

The next slide shows drug dependency. This one I think is one of
the most important that I can show. The broken line indicates the
death rates in drug dependence in New York City and central
Harlem.

This line is New York City rate over a 10-year period. This is
central Harlem’s death rate. In 1969 the census of central Harlem
was about 159,000 people. Of course, we know the census of New
York was about 8 million. :

If you look at the number of deaths that occur in central Harlem
secondary to overdose of narcotic addiction, it is just absolutely
tremendous.

One item that you will miss on this slide, if you don’t look
carefully, this amplitude is also included in this total number of
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deaths for New York City. So if we took out Harlem’s deaths in
this particular rating down here, this slide would aimpst be ﬂa_t.

In other words, the bulk of the deaths that occur in narcotic
overdose in New York City occur in the Harlem community, sec-
ondary to that would probably be Fort Green and Brooklyn, which
is another program in which my program serves, and Bedford-
Stuyvesant in Brooklyn. o

I think this is alarming. I think any reduction in drug treatment
money will increase the amplitude of this particular line, certainly
increase the amplitude of New York City.

I could go home with that one. . o

For homicides, you heard this morning the district attorney say
that homicides, certainly felonious crimes, are all very closely re-
lated to that of narcotic addiction. In central Harlem the homicide
rate is incredible in relationship to New York City.

By the way, this figure is already in this one down here, and you
must take that into account. Not only that. If a youngster is hymg
in Harlem, he has a seven times greater chance of being killed
than any other part of the city. o ) _

It is c}1’ose1y agsociated with narcotic addiction. The biggest killer
of young black men in Harlem, from 15 to 35 years of age, is
homicide. ' . 5

The biggest killer among Puerto Rican youth in New York City,
the first is cirrhosis of the liver, secondary to alcohol. The second
biggest killer is that of homicide. The third biggest killer is that of
substance abuse. Very closely related. _

Another reason why treatment programs unquestionably must
have money for alcoholism, must have moneys to also do some
studies and some prevention area in terms of crime. ,

The next slide. .

This one shows cirrhosis of the liver. Harlem has a population of
159,000, as I indicated before. New York City has a population of 7-
plus million. Here we have an incidence of cirrhosis of the liver
that far surpasses that of the city of New York.

Despite the fact that cirrhosis of the liver 1s the fourth largest
killer of everybody in New York, secondary to alco}nohsm, in
Harlem it ranks No. 2 or 3, depending upon the time oi year that

the death rate.
yol%;ril;?nbeer that we only have 159,000 people and remember that
this amplitude is already included in there. It is incredible. Any
stopping of any money in any way, shape or form or fashion will ﬁo
cripple that neighborhood that I would expect this to go over the

scale.

Could I have the next slide. g . _
I(;illcw the one for tuberculosis to give you some idea of what is

‘ho in that community. These diagonally sort of striped
f:l(;alll)llzgﬂénxgepresent blacks in the Harlem community. In New York
City—the white ones represent the male population. )

I am trying to show the relat_lonshlp between !:he number o
blacks that fall prey to tuberculosis, and new cases in males in the
city of New York. I want you to look from zero to 4 years of age,
the incidence of new cases of tuberculosis among black malqs.

Right on up to 65, we are dying as fast as hell with tu_berculog1s,
a disease that is preventable, one that is closely associated with
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narcotic addiction, and the bad conditions that you talked about,
the sociological conditions in Harlem that predispose to disease
entities like TB—poor housing, no jobs, et cetera, et cetera, et
cetera.

I think not only that. We just had a closing in Harlem of 9 of 22
clinics for TB; 45 percent of all the people admitted to Harlem
Hospital with the diagnosis of TB do have a diagnosis of narcotic
addiction.

The thing here is that this problem so impacts upon the health
conditions of both the minority groups in New York City, that
anything done to decrease funding in those areas will further doom
us to a demise, I feel.

That is the last slide, Mr. Chairman.

I think no community more clearly shows the relationship that I
just talked about than that of Harlem. It is a homogenous com-
munity; 97 percent is black. We can look at it from a very socio-
medical perspective and come up with some very strong
implications.

Harlem is in a climate of fiscal austerity, steadily shrinking
employment opportunities and a sharp decrease in human services
resources.

There is no single city in America more greatly affected by drugs
than is New York, specifically those communities with high minor-
ity populations.

It almost seems as if there is an institutionalized and governmen-
tally contrived conspiratorial effort to insure that these chronically

stressful conditions endure until complete deterioration is irrevers-
ible.

Any diminishing of rehabilitative efforts, particularly the 7 and

10 percent setasides of federally allocated funds under Public Law
92-255, section 410, and its effect on section 409 State discretionary
funds will inevitably exacerbate and accelerate these intolerable
consequences. '

Treatment dollars were overwhelmingly responsible for the re-
duction of the drug abuse epidemic and associated social costs of
the late sixties and early seventies. That experience and much
research has indicated that treatment drastically reduces the con-
tagion factor and prevents many new cases of narcotic addiction.

The charts have shown that scanty treatment dollars dispro
portionate to the incidence and severity of the problem have
caused downward trends in addict-related crime in the Harlem
community.

A needs assessment for treatment services in Harlem that pin-
pointed underfunding to minority programs as compared to those
in the greater New York area—that is, Nassau, Suffolk, and West-
chester Counties—was commissioned and ignored by the State of
New York. ,

Reimbursement formulas for comprehensive minority-run metha-
done maintenance programs were found to be significantly lower
than all programs in New York State. Yet the mortality rate of
narcotic addiction in Harlem is seven times the rate for the city of
New York.

While the New York City mortality rates are steadily falling, in
Harlem there is a precipitous increase especially in those associ-
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ated with substance abuse; that is, tuberculosis, cirrhosis, cardio-
vascular-renal, and homicides.

The sociological and health indices presented are overwhelming
evidence that citizens of Harlem, as those of Fort Greene, Bedford-
Stuyvesant and the South Bronx, attempt to survive in a milieu of
inordinate stress. .

The response for some is the use of readily available licit and
illicit psychotropic substances to alter their perception of and re-
action to a hostile and psychically painful environment.

Harlem has a paucity of health and mental health services, an
anticipated reduction in those that presently exist, a density of
liquor stores that exceeds that of all other New York City commu-
nities, and is the hub and supermarket of east coast licit and illicit
narcotic traffic.

It is plagued with insufficient funding for substance abuse
treatment resources and now faces State and Federal reduction in
support.

You have already heard from previous speakers mounting evi-
dence of increased importation of illicit high quality Middle East-
ern heroin. The alarming statistics presented here reflect malig-
nant neglect and racism. Unrest, anxiety and depression pervade
our communities rendering them fertile for epidemic implosion.

If you look at the very last thing down on the chart, where we
talk about liquor stores in Harlem, we have 1 for every 2,870
people. In Brooklyn at the Bronx it is 1 for every 4,500. In Queens
and Richmond, 1 for every 5,000.

I am wondering why the State liquor authority doesn’t talk to
the State health department. The State health department, know-
ing cirrhosis of the liver is the biggest killer among black and
brown youth in this town, fourth largest killer in New York City
among all people, and still issuing liquor licenses in the Harlem
community, making alcoholic beverages available, with that kind
of indices in terms of cirrhosis of the liver.

I am wondering why they don’t talk. I think this committee
could play an important role to ask them to speak to one another,
to exchange information that would certainly help the citizenry not
end up with cirrhosis of the liver because of the availability of the
substance in their community. ‘

With that, I close, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank your commit-
tee for your long-standing efforts in trying to do something about
substance abuse. Not many people do that. I want to thank your
staff. You can call on me anytime to provide you with whatever my
office can assist you with.

[Dr. Primm’s prepared statement appears on p. 129.]

Mr. Worrr. Thank you very much, Dr. Primm.

I would instruct counsel to pose this question to the state liquor
auth<1)rity. In addition, I think it shouid be posed as well to the
panel. .

May I say one of the reasons why I have such great interest in
the Harlem area is the fact that I was born at 25 Convent Avenue.

Mr. McEneaney?

Mr. McENEANEY. Mr. Coster will present our statement. He is
the vice president of Phoenix House.
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TESTIMONY OF RONALD COSTER, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT,
PHOENIX HOUSE, NEW YORK, N.Y.

Mr. CosTER. Mr. Chairman, members, my name is Ronald Coster
and I am senior vice president of Phoenix House. I am here to
present the testimony of Dr. Mitchell S. Rosenthal, president of
Phoenix House, who unfortunately cannot be with us today.

With me is Kevin McEneaney, who heads our drug education
and intervention unit and may be able to respond to any questions
the committee has about the prevention efforts of Phoenix House.

From what you have already heard today, it would be very
difficult to dismiss evidence of an incipient heroin crisis in the
United States as alarmist conjecture. All the indicators are there.

You are aware of how an increasing amount of potent, white
heroin is now reaching the United States and the devastating
impact this drug flow has already had in Western Europe, particu-
larly in West Germany.

I won't go into the purity of the heroin hitting the streets be-
%ause other people have already talked to that. But it is quite pure

eroin.

Treatment programs have already felt the impact of more and
more potent heroin on the street. The number of clients entering
treatment in New York with heroin as their primary drug of abuse
incrgaged 42 percent between January 1978 and the third quarter
of 1979.

There is no question but that we are going to have another
heroin crisis. What we should be asking ourselves is what kind of a
crisis we are going to have. If we imagine we will be seeing a
replzltiy of the late 1960’s or 1970’s, then we are in for a considerable
shock.

Addiction in the coming decade, however, will be a truly egalitar-
ian phenomenon. It will run throughout all of our society and
throughout every commuxsity, and its primary victims will be the
young.

To see this coming, one need only look at the presently rising
tide of youthful drug abuse. I am sure you have heard many of
these figures before. But the numbers appear even more grim when
1clonsi.dered in the context of widely available, potent, and low cost

eroin.

Between 1975 and 1978, regular marihuana use among high
school seniors increased by more than one-third to 37 percent,
while the number of daily users doubled. Recent studies in Maine
and Maryland showed one high school student in six using mari-
huana on a nearly daily basis.

Increasing use of marihuana by adolescents and preadolescents is
itself a significant problem, a problem that becomes more alarming
as additional evidence of harmful physical and psychological effects
becomes available.

But what should concern us now is the growing number of
youngsters who are not content to stop at pot. The 1978 New York
study that found a quarter of a million new marihuana smokers
also found 118,000 school-age children who had their first snort of
cocaine and 125,000 who had tried PCP for the first time.

The NIDA survey of high school seniors in 1979 found that
marihuana use seemed to be leveling off after its rapid rise be-
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tween 1975 and 1978, but other, more powerful drugs were gaining
ground. The number of seniors who reported regular cocaine use
had increased by more than 100 percent between 1975 and 1978
and rose another 47 percent by 1979.

Now, after 20 years of studying and treating drug abuse, there
are certain aspects that we understand very well. We may not yet
know all we should or as much as we should, but there are a
number of basic relationships that we do understand.

We know, for example, that the probability of disability is relat-
ed to a stepping-stone process, a progression from less potent to
more potent drugs. And we know that increased availability of a
drug invariably increases the number of users.

So we are facing today a tragic constellation—a growing number
of younger users each year, a movement by younger users from
marihuana to more potent drugs, and the availability of more and
more lethal heroin. »

The outcome of this situation is frighteningly predictable. The
heroin crisis of the 1980’s will strike hardest and most devastating-
ly at the young. How, then, are we preparing for this crisis?

The answer is that we are not. Local treatment programs in New
York are now at 96 percent of capacity, and funds for local treat-
ment have been cut. Not only must programs like Phoenix House
find some way to swallow cost increases for fuel and food and
rent—increases that are running well ahead of the national inﬂ_at-
tion rate—but they must also live with a 2 percent reduction in
State funds, a cut that was restored by the legislature and vetoed
by the Governor.

Now I find it hard to fault the effort New York State has made.
New York has built and sustained the Nation’s largest and most
effective drug treatment and prevention network. The costs have
been heavy and New York State has borne the bulk of them alone.

The State’s drug program now gets only $26 million from NIDA.
Let's look at that $26 million from NIDA; $8 million of it, more
than 11 percent, is 409 money, money that may be cut by Congress.
Since 409 funds are allocated by formula rather than need, New
York State doesn’t get as much as it should to begin with. Never-
theless, 409 funds make up more than 11 percent of the State’s
total NIDA allocation.

The bulk of this 409 money goe3 to support statewide services,
many of which have been mandated by the Federal Government.
Funds for statistical studies required for funding and for the prepa-
ration of a comprehensive State plan all come out of the State
agency'’s 409 pocket. _

Now, clearly, these services won’t be eliminated should the
money to pay for them disappear; $3 million will have to come
from somewhere else, and the somewhere else will most likely be
local treatment.

That means treatment programs—facing what amounts to an
incipient client population explosion—will get no help meeting in-
flationary cost increases, will lose 2 percent of present State funds
plus the NIDA 410 dollars that will have to go to cover the loss of
409 dollars.
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This makes very little sense. It is not the final folly we are
dealing with this legislative year. There is also the setaside for
prevention—7 percent of the NIDA dollars now going to treatment.

Now, clearly more and better prevention programs are needed.
We cannot look at the rising rate of youthful drug abuse and deny
that. But the notion that funds for this purpose should come from
the treatment budget is simply ludicrous.

It is like preparing for an epidemic of typhoid or cholera by
adding squads of new sanitation workers and paying for them by
dismantling some hospitals.

Let us consider for a moment what is to be done with the
setaside. The bulk of it is to be spent on new prevention programs.
About $3.2 million from the setaside will go to prevention program
development by State agencies.

This money—most of it or all of it from 410 funds—will be
allocated to States by formula, a formula similar to the one for 409
funds. In other words, States like New York, where the need is
greatest, will get the short end.

I would like to suggest to the committee that what has developed
here is the direct result of arbitrary division within the drug abuse
field between prevention and treatment. We, in the field, made
that division and, I suspect, we have lived to regret it.

The reality we have come to recognize is that prevention and
treatment are parts of a continuum. They are rather distinct parts
of that continuum, but it is almost impossible to say where one
leaves off and the other begins. '

What is more, there are direct relationships between treatment
and prevention, and they have a powerful impact on each other.

For example, we at Phoenix House have found the natural out-
reach and community involvement of our facilities produce a kind
of community conciousness-raising that is essential to successful
prevention.

Let me also point out that as the approach to prevention
changes—and it is changing rapidly today—many treatment pro-
grams are taking a more direct role in prevention. Across the
country, schools, parent groups and community groups are reach-
ing out for help. They are turning to treatment programs. Phoenix
House now gets at least 200 requests each month from all over the
country—for information and help.

Part of our response to this demand has been to create our own
drug education and intervention unit, which is now working with
more than 250 schools and community groups throughout the New
York metropolitan area.

While our program in the public schools is supported by the
State, there are no public funds for our program in New York's
private and parochial schools or for the work we are doing with
schools and parent groups elsewhere in the Nation.

I see the role of drug-free treatment programs in the area of
prevention continuing to grow. This is consistent with the recent
realization that an essential ingredient in the prevention of drug
abuse is parental involvement.

Indeed, a family strategy seems our last best hope to stem the
flood of youthful abuse. And drug-free treatment programs have
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had years of experience working with parents and with parent
roups.

¢ ThIi)s means that reducing the funds available to treatment pro-

grams will most likely inhibit the very kind of activity you hope to

encourage with those funds.

The setaside will produce little initial movement on the preven-
tion scene, but denying those funds to treatment programs will
limit their growing involvement in prevention activities. Indeed, I
suspect that the net result can only be a setback for prevention.

It will also be a disaster for treatment. That disaster can only be
worsened should the need to field new prevention players raise
community awareness of drug dangers without providing solid local
resources.

Let me explain. When a new prevention effort is mounted, public
and parental awareness of drug abuse is heightened. Schools ac-
quire a capacity to identify present abusers. Thus, the first product
of a prevention program is invariably a sizable number of hitherto
undiscovered candidates for treatment.

We at Phoenix House have seen this happen over and over
again. We have seen it in communities where we have become
involved—in New Jersey, Maryland, Georgia, and Idaho. Every
group we have helped has made the same discovery. To get the
kind of prevention program they want, they mus. first have a local
treatment capacity.

Let me put it all together. We now have a rieroin crisis in the
making, a crisis that will primarily affect young people. We see a
need for more drug prevention and we must recognize that treat-
ment programs are becoming increasingly involved in community-
based prevention. What's more, the first result of prevention is to
escalate the demand for treatment.

Our treatment facilities are now operating at close to capacity, at
least in New York. They will be unable to accommodate the
number of youngsters whom we can unerringly predict will require
treatment in the next few years. Furthermore, they will be unable
to sustain even their present level of activity.

In New York, they will be receiving no funds to meet their
increased costs. In fact, State funds will actually be reduced. So
will the support they receive through NIDA.

The loss of 409 money used for statewide services will inevitably
be balanced by a reduction in local treatment funds, while the
prevention setaside will cut further into the treatment budget.

I am sure the committee can recognize the obvious absurdity of
this situation. I hope that the members will call it to the attention
of their colleagues in the Congress.

- Thank you very much.

[Mr. Coster’s prepared statement appears on p. 137.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Coster.

Now we will turn to Mr. Allen.

TESTIMONY OF JAMES ALLEN, DIRECTOR, ADDICTS’
REHABILITATION CENTER, NEW YORK, N.Y.

Mr. ALLEN. My name is James Allen. I am the Executive Direc-
tor of the Addicts’ Rehabilitation Center, which has been located in
Harlem for some 22 years. Most of what I have to say here—I am
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glad I have a chance to appear—I believe it was 2 years ago you
invited me.

Very carefully I prepared my speech, I worked all night, and the
next morning I did not appear. I couldn’t make it.

Altogether we should receive $1,250,000. Subtract from that
about $139,000, which we have not figured out how to get yet
through the third-party funds.

Last year we provided incidental treatment, mostly referrals, for
2,500 victims; 951 of those lived in our residential or drug-free
treatment program; 364 of those 951 victims worked while they
were living there and earned $2.2 million, which they saved one-
fourth of. So that when they left the program they didn’t have to
go on welfare. :

When we talk about success, we like to think in terms of dollars
and cents, too.

Those 364 people working meant that we produced 364 taxpaying
citizens, contrasted to what they would have been doing. They
probably would have been stealing approximately $64 a day, which
would have amounted to over $21 million. We feel that we have
saved the taxpayer that much money by providing treatment.

In addition to the treatment that we provide, we also have what

" we call a preventive education program, which is unfunded.

One of the things we have recognized in providing prevention in
these 22 years is that the bulk of preventive education must be
aimed at persons other than the potential victims of drugs.

The reason why I say this is because those people who provide
preventive education for the kids don’t say what is relative to the
kids’ needs. They usually say what the parents want to hear, and
when the parents feel good with us saying this, the parents think
we have done a good prevention job. The kids laugh at it.

The objectives of the ARC preventive program are as follows:

One, certainly to discourage the kids from being suckered into
drug abuse by their peers, but also to discourage innocent, naive,
ill-suspecting people from financing the drug problem.

We believe this is why we have a drug problem. Housewives and
people ‘in barber shops buy stolen merchandise. If they didn’t do
this, the addict would have no incentive to steal, he would not have
any money to buy drugs. Maybe he would hit somebody over the
head, but then the whole country would become aroused and do
away with the drug problem.

We also feel that preventive education ought to portray the
cured drug victim, and his talents, his skills and his achievements
in a positive way to contrast the sort of degrading concept that
most citizens have of the addict; namely, that once an addict
always an addict.

Now, we do this by participating in speaking engagements like
most people do from the level of counseling a motl ir to speaking
before this committee.

But we have also developed a film strip portrayal, which I took
the pictures for myself, of addicts stealing, of housewives buying
the merchandise, of addicts buying drugs from pushers, and some
overdose deaths.

I took this so that people could really see graphically what role
they had played in perpetuating this problem.

63~927 0 - 80 - 8
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Also for the past 5 years, even though I am the director of the
program, I have also directed a 25-voice a cappella choir that sings
gospel and spiritual songs in churches throughout the metropolitan
area.

This group is good. They have one album that is out, and they
are planning to do another soon.

The reason I think this is innovative in prevention is because
these people standing in churches, singing gospel songs, making
people feel good, is a testament of the fact that drug victims who
have been written off as being hopelessly dead and left abandoned
to the street, if they were given adequate support, could be resur-
rected and brought back to the community to contribute signifi-
cantly to its development.

When I think of Harlem and the drug problem, I rename it
Harlem money versus morality because that is what it is. It is
money versus morality. Or, as another legislator put it once,
benign neglect.

In fact, our community doesn’t need prevention nearly as bad as
it needs treatment. Some time ago I was invited to show our film
and another film called Angel Death, and to have our choir sing at
a local intermediary school in Harlem.

The person in charge of that program told me that he would be
receiving some Federal funds to provide a preventive education
program, and if we wanted to make some consultant money, he
would keep us in mind.

I couldn’t help but feel sorry for him and all of the other teach-
ers in that school. They were going to establish a preventive pro-
gram and teach the kids not to use drugs. They could not even
teach the kids to read and write.

The only way I could get the kids to stay quiet was by threaten-
ing not to let the choir sing for them. I wondered whather or not
this was going to be part of the T-percent set-aside money.

I asked myself how in the world could they provide preventive
education when they could not even make the kids sit down and be
quiet. It was almost like a joke. Then they were going to prevent
these kids from using drugs. Most of the kids I talked to had
already been using drugs for 2 or 3 years, although they were still
in an intermediary school.

I am also wondering whether or not preventive education pro-
grams are really going to gear themselves toward discouraging
housewives from financing the drug problem and whether preven-
tion is going to enlighten local welfare centers to the fact that
while they provide food, clothing, and shelter, the basic needs for
the addict, that this only leaves him free to hustle fix money all
day.

On my way home that day along Madison Avenue I was looking
around me at an area where thousands of people used to live and
now it is almost deserted. I was thinking to myself that area is
dead, it is like a cemetery. Then when I looked out of my car
window right in the middle of that graveyard I saw a bunch of
young people laughing, happy, dancing, their radios turned up
loud, smoking reefers, nodded out.

I was mad. It was so odd, the whole dainned neighborhood dying,
and there they were happy, dancing, laughing, singing the blues,
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opiated by drugs and music, and they didn’t e 17

St?I‘I}admg righ;;1 n th% middle of filth gnd death‘.,en roallze they were
€y were happy because they had plenty of music and lent

dope and plenty of liquor and plenty of sex, which lé)ft I};}fegf

1m'Ir‘1}11une to any desire to improve the dead, dying community
e only people that they were harming was themselves. The&

were permitted to do this as long as they kept it in their own

neIighborhooCil. g\I obody was going to stop them.
th% n‘;vsae?vg? ecause our society permits these people to destroy
he strong people in our societ i i1li
- g y are making millions of doll
gsﬁggylgg t}tl:ecsle young people, all over the country. I am noct) jigi
talkir gs' out dope dealers or organized crime. I am talking about
Our schools, our universities all over the
) , OU; ; country have red
Ebelr human service departments and expanded the}i’r crimill‘faluj(fg
ice departments. But in all these years crime has not been curbed
tcg even reduced. And nobody—and everybody will admit it—seems
be able to stop the flow of drugs into our country.
cat‘ig}};?;nu%) %goichat tbe_klclls. in Harlem and the way that they get
e crimi i i i
Errlrgﬁish £ In the nal justice system, it reminds me of the old
e fox is the young, gifted black American who i i
’ / 0 t 1
the ghetto struggle, and he is hunted down like a foxl.SWIifgr{) Gﬁa lig
%lught, he is usually turned loose again to be hunted down again
I ; é)oeé)éal% }\lnéhogninfil hn?'gif paid to hunt him. It doesn’t do him
. whole hun » Wi i i
noIf% Sven & s s 1s done without any feelings, as if he was
or our society, this represents a tremendous drain of tal
g;}éc;léis%%(}s i(r)lf,:_z; peop%e :vho hie{wet the imagination, the daring aneclllet?l%
: , enuity to make tomorrow bett
tc;(Iitay are calql%ht up in this fox hunt. " better than we have made
seems like society has decided it is more s orting t
thgm than it is to correct their behavior, I say thils) alluging t%ht?ﬁ(ea
reB?litlf?}Ill of fI'unds to pé'ovide for human services.
én 1 can understand why really, because th
gggd;:eri 1;1n(111ar1erlrll. WS %ll i?vho live in Harlem, young :Iig oalge sre}g
Smell and taste the same things. Nobod :
pne e _ : t gs. Nobody stops any-
boc })1' rom doing anything as tong as you got the money to do it
Now I realize that I should be i '
| . ) professional because this is
professional hearing. And I should k. 1 s
w}fa}t);e \i\(e are; }Erainﬁzd in this day and az? Ty emotions out. That is
leve that that is what is wrong with our societ It is diffi-
(c)}glt to make any kind of strong emotional appeal to gﬁy scleségglf;lt
b‘odour society and get them to really do anything because every-
Ay wants ti) befcool. Y
N example of some of the things that have bee i i
olur neighborhood that I know about, I know a ladyntﬁgirggﬁzdtﬁg
c.e?nle'rs ;clhat told me she was robbed one day while she had her
pﬁs ol 1n her pocket, but she was afraid to shoot the robber because
she knew she would be arrested and go out of business.

I asked her if she called th 1: -
hour later but dida't even(’stop.e police. Yes; they came by half an
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A client in our program told me a story of how she received a
suspended sentence because she had been caught with a large
quantity of drugs and a pistol, and then afterwards she reverted to
the use of drugs and a dope dealer sold her some bad drugs so she
decided to cut him with a knife. :

She is now doing 4%2 to 7 years for assault and robbery upon a

e dealer.

do(%ur Government finds it hard to arrest dope dealers but easy to
close treatment programs. Also, in some instances, and I think we
should look at this, and I am not blaming those people who operate
these programs, but we have to look at the cold hard facts that our
Government itself is competing with the dope dealer in providing
methadone for drug victims who are incapable of making the deci-
sion for themselves, in spite of the fact that we know that in those
areas most of those areas where methadone programs are, the total
neighborhceods have been destroyed.

I will cite for you one example. _ .

At 125th Street and Park Avenue, under thga train station, there
used to be a thriving business. Now it is nothing but a methadone
clinic, a fish and chip joint, a snack stand, a liquor store, a railroad
station, and a whore stroll.

Back in the 1960’s when the drug problem blossomed all over the
United States everybody got scared and tried to do something
about it. But now it is almost again completely decentralized where
it belongs, in our Harlems, among the poor. And because of this I
believe that funds are shrinking. .

In the old days if you wanted to buy heroin you eased around a
corner and you had to know the guy you were buying it from. And
the same thing was true of reefers. It was almost impossible to get
cocaine unless you snuffed it in the guy’s house. .

Now whether you use drugs or not, if you drive down a street in
Harlem, some streets you have to slow down to abopt 5 or 10 miles
an hour to keep from running over the guy who is trying to sell
you some dope. And he will sell you anything you want and he
tells you in detail as you drive by exactly what he has. ’

You can buy drugs on almost any corner, and you don’t have to
ask who has it. They will come up te you. Anywhere you see a
group of people congregating, whether they are addicts or not,
somebody there has a bag of drugs to sell. _

If you are scared to go to the corner you can walk boldly into
certain stores on some of the avenues, along 125th Street, anfi put
your money down on the counter, and there ain’t nothing there,
where nobody cares who don’t see who. -

You just put your money on the counter and you tell him wheth-
er you want heroin, marihuana, cocaine, PCP or any other drug,
and you get it right there. _ .

These places are commonly known in the community as drug
supermarkets. They sell drugs around the clock, and the people
who work for them are salaried workers who sometimes even
punch clocks and they work 8-hour shifts and then they go home.

The degree to which our Government has permitted all of this,
the increased supply of drugs, the degree to which it has boldly cut
back on funds made available to fight against drugs and the result-
ing chaos which I have just described, is a disgrace.
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When I think of how we have, our society has afforded itself the
luxury of harnessing human suffering and using this suffering only
to make the strong stronger, I am appalled. Because it is done
under the disguise of helping.

We have allowed ourselves to become almost animalistically bar-
baric in making money, except we are not as honest as the ani-
mals. When they consume their weak and dying, animals just
simply do it. They don’t pretend they are trying to help. But
humans pretend we are trying to help. i

If we really want to decide the problem we have unlimited
power. We can make laws. We have human beings sworn to uphold
these laws and enforce and protect the innocent.

We have a news media that is so powerful it can <onvince me to
buy a new suit twice a year and a new car every other year. I don’t
understand why all of these forces cannot be coordinated and elimi-
nate this problem that we have of money versus morality, or
benign neglect in Harlem.

Thank you.

[Mr. Allen’s prepared statement appears on p. 139.]

Mr. Worrr. Thank you very much, Mr. Allen.

That is really a magnificant statement. I am reminded of the fact
that T am also on the Foreign Affairs Committee, and the State
Department tends to treat us like we are from the Kremlin, as
though we are from some other government. We, those of us in the
legislature, find that we are in the middle. ‘

People look to us and say, well, “the Government is not doing
this.” The Government itself looks to us and says, “you fellows are
not entitled, you are representatives of the people.”

What it reminds me of is that cartoon strip which says, “We
have met the enemy and they is us.”

The fact is that when we talk about Government, that Govern-
ment is only as responsive and is only as representative as you
want to make it. And if the Government is not responsive, then I
think we have to do something to see to it that the Government is
responsive. That is where the vote comes in.

I think there is a responsibility of people in all communities to
miake their voices heard. The best way, and there is no better way
that you can do the job of making your voice heard than at the
ballot box.

I find a great problem throughout this country of people who are
very wont to criticize and yet not willing to participate, and I am
not talking about this panel because you have taken an active role
in trying to do something about the problems as you see them.

I think that is part of the whole problem. When you do the work
that you are doing it is quite obvious that each and every one of
you who are in this field could do very well in some other field and
make the money that you are talking about, much more than you
are probably getting out of this, because something like the life
blood goes into this work as well.

I think that all of us have a responsibility to involve ourselves,
not only in this problem but in the other problems that are in.
volved in the entire gamut of situations that impact upon drugs.

N e
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This is why I spoke as I did before. Our talk now in the Congress,
is reflective of people throughout the country. Those who don’t
reflect that position will be voted out. The election is not far off.

But I can get up on the floor of Congress and I can talk about
the fact that I want to put all these criminals in jail. I get the
money for that. When I talk about the fact that I want to do
something to get some better housing in this country or to see to it
that we have better educational facilities, it is very, very difficult
to get that money, very difficult.

Yet the money that goes into the agency as part of the preven-
tion money that we are talking about, would alleviate the problem
before it really exists, it helps you supplement the treatment activ-
ities by providing the opportunities for people on the outside to
become a useful part of society.

So I think we are all actually involved in this thing together.

I went down the street before. I took the committee down the
street to let people know that t:ere is a Government that is re-
sponsive to them. I think this is most important. What happens in
other countries when the Government does not respond to the
needs of the people then the people make certain changes that
maybe our society does not want to have.

I think that it is important that Government respond to the
needs and that is why we are here. We are going to see to it that
something is done.

I might take exception to some of the things that have been said
here on the question of prevention. I think that your point has
been that you don’t want to see the money for prevention taken
out of treatment.

By the same token, I think we do need money for prevention in
this country. I think it is most important we try to find some
method of prophylaxis to act before people get into the drug scene.
Intervention programs I think are important.

You have a combination of both in your treatment program. But
the coverall objectives that we have, I think, are to prevent a
degradation of society that is occurring, that is dragging our coun-
try down.

People see a short-range solution in stopping inflation by balanc-
ing the budget. Now, I have voted against the idea of increasing
our public debt every year. But that doesn’t mean that we should
not pay attention and fund those things that are necessary in this
country to provide for a life style to which the people are entitled.

That is where we come to grips really with the important prob-
lems that face us.

Mr. ALLEN. Congressman, excuse me.

I had not meant to imply that we did not need prevention. I
simply wanted to indicate two things: One is that prevention ought
to be put in the hands of people who have the experience and
knowledge.

Second, that it ought not be taken away from treatment. Certain-
ly we need it. I apologize if I created that impression.

Mr. WorrFr. I understand. I am going to yield to our chief coun-
sel.

Mr. CARPENTIER. | might just address the panel on this.

s R S

103

Has NIDA provided any guidance as to ho izati
_ W your or t
g{ould Implement the 7 percent set-aside, or }iis thatggggzv;ﬁgi
v;}slceiztlgggry (}r do you believe that you do have some latitude
e of your progra iti ify i
definttion ng or Jour 111)? grams could legitimately qualify in the
Mr. Coster. Well, I think the guidelines or the lack of guidelines

that are coming out since the 7 ; .
. percent set-aside w
there are just very few guidelines. as implemented,

llt{/lr. 8ARPENT{;3R. onu mean there are none?
I. LOSTER. Very few. I think what is going to happen i
ar}‘;a going to go to each State for a drug preventigé) g);idsiisa’gc?ro
! ere 1s going to be sorue continued funding of channel sites and
then aboqt $3.2 millior: going out to the States for which prog’rams
can submit proposals and they will be competitively reviewed
The congressional intent was to try to do something in this area
BBI the time you get to the end of the fiscal year you will find that
Fo I<'arce0 1:vﬂlltbe tvery 51ttle time and there will be a lot of time spent
i sultants and other things trying to get a prevention effort
We at Phoenix House believe there has to b i
_ _ . e a prevention effort.
Buz I think the way it might have been handled is to utili;e ?11;)’5
_Lus r9s1deqt1al programs but the drug networks that you already
elllve In existence and get some guidelines to those programs of
what you want us to do to increase our prevention activities while
atItlgﬁ_s:il{me time vgg ar(g continuing our treatment activities
InkK you would ge j ich i
sreciml gday. get a major bang for the dollar, which is very

M%rihgfggggioi .Would like to tell you what my experience was
. s you know, several of you know, the Congre .
hiave been in and out of Washington quite a bi%r lastserilyanI léﬁogt? tI
gelfi/I a htj:lgat clzseti\};o stay in town there ' s
1y visits to NIDA, to the White House and i i
yhéﬁh go back several months and began at a stageogvhgi%ﬁ(s)fls ;;111(1)111
ho : e passage of 96-181, gave me and many of my colleagues who
ad been deeply concerned about the proposed legislation, we were
f}llverll assurances, assurances that adjustments were to be made in
the anguage of that_ l_eglslation in consideration of the fact that
erapeutic communities in particular had been doing such a
prominent job in this fight, and since Washington had recognized
311 each of those areas that therapeutic communities did perform in
thetcommumty a varlety of preventive and interventive services
at we would not be affected by it with the change in lang‘uage,
_We therefore would be able to continue to receive those funds
iv,lmply by couching whatevc_ar kinds of other language or additional
fﬁlaggliif}eﬁi r:rll(t;:-c:;assary within the structure of the State plans.
make 1wy softer.o pass. We were lied to, and I am not going to

Wo A . .. .
ev%ryo::lc‘;l}s gusled. And now everyone is pointing the finger at
ou have the two legislative committees in th
gis e Hous
1.;S'enate. Unfortunately, it is not this committee that has t}elealrégigl};f
D1ve power but those two. NID_A and the White House, the Office of
omestic Policy, and in each Instance, as of late, our situation has
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i thing out
e have gone down there and tried to find some .
foinlgzrg someth%ng and get some help, is the buck gets continu-
ssed somewhere else.

Ou’?‘lﬁrep%Vhite House tells us it is the Congress, that they never
wanted at the White House the set-aside, that they never had 'aﬂ
opportunity to make the input into a conference committee, whic
was never held prior to the passage of the legislation. .

It was negotiated around for other reasons. NIDA tells us they
have to deal with the congressional mandate. The Congress tells us
they are committed to prevention, and they think NIDA had b};eeﬁ
eating away at prevention dollars. So everyone pus,hes the ba
around, and we have not only no guidelines we don’t even know

ich to walk. _ .
Wkll\ldcr. XEI}:EN. I would suggest, and certainly my suggestion should
go I guess to NIDA, I think before they even think about develop-
ing guidelines for prevention what they should do is convene those
peof;le who have experience and take a look at their experience
and subtract from what they are already dtqlng that is effective,
d their guidelines up for prevention. . .
angrﬁhlgglMﬁ.WI Woulg like to comment that this money is going to
be sought after by so many people and the competition is going to
be so great that many, many programs are going to spend time
preparing the great and perfect proposal in order to insure them-
selves to get the money and it will be an exercise in futility.

The money will go, as it usually does, to a minor university who
has two or three hot-shot Ph. D’s just finding something in belllav-
ioral science, and they will head up the program with great elva ua-
tive studies and measuring tools and analyses, and very little pre-

tion will be done. . _
V61810 I think that there should be great prudence, that this commgc-
tee should oversee some of these. Just pull out a few of the awards
and look at them. Despite the fact that they go before a revl1'ei={w
committee, et cetera, they are composed of people much }11 (z
myself, highly credentialed, from the major ivy-covered towers tha

ke the decision on who gets the money.
m%oel think it would do you well if you had somebody to look at
thle\is: WoLrr. We have one man here now whose specific job is to
do that. . R

.S ay? _ |

Bf' S(())I?(;}zVZY. To that point, Dr. Primm, I would like to ask you a

i stion. .
dlli)egty%lflebélieve that NIDA’s prevention effort in the recent past,
and as you are beginning to understand their cuIJ'ren_t initiatives, is
responsive to the needs of black Americans and Hispanic Ameri-

‘) .
ca]rssr.‘ PriMM. Let me start by saying I have never seen to this day
NIDA or any other agency responsible for prevention or whatever,
or education, from the Department of Education, produce anything
that was particularly effective in the black and Hispanic communi-
tle’IS"hey have made an attempt, but they have not done what they
are supposed to do.
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I hear about a new movie that has just been made and acclaimed
to be a great prevention too. With us being 68 percent of the
problem, I don’t think there was a black person in the whole
movie. It is incredible. It was shown at the White House, et cetera;
Angel Death.

Mr. McENEANEY. You are talking about “For Parents Only”’?

Dr. PrimM. It is incredible to me., Here we are 68 percent of the
problem, and there is not a black or Spanish person in the movie.
Nor does it have Spanish subtitles. There was no thought. Just
clear institutional racism; whether intentional or unintentional.
That is what it is, because there was no thought of the black or
brown people or American Indians or others who abuse drugs that
they even existed. '

I am kind of tired of that, Congressman.

Mr. ALLen. I would agree. Also the concept that I heard men-
tioned this morning of preventive education for the family and the
school, like I said before, I don’t want to harp to the schools, but I
Just happen to have two teenage daughters now who are trying
their best to drop out of school, not drop out of school but drop out
of class. They go to school every day. They just don’t go to classes
because nobody else goes.

And the concept of the family that exists in the Harlem commu-
nity is uniquely different, distinct and apart from the family as it
is known across the United States.

Therefore, any prevention or education that is addressed to the
family in Harlem has to be addressed to a mother perhaps who
aspires to get a raise by having more children.

Mr. WoLFr. You know, one of the things that I have been trying
to work on, a little aside from the narcotics program, is the fact
that we have a number of laws on our books today that are
directed to a breakup of the family rather than bringing the family
together.

We have got to find ways and means of revising those laws to
accommodate society; also, to see to it that they are not in some
sense counterproductive rather than being productive of a life style
that we want to pervade our society.

The situation is not just peculiar to the black community or the
question of aid to dependent children and things of that sort. But
you have it also today in a fantastic phenomena that has occurred.

The older people in our country are shacked up just like the
young people are today. Why? Because you have a situation where-
by the laws, social security laws and everything else, are such that
our aged bensfit by being separated rather than remarrying.

Many of the laws that we have on our books today, the income
tax laws in particular, are of benefit to people who are apart. I
heard a story the other day that there is a couple that gets di-
vorced every year in December and they get remarried again in
January so they pay less taxes. It is an incredible situation.

I think we have to address this,

That is why when we talk about the question of putting money
into prevention, and I know people take exception to something
like that, I think that we have to address this problem. You cannot
address what has happened in the past, this is something that our
committee has tried to cover. People have tried to address the
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f drug abuse from an isolated circumstance, and you
g;gll)ll:tm dso (;;hat, bgecause drug abuse is part of a total problem that

ists in the country. .
exg‘;slégs you addre}s,s it in its overall aspects, you are not gc.)mgt tg
get anyplace. That is why this committee has always d1re§he
attention not only to the law enforcement part but to the other

11. ’
arfaasrrexlssg‘ery; we were supposed to be out of here at 5 o clock.dVZe
started our hearing this morning at 9:30. 1We were suppi)lse to
start at 9 o’clock; we have been going for 8 hours now. We have to
vacate the premises, otherwise they will charge us overtime.

Mr. MArTINEZ. What can we do at the State end to help glvgda
little more teeth to this shark here? What can my agency do, a§1 ?:
from what we are trying f};lo do alrt;a).cd{, because we have just abou

ing else. We have sent telegrams. _ .
doi\l/fr.e ‘%%I;)ylfl?}?‘ %Tust let me say one thing which I think is most
important. Here we have a whole group of agencies together, 1;)f‘ga-
nizations that are dedicated to the treatment side of our problem.

i h in this. . _
T}ie;(;sasﬁggfgsentative from New York. I find great difficulty 1\1In
the Congress because everybody comes down on New York. No
matter what we do or propose, everybody really gangs up on us
because they say, “You guys are getting more than you deserve,
and all the problems that are attendant to that. .

One of the important things would be to get the State agenhc1es
together. You have an association of State agencies. Bring tf fﬁn
together to put pressure on their legislators who may not be of the

inion that we are. _ _ ) .
Saint?h(i)gi{n}:hat you can take the leadership in something like thaté
which would be extremely helpful to us, because we have got to g}(la
the votes in Congress. We have to establish a constituency in the
Congress. One way we can is through the constituents that live in
the various areas of those States that have State agencies. I

I am afraid that we have got to btglng this hearing to a close.

o thank you for your participation.

waIn\Ev;nt to thgnk youyfor bringing a real depth to some of the, I
won'’t say superfluous information that we get from time to tlgne in
the way of facts and figures. You have put some meat on the bones.

i appreciate. _ .
Th\%VSeWVSillpé)ttempt to do whatever we possibly can in order to seﬁl tcz
it that the problem is addressed in the proper fashion, and see _ab
these funds are returned to the budget so that you can do the jo
that is necessary to be done.

Thank you very much. ) _

[Whereupon, at 5 p.m. the committee adjourned.]

PrREPARED STATEMENT OoF W. GOrRDON FINK, ASSISTANT ADMINISTRATOR gOR -
INTELLIGENCE, DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUST

. . d
i olff, Members of the Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse an
Co%%?gf:mégogv morning. I am pleased to appear before you once again on the
i rings. ) i )
Ocﬁifoglgigﬁ:ﬁ,hﬁanygof our foreign counterparts have intensified their efforti
against drug trafficking. But in some areas of the world, the lack of a govefrnngilrln
commitment to narcotics control has resulted in a significant expans;o;lho Oplun-
production. From our perspective, we are particularly concerned abou th.ree co -
tries in Southwest Asia—Iran, Afghanistan and Pakistan—because this area
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z:lapable?1 of producing many times the amount of opium needed to satisfy world
emand.

In order to appreciate more fully the implications of this Southwest Asian opium
production capability, it is important to reflect on the background of the current
heroin situation.

Since 1976, the major indicators we use to track heroin availability have consist-
ently reflected a downward trend. The purity methodically fell from 6.6 percent,
and stabilized at 3.5 percent, before beginning a slight upward turn during the third
and fourth quarters of 1979, when it rose to 3.7 and 3.8 percent, respectively. The
price per milligram of pure heroin has risen consistently from $1.26 in 1976 to $2.29
at the end of 1979.

Medical examiner and emergency room reports are collected from 24 metropolitan
areas participating in the Drug Abuse Warning Network (DAWN). Significantly, at
the present time, DAWN is recording approximately 35 heroin-related deaths per
month in contrast to the 150 per month in 1976. According to DAWN, the number
of heroin-related injuries has been declining steadily and, since 1978, has returned
to the low levels of 1973. The average number of heroin-related injuries per quarter
for 1979 is consistent with the average per quarter in the preceding year.

However, from the data we have accumulated thus far, the national indicators are
now showing an increase in heroin availability. The situation is clearer on a
regional level. For example, the East Coast cities in particular are reporting purities
well above average for their area. During the same 12-month period in which
average retail purity on the East Coast rose from 2.8 to 3.7 percent, heroin-related
injuries rose 26 percent. Other indicators, such as heroin treatment admissions,
retail pharmacy thefts, treatment admission for heroin substitutes, and overdose

Indicators, such as the estimated quantity of heroin coming into the United States
from foreign sources of supply, have posted consistent declines between 1975-78.
These declines can be attributed to a number of factors, mostly related to opium
production.

Significantly as a result of the continued eradication efforts of the Government of
Mexico, joint U.S./Mexican operations, law enforcement initiatives in the United
States, and to some extent as a consequence of an unusually severe drought in late
1977/early 1978 in the northwestern part of the country, Mexico’s opium production

Drought conditions also directly affected opium production in the Southeast
Asian/Golden Triangle area. In a typical growing season, the Golden Triangle can
produce between 450-500 tons of opium. As a result of a drought, we estimated the
1978-79 growing season yielded only between 160-170 tons of opium. Consequently,
estimated shipments of Southeast Asian heroin to the United States dropped about
15-30 percent from 1978 to 1979. The climatic conditions have not improved consid-
erably and intelligence indicates a continued short-term reduced availability of
Southeast Asian heroin.

The dynamics of the heroin market, however, have been threatened by the in-
greased availability of opium from Southwest Asian sources over this same time
rame.

It is estimated that in 1978 Afghanistan produced 300 metric tons of opium and
Pakistan produced approximately 400 metric tons, for a regional total of about 700
metric tons. Iran cannot be included in this total because, at that time, opium
cultivation in Iran was legal and controlled. In 1979, opium production in all three
of these countries in Southwest Asia is believed to have increased to maximum of
1,600. metric tons.

This increased opium production has already been translated into a heroin pro-
duction and consumption problem of epidemic proportions in Europe. As you can
well imagine, intelligence gathering in that part of the world is, at best, very
difficult. Our agents stationed abroad are a major intelligence source. However,
DEA has closed its offices in Iran and Afghanistan. Our efforts in Pakistan were
disrupted, albeit temporarily, and still have not returned to the level of previous
years,

The high quality and availability of Southwest Asian heroin make it a very
marketable commodity. By mid-1978, West Germany was inundated with this high-
quality Southwest Asian heroin. The problem has since spread to other West Euro-
pean markets which were traditionally outlets for Southeast Asian heroin. Despite

e
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sincere attempts by European governments to control the narcotics addiction prob-
lem, the situation has continued to worsen.

Throughout 1979, Western Europe absorbed the majority of the increased South-
west Asian heroin production. Heroin-related overdose deaths in Italy and West
Germany in 1979, for example, ran considerably ahead of those in this country. The
heroin picture in Western Europe is still not good. Seizures of Southwest Asian-
sourced opiates since January 1980 (including heroin and morphine base) have
already surpassed comparable levels for this same time last year. Other indicators
are of concern. In West Germany, street-level heroin purity is currently between 20
and 40 percent and prices in some European cities have dropped to as low as
$25,000-35,000 per kilogram. According to our latest figures, that same kilogram
would sell for about six times as much in New York City.

This profit motive has enticed numerous Black, Hispanic, Italian, Iranian and
other traffickers to enter the Southwest Asian heroin trade in the United States. At
present, this trade is becoming organized. There are indications that in the future it
will be dominated increasingly by cohesive criminal groups.

Over the past two years, there have been an increasing number of seizures of
Southwest Asian heroin investigations in the United States. During 1977 and 1978,
relatively small quantities of Southwest Asian heroin were available, primarily in
New York and Washington, D.C. In 1979 and 1980, purchases of Southwest Asian
heroin have been made in Chicago, Detroit, San Fransciso and Los Angeles.

Recently, two unrelated seizures of significant quantities were made on the same
day in Washington, D.C., and in Texas. In both cases, the seizure involved three
kilograms of high purity Southwest Asian heroin. Seizure of about 9 kilograms of
heroin by U.S. Customs in August 1579 and a later related investigation of DEA led
to the seizure of 41 kilograms of heroin in March 1980 by the Italian authorities in
Milan. Yugoslavian officials recently seized 80 kilograms of heroin at their border.
Seizures of heroin in this quantity and purity have not been experienced in several
years.

Based on increased Southwest Asian heroin availability in United States, DEA in
January of 1980 established a special emphasis program—the Special Action Office/
Southwest Asian Heroin, This initiative insures priority attention overseas as well
as the affected areas in the United States.

On February 28, 1980, President Carter and Attorney General Civiletti hosted a
meeting of approximately 120 law enforcement officials, including State Attorneys
General and several police chiefs and prosecutors. At this meeting, the threat of
Southwest Asian heroin and the five point program were discussed with these
officials, and their cooperation and participation with the program were encouraged.
To follow up this meeting in a manner reflecting the Administration’s concern for
this problem, DEA’s SAO/SWA program was specifically tasked with responsibility
for intensifying the state and local law enforcement officials’ awareness of the
potential and existing threat of Southwest Asian heroin in the major cities and the
enlistment of their intelligence, scientific a:z:d enforcement resources to be used in
conjunction with the Federal effort.

The Administration is coordinating efforts of the Departments of Justice, State,
Treasury, Defense, and Health, Education and Welfare, specifically the development
of cooperative international efforts; a coordinated Federal program; identification of
target cities and increased involvement of state and local enforcement agencies.
Steps taken to date to implement the program include, but are not limited to, the
following.

The Department of State is seeking international cooperation, not only through
contacts with individual nations, but also by raising the issue in international
forums, such as NATO.

Our preference is to work as close to the source as possible, but this is very
difficult in the case of Southwest Asia. Consequently, we have accelerated the effort
of our agents and country attaches stationed along the transshipment corridor in
Western Europe. Additionally, the State Department has approved additional over-
seas positions—a Special Agent position and an Intelligence Analysts position in
Frankfurt, Germany, and an additional Special Agent position in Turkey.

Attorney General Civiletti and Administrator Bensinger have met with the Ital-
ian Prime Minister and Minister of the Interior of the Federal Republic of Germany
to discuss mutual concerns regarding the Southwest Asian heroin problem. We
intend to continue to assist foreign law enforcement agencies with support services
directed at identifying and immobilizing major drug trafficking networks.

Also, DEA is intensifying its intelligence exchange among the various foreign,
Federal, state and local participants to ensure that there is maximum development
and distribution of available information regarding Southwest Asian heroin organi-
zations and traffickers. New York, Philadelphia, Boston, Newark, Baltimore and
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Washington have been designated as target cities where special emphasis will be
directed at Southwest Asian heroin traffickers. Furthermore, in cooperation with
the U. S. Customs Service, we will redirect and intensify the airport/port of entry
program to provide better support to the U. S. Customs Service interdiction pro-
gram. For example, we are developing specific trafficker/cargo profiles for each of
the primary Southwest Asian heroin arrival ports of entry.

As you can see, the Drug Enforcement Administration is fully committed to the
Admlmgtratlon S program to counter the threat posed by the availability of South-
west Asian heroin.

Chairman Wollff, 1 appreciate the opportunity you have afforded me to testify
before you today. I appreciate the interest and support of this Committee. Thank
you.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN W. FALLON, REGIONAL Director, Drua
ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Chairman Wolff, Members of the Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and
Control. Welcome back to New York. It is always an honor to appear before this
Committee. Your inquiry into the drug abuse situation here is most timely. After a
1ﬁ.gurly stable period, the indicators are now reflecting changes in the heroin situa-

ion.

The average purity of the heroin available to the retail-level consumer has in-
creased during the past year in New York City. The purity of heroin encountered at
the wholesale level of the traffic has also increased. DEA laboratory statistics for
the New York area show not only an increase in the number of heroin exhibits
analyzed, but also higher purities than the same period last year. During the first
quarter of 1979, there were few exhibits with purity in excess of 20 percent. Now,
during the first quarter of 1980, laboratory analyses are showing numerous heroin
purities between 20 and 90 percent.

According to the New York City Police Department laboratory which monitors
i?‘etk)all punltgr?gthe strett.at-liave}r ﬁ)urity of heroiri was 2.15 and 2.1 in January and
ebruary » respectively. The average retail purity for the same t i
1980 skyrocketed to 5.06 percent and 8.3g6 perceng.) y Wo months in

Even though the average purity by month may fluctuate depending on the level
of enforcement activity, the geographical area of enforcement concentration, and
special situations such as strikes, this is a significant change. Taking both laborato-
ries analyses into account, the inescapable conclusion is that heroin is more readily
available in higher purities than it had been in the preceding year.

The price of heroin at the retail level rarely changes.to any great extent. The
customer usually pays the same price; the element which changes is the purity. In
times of more availability, the customer receives better quality heroin for his money
than in times of limited availability.

Price and purity are one set of indicators to be considered among others. As you
are aware, the overdose death and injury rates as recorded by the Drug Abuse
;Vaylrllg%.tNetwork (DAWN) are also used to monitor trends in drug abuse and

vailability.

The Medical Examiner’s Office of the City of New York feeds data to DAWN.
Thc_alr records show an increase in drug related deaths. In 1978, there were 248
while in 1979, the figure rose to 439.

. According to the statistics obtained from emergency rooms reporting drug-related
injuries to the DAWN, heroin injuries are also on the increase. The dafa below
clearly demonstrates this:

October to December, 1978 96
January to March, 1979 .........oueemeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeeoeoeooeeooes o 133
April to June, 1979 ........ccoeevvieereeeeerereserseren, 163
dJuly to September, 1979....... 181
October to December, 1979 225

Recent_ treatment admittees to methadone programs state that heroin available at
the retail level is of particularly good quality. Medical personnel at these clinics
state that an average of 10 milligrams more methadone is required to stabilize the
new clients. Urinalyses conducted to monitor compliance with methadone treatment
regulations show an increasing percentage of opiate-positives.

Analysis“of the West European situation led us to expect arrival of Southwest
Asian heroin in New York. Approximately a year ago, our Unified Intelligence
Division, which is staffed with DEA Agents, New York City Police Department
officers, New York State Police Investigators, Intelligence Analysts and Statisti-
cians, projected an increase in heroin availability and purity in the New York area.

O,
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To get a fix on the then current situation, the U.LD. embarked on Operation
Monitor, an intelligence probe of certain geographical areas within New York City,
in order to determine specifically the price, purity, packaging and dilutents of the
heroin available to the retail consumer and the area of origin of that heroin.

Monitor I was conducted in the Harlem area during June and July, 1979. The
average purity of the heroin was 3 percent. We believe that this was due to the
tightly-knit drug distribution networks operating in the Harlem area. However, the
significant finding of Monitor I was that 42 percent of the exhibits collected origi-
nated from opium produced in the area of Southwest Asia. The remaining exhibits
originated from opium produced in Southeast Asia.

Operation Monitor II was conducted in the lower east side area of New York City
in September and October, 1979. This area has a high visibility of illicit street level
activity. The average purity of the heroin procured here was 8.5 percent. Signifi-
cantly, 60 percent of the exhibits originated from opium produced in Southwest
Asia.

A number of recent major seizures also support our findings of increased heroin
activity. These cases involved heroin being shipped from Italy to New York City.
Most of the opium, from which the heroin was produced, originated in Southwest
Asia. Some of these significant seizures are listed below.

MAJOR HEROIN SEIZURES
Weight Purity

(kilograms) {percent)
March 1978 43 82.5
June 1978 6.0 81.5
July 1978 25 68
August 1979 6.0 85
October 1979 5.0 83.5
January 1980 24.0 49.9-99.7
March 1980 410 Unknown

The following two examples demonstrate the magnitude of the problems we are
facing in New York:

On March 18, 1980 the Italian Police in Milan, Italy, with the assistance from
DEA Officer’s in Milan and the John F. Kennedy Airport Detail, arrested three
Italian nationals and seized 86.9 pounds of heroin. The heroin was secreted in
three metal cans packed in cardboard containers containing stero records, tapes
and styrofoam and was destined for delivery to New York’s John F. Kennedy
Airport.

On January 16, 1980 twenty-four kilograms of heroin was confiscated at John
F. Kennedy Airport. The heroin was secreted in unaccompanied baggage and
arrived on a flight from Rome, Italy.

I know that you have all been briefed in Washington regarding the full scope of
the Southwest Asian heroin problem and the Administration’s initiatives to combat
this significant situation. Mr. Gordon Fink, our Assistant Administrator for Intelli-
gence, will address those issues in detail. DEA’s Special Action Office/Southwest
Asian heroin (SAQ/SWA) is in full swing; and as New York is one of the six target
cities, I expect that we will be in the thick of things.

We have made significant inroads here in New York City. The tremendous
cooperative effort which exists, as exemplified by the participating agencies in our
New York Drug Enforcement Task Force and Unified Intelligence Division, is a
major factor in our success. Because of the current Southwest Asian heroin situa-
tion, Administrator Bensinger has determined that a significant portion of the next
basic agent class will report to New York.

I expect that our reinforced commitment will have an impact on this burgeoning
Southwest Asian heroin problem. DEA stands ready to do what we can. Chairman
Wolff, the concern and attention the House Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse
and Control has given this problem is gratifying.

Thank you. :
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHARLES H. KeLLy, DEpuTY CHIEF, COMMANDING
OFFICER, NARCOTICS DivisioN, NEw YORrk City PoLiCE DEPARTMENT

The enforcement policy of the Narcotics Division is to i i
! provide a proportionate
degree of pressure to all levels of illega! drug trafficking within the Cif?y of New
York. Durmg the past year, up to 50% of our manpower resources were, and are
responflx}l‘ghto low-level street conditions due to two factors: ,
the'city? increase of street traffic in marjjuana, cocaine and pills, throughout
2. The public awareness of these conditions has increased and thi

] ' is awareness

was transmitted to the Police Department via 12,000 fo 1 i i
That our complaint desk during 1979. ’ rmat complaints received

‘he remaining resources of the Narcotics Divisi ‘ ili i i
m%‘]ﬁr g Te vision are utilized in developing
threeefgm :York City Police Department’s effort to control the drug problem takes

sor(fzerll.‘he Narcotics Division consisting of 450 members including clerical per-
(b) The New York Drug Enforcement Task Force, consisti f i
working joiptly with State and Federal officers. g of 80 City officers
h (%)I All Ll_mfo]x)‘med pat}x;ol and special field forces.

e Narcotics Division handles covert investigations at all levels of the d
trgde. The New York Drug Enforcement Task Force operates primarily agail;llls%
middle and high-level traffickers, currently concentrating against cocaine dealers in
g?:é{sston Il-lle1ghts, Qéxe.ens. t"rh?: patrol forces in the department make narcotics

§ where covert investigations are not i isti
arres civect actiyiy g not required, generally consisting of low-

%hls. trl-trlrllodal ezr;forcement ﬁas produced a sizable number of arrests.
uring the past ten years, the New York City Poli i
the Citus £e past ten ork City Police made 250,000 drug arrests in
In 1976, the department initiated a program titled “O i g
) ) ) peration Drug” in the hard-
core heroin locat1on§ of Harlem, specifically the 28th and 32nd police ~£i;recincti. 'f‘l}l;(lis
enforcement effort involved both uniformed patrol forces and Narcotics Division
officers. Its prime mission was to reduce the heavy street then in full swing on
many streets and avenues. The program was successful in sharply reducing the
level of street. traf‘ﬁc, al}d forced the dealers to adopt new, more sophisticated
g::‘}alorclllsagf Qell\trﬁr1ng t’chelr goods.tSDu’ﬁilg the period of 1976 to 1979, 23,667 arrests
e in these two precincts. f i i stin isti
relative fo the onmeicy P e following are some interesting statistics

Total arrests—323, 667
Narcotics arrests:

FELONY ..ovvirrereeerrseeercee oo
Mlsdemeanors ..................... g”%gi
Py i — )
FELONY ..ovveveeevecrirnetnree et
M1sdemeanors ....................... g,ggg
VAOLBEIONS ..vovevecvvvecnrecsennnsrsmrsesosoeossmssssseosseessen '809
Shotguns.........cvecveverveereerernnnn..
Revolvers................... %g
Automatic pistols.... 285
RifleS oo, 62
SEATEEL PISTOIS...uuuceerrcrrrrnesrireseeeecereesesies e 51
ZID GUILveovvesvvvreeersescseenssesssssnsssssssosossoeessssssseesseeee 1
Total guns
Hand Grenades ..........civemuccervememmmnnnssssssmssonseosesse 1’3111
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Drugs recovered

Envelopes of heroin.......vciimimmmsessessn v 50,548
Envelopes Of COCAINE ...covcerireniireriiiiiiisiists e essssiss s e essnssssssssssiseies 20,449
Bottles of methadone .......ccoceevevniennens feeeresrinesren i ret et esbsn e e st e et st sageneabas R asaeree 7,418
ANEL] AUSL.vviveviieieiereeseeieessiieis et 24,927
Envelopes of CAnnabiS......cociiimiiiiniiniiie s 31,124
ASSOrted PILIS.crcrireeieeiereiiesieeire s 25,992
HYDO-SYTINEES cevverevrereririreiiniiniiessersis it s ss st sb bbbt b bt 26,037

The street value of the drugs seized was in excess of $4,820,000, and it cost the
department almost 100,000 man days, but was well worth the expenditure of our
resources. Most drug transactions now take place behind fortified apartment dqf)r.s,
where the drug dealers employ steerers to direct the customer to a “peephole” in
the door where money is exchanged for drugs. .

Peephole operations make arrests for drug sales much more difficult. .,

As a result of “Operation Drug,” a specialized “Street Enforcement Unit” com-
posed of 75 experienced Narcotic Division personnel was assigned specifically to
monitor street conditions in this area.

In addition, the Manhattan North Narcotic Unit also covers the Harlem commu-
nity. Both units combined represent 35% of the Division’s total strength. During
1979, 1,900 arrests were made by both units. ' '

Over 200 major violator cases have been prosecuted in the federal courts. With
such a high level of arrest activity, it is reasonable to ask why the problem persists.

The answer is that the impact of local law enforcement has not been sufficient to
offset the tremendous demand, the tremensous profits, and the seemingly inex-
haustible supply of drugs. . .

An arrest made at the street level of the distribution system, assuming there is a
subsequent jail term, simply removes the individual arrcsted from the scene. Our
experience indicates such an arrest has little deterrent effect on the subject or his
associates. In some cases, the subject resumes his drug activities while awaiting
trial. To simply stay even, one person must be removed from the drug population
for each new entrant. When we arrest at the mid-level, one who deals in ounce
weight, we find no shortage of replacements who take the defendant’s place in the
supply structure. The size of the profits outweigh all perceived risks. Even in those
situations where we have been successful in investigations of high level dealers, no
protracted shortage of drugs has ensued following “Mr. Big’s” removal from the
trade. There are a plentiful number of “entrepreneurs” around to fill the void,
especially in the traffic of marijuana and cocaine.

It is a fact of urban life learned at an early stage of a police commander’s career,
that community leaders are not concerned about whether a *'Nicky Barnes” was
arrested as much as the local drug pusher dealing in their neighborhood. =~

During 1979, a t~tal of 4,400 narcotics arrests were made by the Narcotic Division,
35 percent of whict involved the sale of marijuana on the streets of this City.

The entire Police Department effected 18,000 drug arrests during 1979, 37 percent
of which represents marijuana arrests. It is obvious then that marijuana represents
the most flagrant, visible form of drug traffic at the present time.

Cocaine has also emerged as a popular drug, even among the poor who can
purchase it for as little as $10 per “blow” in many stores and street corners.

HEROIN ASSESSMENT

The purity of heroin sold at the street level, that is “dime” bags and ‘“Harlem
quarters”, decreased in the early 1970’s, from a high of 8 percent to the 1 percent
level in the period from 1976 to 1979. )

During the latter part of 1979, buy operations indicated that the purity of street
heroin was on the rise. In the hardcore drug areas of Harlem, street purities rose to
an average of 3- to 5-percent per $10 bag. Harlem quarters rose to about 6 percent.
At the same time, wholesalers began to offer a higher quality product, although in
smaller quantities. ) o

In the Lower East Side of Manhattan, heroin street bags were being distributed
containing purities as high as 27 percent. )

The network responsible for controlling this operation was located on Eldridge
Street between West Houston Street and Stanton Streets.

Covert video tape films taken by my office during several days in January, 1980,
revealed an unprecedented amount of daily street traffic involving hundreds of
customers per day, seven days a week.

~f
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On February 7th, a massive raid was conducted by the Narcotic Division, com-
posed of 130 uniformed and plainclothes investigators. Fifteen search warrants were
executed in four tenement buildings and social clubs, resulting in 58 arrests and the
suppression of a major heroin supply outlet.

It can be said with some degree of certainty, that the general quality of street
heroin has increased. As of yet, there is no marked increase in heroin availability in
the City. Evidence of this fact is the absence of heroin in areas outside Manhattan,
specifically the suburban neighborhoods of Queens, Bronx, Brooklyn South and
Staten Island. Street heroin found in Manhattan in Harlem and Brooklyn North. It
is true that some heroin is purchased in Harlem or the Lower East Side of Manhat-
tan and transported back to these areas. However, it is gererally sold in the poorer
neighborhoods and has been ‘“cut” several times to a rather low quality.

During the first quarter of 1980, samples of street heroin purchased by the
Narcotic Division, indicate purities have averaged between 5 and C percent.

Constant pressure at the street level has driven the hard-core location dealers
indoors. They have moved into vacant apartments and set up “peephole’” operations.
Steerers and hawkers remain outside directing customers to these locations. Cus-
tomers are required to pass their money through the peephole of fortified doors and
then receive their purchases from under the door. This technique prevents positive
identification by undercover officers and necessitates that multiple purchases be
made before a search warrant can be obtained. It also affords protection from rip-
offs and also effectively prevents arrests from the more severe sale charges. The
dealers have employed counter measures to our efforts to overcome these obstacles.
Police radio scanners, transmitter detectors, fluorescent powder detectors and other
measures are commonly employed by the drug merchants.

Multi ounce dealers are tending to sell better quality heroin in amounts which
will niot incur the higher A-I Felony charge, (2 ounces or more). Instead, dealers now
offer to sell an ounce at 60 percent purity rather than 4 ounces at 15 percent purity.
Of course, the ounce price has been greatly inflated up to $10,000 per ounce.

With current street level purities, strung out addicts are not observed as they
were in the early 70’s. A possible explanation for this is the decline in heroin
3vailability or the fact that older, former heroin addicts have switched to other

rugs.

The effects on New York City of an increase in heroin supplies from abroad is an
obvious one. It has been stated that New York City has approximately ¥ of the
estimated 450,000 United States heroin addicts. This means that at least ¥z of the
heroin entering the United States could remain in New York City. It could re-infect
old addicts and cause a new generation of heroin addicts as in the early 70’s,
repeating the cycle.

FISCAL PROBLEMS

Since the 1975 lay-offs of police officers, the Narcotics Division has suffered a 27
percent decrease in personnel. Other effects of the City’s fiscal crisis have been a
steady reduction in operational funds normally used to purchase narcotics, referred
to as “buy money.”

Prior to 1975, several million dollars per year was available for investigative
expenses. Today, that figure has been reduced to approximately $700,000 per fiscal
year.

In September of 1979, the narcotics laws of the State of New York were amended
sharply, increasing the amount of narcotics required to establish an A-I and A-II
Felony arrest. Under the new law, the Division must purchase double the weight of
heroin or cocaine as previous, from 1 ounce to 2 ounces for sale and from 2 ounces
to 4 ounces for possession.

Since the wholesale purities of drugs has increased, a kilo of good grade cocaine
§$o3v5%r0%% percent) costs $65,000 and up. A kilo of high grade heroin could cost up to

To cope with this problem, we have made adjustments in our investigative strat-
egy to make the greatest use of our resources. However, the first quarter arrest
activity for 1980, indicates a decrease in the number of “A’” Felony arrests vs. the
same period for 1979. The bulk of our felony arrests are falling into the lower class
“B” Felony category. In effect, we are making more felony arrests but of a lower
penalty classification. Additional “buy money”’ could help improve this situation.

COCAINE

The recreational use and social acceptance of cocaine is increasing throughout the
City. The glamour associated with the use of cocaine has been exploited in the mass
media. Movies and newspaper headlines are replete with coverage of public celebri-
ties involved with cocaine. The huge profits and lack of deterrent has attracted
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many free-lance individuals into the traffic. All levels of society have access to
cocaine. The disco scene has also contributed to the popularity of cocaine. Ten dollar
($10.00) “blows’’ or tins and $100 gram quantities are the vogue.

Cocaine abuse is fueled by a large number of Colombian Nationals residing in the
Jackson Heights Area of Queens. This area has the largest concentration of Colom-
bians in the United States. Many are hard working industrious persons who have
come to the United States looking for a new life. However, there are many who
illegally enter this country for the sole purpose of financing and receiving large
shipments of cocaine.

A special enforcement program in the Jackson Heights Area has been undertaken
by the New York Joint Task Force. This effort has been highly successful. Results
for 1979 include 261 arrests. Of these, 209 were illegal aliens. 178.5 pounds of
cocaine and over 1.8 million dollars has been seized from these traffickers. Addition-
ally, huge caches of firearms have been seized from these individuals. 96 guns and
34 cars were seized. A New York Joint Task Force :nvestigation resulted in a 286
pound seizure of 92 percent pure cocaine in Florida, in March of this year, indica-
tions were that it was destined for delivery to New York. Most of the current major
cases closed during 1979 involved large quantities of high grade cocaine.

PCP (ANGEL DUST)

Phencyclidine is a chemic.l depressant which may be in powder, pill or liquid
form. The liquid is sprayed on mint or parsley leaves. When evaporated, it leaves a
“dust” film on the leaves which are then rolled into cigarettes. A recent New York
State Division of Substance Abuse Services Survey, concerning the use of drugs and
alcohol among 27,000 students in Grades 7 through 12, indicates that PCP has been
used at least once by approximately 18 percent of those students. Bear in mind that
these figures include our Grammar Schools and indicate not only the extent of
abuse but also the age level. Harlem and Jamaica Hospitals average six cases a
month of emergency room treatment for overdosec of PCP. Joints of PCP sell for
$2.00 and from $5.00 to $7.00 per envelope of dust treated parsley leaves. It is sold
both in ghetto neighborhoods and middle class areas.

The PCP phenomenon has spread in the New York Metropolitan Area. For awhile
it challenged marijuana in popularity. Mass media coverage of the hazards of PCP
use, plus an upgrading in crime classification, has had little positive effect.

MARIJUANA

A recent survey conducted by the New York State Division of Substance Abuse
Services indicate that 54 percent of children in secondary schools have used mari-
juana. This is double the percent in a similar survey taken in 1971. Due to the
increasing social acceptance of marijuana, illicit transactions and public use is
visible throughout the City. Street peddlers are attracted to areas with high pedes-
train volume, i.e., Bryant Park, Times Square, Wall Street, office building plazas,
etc. In residential areas of the City, marijuana traffickers establish smoke shops/
head shops. These enterprises deal in youth oriented items, i.e., pop posters, disco
clothes and the highly profitable marijuana paraphernalia (pipes, rolling paper,
bongs, etc.). Plexiglass partitions are installed to afford protection from rip-offs and
also deter quick apprehension by law enforcement personnel. The plexiglass permits
the destruction of evidence and enhances escape. The high profits in the marijuana
trade attracts many persons not previously associated with criminal groups. Many
“smoke shops” or store fronts have appeared in the older sections of the City, where
it is sold freely over the counter to children and adults. These shops are heavily
fortified with steel doors and thick plexiglass screens to prevent arrests and “rip-
offs”. The Division is heavily involved in suppressing these troublesome locations.
Since the 1977 Marijuana Reform Act, there is greater public use outdoors. In New
York City, it is our most visible form of drug traffic and the object of most protests
by neighborhood community groups. The Marijuana Reform Act of 1977, reduced
the criminal penalties for possession and modified the penalties for sale of ma.:ijua-
na, which led to wide-spread use in many public areas, including sports events.

The Marijuana Reform Act of 1977 created Article 221, which made a violation of
private possession of less than 7/8 of an ounce or 25 grams. The possessor is now
given a summons and is required to appear before a magistrate. Our experience
indicates that fines meted out are very conservative, even to those arrested for
selling large quantities of marijuana. This drug has gained such wide acceptance by
i:he public, that the courts are reluctant to impose penalties available in the new
aw.

Under the old law, sale of any amount of marijuana or the possession of over an
ounce was punishable by a jail term of up to 15 years. Today, the sale charge may
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be punishable by up to 1 year in jail. Currently, the most severe charge is the sale

of 10 pounds or more and this is classified as a ““C” Felony with a penalty of 0 to 15
ears.

Y The Narcotics Division maintains constant pressure against drug traffickers. This

is evidenced by the thousands of arrests effected each year. We do not labor under

any illusions that the police can successfully solve the drug problem on its own.

Society must unite against this insidious threat to our existence.

The record of the law enforcement effort is one of total commitment. We have
adopted innovative and unified strategies. In the face of a common challenge, ‘ve
have overcome jurisdictional and inter-agency problems and have joined together in
a spirit of mutual cooperation. Law enforcement alone cannot hope to achieve
lasting success. There must be a greater participation by government to improve
planning and coordination at the local level, to alert community groups on methods
available to them to deal with narcotic abuse in their neighborhoods.

Recently, a booklet titled “Parents, Peers and Pot” was published by the Depart-
ment of Health, Education, and Welfare, describing the success achieved by local
community groups in suppressing drug abuse among their children. It is this type of
government support that should be expanded to every state in the country. More
leadership must be given to the communities if we are ever to achieve success in
halting the tide of drug abuse among our young.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF Errior M. Gross, M.D., CHier MEpicaAL ExAMINER, CITY
or NEw YORk

Determination of the cause of a death as due to heroin or heroin related is made
following investigation into the circumstances of death including examination of the
body at the scene where it is found and discovery of ‘‘paraphernalia” on or about
the body; an autopsy including absence of injuries or natural disease sufficient to
cause death; and a chemical analysis of tissues, biologic fluids removed at autopsy,
and of contents of “paraphernalia” at the scene.

In the absence of trauma and natural disease, a preliminary determination can be
made on the day of autopsy, but a final conclusion must await toxicology analysis.
Following this final determination, the original certificate of death is amended and
the final cause filed with the Bureau of Health Statistics and Analysis at the
Department of Health.

Statistics on heroin deaths may be compiled from those maintained in a Medical
Examiner’s office and from Registrars of Vital Statistics. Registrars, however, are
dependent on data provided by the death certificates from the Medical Examiner’s
office and the extent to which such data is updated as amendments are received
from the medical examiners.

For valid statistics, data collection should be initiated at the time a death is first
reported to the Medical Examiner’s office as an “O.D.” until all three aspects of
death investigation (scene investigation, autopsy, and toxicological analysis) are
completed.

Statistics on heroin and heroin-related deaths have not been issued by the Office
of Chief Medical Examiner of the City of New York since the early 1970’s. The last
report was compiled by Dominic J. DiMaio, M.D., Chief Medical Examiner, from
1976 to 1978 and acting Chief Medical Examiner at the time of his report in 1974.
This included statistics on deaths classified under the term “narcotism’ for calendar
year 1973 and for the first six months of 1974.

The collection of data on heroin and heroin-related deaths is an important func-
tion of the Office of Chief Medical Examiner. I regret that I cannot present the
Committee with critically analyzed data.

I have recently been appointed to the position of Chief Medical Examiner. I am
currently reorganizing the Office and plan to establish a data collection system.

I very much hope that, in the future, I shall be able to report to the Committee on
heroin and heroin-related deaths in New York City.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DISTRICT ATTORNEY ROBERT M. MORGENTHAU, NEW
York CoUNTY

Recent assessments by the Drug Enforcement Agency show that unless there are
dramatically expanded law enforcement efforts, we face an explosion of heroin
importation and use and, with that explosion, a likely increase in other crimes.

Because of political instability and anti-American sentiment in Iran, Afghanistan,
and Pakistan, American officials cannot work effectively with officials in these
countries to eradicate the production of illegal heroin. Each year since 1977, this
part of the world has increased its share of the American heroin market. In 1977,
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he share was 8 percent; in 1978 it was 17 percent; and in 1979 it was 35 percent. In

ti9$9, these threepcountries produced an estimated 1600 metric tons of illegal opium,
twenty times more than the 80 metric tons of illegal TuI;leh opium that fed 700,000
addicts in the United States in the 1960’s and early 1970’s. )

The dramatic increase in heroin production in Iran, Afghanistan, and Pakistan
has not yet had its full impact on the United States. However, the countries of
Europe, and especially West Germany, are being seriously affected. In West Ger-
many, the number of heroin related deaths increased ten times frgm 1974 to 1979.
In 1974 9 kilos of heroin were seized. In 1979, 90.1 kilos were seized. Heroin hgs
become so freely available in West Germany that one kilo sells for $25,000. Heroin
of similar quality sells in the United States for $200,000 a kilo. o o

The costs of simply waiting for the expected explosion of heroin importation in
this country will be high. If we wait too long the channels of importation will
become firmly entrenched. The free availability of heroin vylll increase the number
of addicts. The increased number of addicts will, in turn, increase the dpmapd fpr
heroin. Increased heroin addiction will not only cause misery to the addicts, it will
also, in all likelihood, cause an increase in other kinds of crime. We have taken a
sample of cases prosecuted in Supreme Court and have found that, of the defend-
ants in the sample who used weapons in the course of the crimes, 46 percent have
at least one prior drug arrest. Seventy-one percent of the defendants who were
charged with robbery in the first degree had at least one prior drug arrest.

Since we can no longer effectively limit the heroin production at its sources, we
must redouble our efforts at home. Unfortunately, in the face of the coming crisis,
our budgets are being cut by every one of our funding sources. In the last several
years we have received substantial monies from the federal government through
LEAA. If that agency is in fact cut to the extent proposed, our own ability to
function as an effective law enforcement agency will be diminished. At the same
time, the State has cut the State felony budget. Fifty percent of that bgdget is used
to prosecute narcotics cases, and 50 percent is used to prosecute violent felony
offenses. The fact is that we would have needed an increase in that budget just to
stay even. And finally, we have been told that no additional funds will be forthcom-
ing from the City. '

ill of this bugget cutting, in my view, will ma}(e it much more difficult for us to
fight the coming growth in narcotics importation and use as well as crime in
general. The time to spend money for law enforcement efforts is now, before there is
a dramatic increase in narcotics usage and in crime. Waiting until after we see that
increase is, in my view, a bad policy as well as bad economics.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES A. Moss, AssisTant U.S. ATTORNEY, CHIEF,
NarcoTics UNit, SouTHERN DisTricT OF NEW YORK _

THE NARCOTICS UNIT

The United States Attorney’s Office in the Southern District of New York was the
first federal prosecutor’s office to set up a separate unit charged w1(;h the responsi-
bility for investigating and prosecuting drug violations. This unit has been in
existence for over twenty years and has been respopmble for many of the most
important and successful prosecutions of major narcotics traffickers and their orga-
nizations over that period of time. Many of our noteworthy successes which have
attracted nationwide attention involve criminals at the highest levels of organized
crime. The list includes names such as Vito Genovese, 'Joseph Vilachi, Carmine
Galante, Carmine Tramunti, Vincent Pacelli, Leroy “Nicky” Barnes, as well as
high-level members of what has become known as the “French Connection.

Throughout its existence, the Narcotics Unit has worked closely with the agents
and officers of the Drug Enforcement Administration, the New York Drug Enforce-
ment Task Force, the New York City Police Department, as _well as with the
Assistant District Attorneys in the Office of the Special Narcotics Prosecutor for
New York City (Mr. Sterling Johnson). From time to time we have had occasion to
collaborate with the New York State Police, with other federal and state prosecu-
tors’ offices, and with other Federal agencies, including Customs, the Coast Guard,
the Immigration and Naturalization Service and the Federal Bureau of Investiga-
tion. 0 . 3 ..

Regrettably, the close association our Unit once had with the Internal Revenue
Service has been impeded as a result of the passage of the Tax Reform Act of 1976.
The restrictions which the Act imposes upon the exchange of tax information
between the I.R.S. and law enforcement agencies has all but ended an era in which
major narcotics operations were dismantled by prosecutions brought jointly under
the drug and tax laws. It is now extremely difficult and cumbersome to bring such
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prosecutions and there are very few of them. This is particularly distressing since
the paintaking work of scrutinizing complicated financial records to uncover sophis-
ticated money-laundering operations (done so well by revenue agents) has tradition-
ally been an important element in the successful investigation of major narcotics-
distribution networks. Moreover, the financial evidence uncovered is often the most
persuasive to a jury at trial, and to a judge at the time of sentencing.

PRIORITIES

The reputation of our Narcotics Unit has been built upon the successful prosecu-
tion of major heroin traffickers, as well as significant cocaine importers and distrib-
utors. While it remains true that the first priority of the Unit is, and has always
been, to combat the heroin and cocaine problems in the New York metropolitan
area, within the last two years our prosecutive resources have been stretched by the
need to branch out beyond heroin and cocaine prosecutions to include an increasing-
ly larger number of cases involving hallucinogens, illegally-dispensed prescriptions
drugs and marijuana.

Our efforts in prosecuting distributors of hallucinogens—principally phencycle-
dine (“PCP” or “Angel Dust”) and to a lesser degree LSD—were prompted by a near
epidemic rise in the number of deaths and physical disorders resulting from the use
of Angel Dust. We are continuing to devote whatever resources we can to this
problem for obvious reasons, although it appears that the abuse of hallucinogens
may have peaked within the last six months.

The alarming abuse of prescription drugs has forced us further to divert resources
away from the prosecution of “hard drug” violators. There is a massive black-
market demand for what may be called the “lesser drugs’* depressants—e.g. metha-
qualone (“Quaaludes”) and barbiturates (including Tuinal)—and stimulants—e.g.
amphetamines (“speed”’) and Preludin. This demand has been met on the one hand
by the formation of well-financed organizations that illicitly manufacture and dis-
tribute these drugs, and on the other hand by the collaboration of corrupt doctors
and pharmacists. These doctors will knowingly sell prescriptions to pharmacists who
are willing to fill them in violation of federal law. The profits so derived are
enormous. In one case alone, agents of the Drug Enforcement Administration seized
$1,200,000 which a single pharmacist had earned by filling prescriptions illegally.

Yet another drain on our heroin-prosecution resources is the effort we must
devote to prosecuting large-scale seizures of marijuana. In spite of the fact that
more marijuana is sold and used in this country than any other controlled sub-
stance, including either heroin or cocaine, the prosecution of marijuana offenses has
never been a priority of drug enforcement in the Southern District of New York.
Nor have we made it one recently. However, it has become clear that the profits
available from the wholesale importation of marijuana have attracted the attention
of organized crime. Therefore, we have pursued investigations and prosecutions
where a sufficiently massive seizure of marijuana suggests the likelihood of orga-
nized crime involvement. As an example, there is a case now pending in our Office
arising from the seizure in March by the Coast Guard of 30-tons of marijuana from
a South American vessel loitering off the coast of Long Island.

BUDGET RESTRAINTS

Over the past two decades, each United States Attorney in the Southern District
of New York has affirmatively supported this effort to prosecute drug violators. At
present, the Narcotics Unit has more Assistant United States Attorneys assigned to
it (13) than does any other unit within our Criminal Division. Yet despite this
concentration of manpower, it is fair to say that a unit twice this size would still be
kept busy by the cases generated in the Southern District of New York. Regrettably,
many drug dealers who should be prosecuted are not.

Even more regrettably, fewer high-level undercover narcotics investigations are
being initiated by the Drug Enforcement Administration (and the New York City
Police Department) because of the rising cost of conducting such operations. This
problem has become particularly acute within the last few years because of a
dramatic increase in the price of heroin, an ounce of which now costs over $12,000
(as compared to $2,000 in 1977). Thus, an undercover expenditure of $25,000 will
now develop only a marginal case against a low-level drug dealer, whereas that
same investment several years ago would enable undercover agents to penetrate a
heroin organization at a significantly higher level.

Obviously the increases in the operational budget for the Drug Enforcement
Administration have not matched this six-fold rise in the cost of heroin. While the
expenditure of money is not the only way to make significant narcotics cases, it
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remains true that the distinctly higher prices of narcotic drugs has frustrated many
attempts to infiltrate major drug rings at the highest levels.

SOUTHWEST ASIAN HEROIN

I believe it is a fair prediction from all of the above that if in the near future we
encounter a mass infusion of heroin from Iran, Pakistan and Afghanistan, law
enforcement will find it increasingly more difficult to respond effectively.

There is evidence to support predictions that the flow of heroin emanating from
southwest Asia may soon increase substantially. These predictions are based at least
in part upon intelligence information about the immense capability of the region to
produce poppies. Corroboration of this intelligence has already come from Western
Europe (and particularly the Federal Republic of Germany) where there has been a
sharp increase in the volume of traffic in southwest Asian heroin, and an accom-
panying rise in the number of heroin overdose deaths. _

The price of this heroin in Europe is substantially less than the price of heroin in
this country; the incentive to exploit the difference in the two markets is tremen-
dous. It is apparent that within the last six months heroin traifickers have intensi-
fied their efforts to set up smuggling networks to bring more and more southwest
Asian heroin into this country. In the first four months of 1980 the Drug Enforce-
ment Administration seized almost as much southwest Asian heroin as it had seized
in all of 1979. The average purity of the heroin seized was 79 percent.

Although most of this heroin was smuggled through New York City, the traffick-
ers are beginning to look for importation routes throughout the United States.
Within the last month, Customs and the Drug Enforcement Administration have
twice intercepted wholesale quantities of Iranian heroin at Chicago’s O’'Hare Inter-
national Airport that was being smuggled into the country in shipments of canned
food.

The effects of the increase in heroin are already being felt at the street distribu-
tion level. It is not uncommon to find retail heroin (purchased in ounce or even sub-
ounce quantities) to have purities ranging from 60 percent up to 100 percent—
purities that were virtually unheard of a few years ago.

While all of the evidence is not in, all preliminary indications suggest that we
may indeed be in the early stages of an influx of southwest Asian heroin, the
magnitude of which we are not yet capable of measuring. The future for narcotics
law enforcement during this period is also unclear. Suffice it to say that with
restricted resources being stretched in several directions, the new challenges im-
posed by the infusion of southwest Asian heroin will be, to say the least, formidable.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF STERLING JOHNSON, JR., SPECIAL NARCOTICS PROSECUTOR,
New York Cirty PoricE DEPARTMENT

The spectre of drug abuse hangs over the head of every citizen in New York City
like a dark cloud. Whether it is a family member who has become addicted; a son or
daughter who is being offered drugs in school; or the victim of an addict’s burglary
or mugging, everyone is exposed to the drug problem. Heroin is a household word in
many homes outside of Harlem. This problem however, has recently been com-
pounded by the lack of fiscal support.

The number of addicts in this country varies according to the experts you talk to.
Some estimates are as low as 450,000 ‘and others quote a figure of 600,000. Many
believe that 40-50 percent of this population is in New York.

Whatever the number, if you estimate the average daily dosage a heroin addict
requires to sustain himself, it comes to 6-8 tons annually.

Looking at the other side of the coin, the further away the raw material moves
from its source, the more difficult it is to interdict.

Law Enforcement, given the lack of resources, has done a remarkable job over the
years. Significant seizures have been made. The number and quality of arrests have
improved greatly. The New York State Division of Criminal Statistics disclose that
felony arrests for New York State rose 7.4 percent during the first six months of
1979. In this same period, felony drug arrests rose 23.9 percent.

Despite these arrests, the prognosis for the future is bleak. Street sellers, or
“seramblers” as they are called still “hawk” heroin by brand names. Because of
enforcement efforts, the scene of the old market place has changed. Vendors still
s?fvice their addicts, but now they do it in dark hallways, damp cellars and cold
alleys.

The purity of the heroin on the street has increased sharply. The amount availa-
ble is also up. Users are again lounging on corners, nodding and scratching like
their predecessors in the late 1960’s. Middle class whites are again floo ling into
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EIarl_em and Bed-Stuy to “buy” drugs. These conditions forecast danger and I predict
a night of the long knives” similar to the late 1960’s and early 1970’s.

My reasons for this forecast are several: First, as I said before, there is more
heroin available today than there has been in a number of years. Not only are we
concerned with Mexico and the Golden Triangle (Burma, Laos and Thailand) but we
are now being invaded with high quality heroin from Southwest Asia, (Iran, Paki-
stan and Afghanistan). In 1975, these countries produced 300 tons of opium (capable
of making 30 tons of heroin). In 1979, this same region produced 1,600 tons of opium
capable of producing 160 tons of heroin). Because of the political instability in that
part of the world the drug faucet is not likely to be turned off anytime in the near
futque. Second, the fuel that fans the flames of frustration is the lack of resources
available to enforcement. Here are some examples: In the classic buy operation
undercover officers purchase narcotics from sellers at all levels. These cases take
less police time to investigate and less court time to try than any other type of
narcotics case. However, there is so little “buy” money available that the police find
it dlfﬁcéul;c:htolll)uy ?mkagg 1F}lp]%er leLvel se%lers with any regularity. Recent amend-
ments to the New Yor ate Drug Law also raised the quantity of dru
to charge a dealer at the middle ax%d top levels. d y B9 necessary

_Inflation has also raised the cost of drugs. In 1977 you could buy heroin for as
little as $1,200 an ounce, My office recently purchased an ounce of heroin for
$10,000 and the package was almost 80 percent pure.

Third, mandatory minimum drug sentences have been increased for predicates
(one convicted of a felony within the past 10 years) and plea-bargaining is much
more restrictive under the new law. I support this move. However, the State failed
to realize that if a defendant is restricted to any “deal” he can get, he is forced to go
to trial. More trials mean more attorneys. In my office alone, based on the cases we
have received since September 1979, I estimate that there will be an increase of 200
percent in the number of trials required. There are simply no resources to imple-
ment the new law.

The Hobsons choice I face will be that of letting the Court dismiss cases for
failure to prosecute, or raise the standard of indictments to the point where I rust
decline to prosecute on most street sales. Neither solution is correct or acceptable.

If asked what is required to attack the problem, I must say many things. Inter-
d_1ct1ng the raw produce at its source, medical treatment, education and rehabilita-
tion. All of these are needed working together with a strong law enforcement effort.
To sustain such a program requires more resources and less rhetoric.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JACK DURELL, M.D., EXECUTIVE ASSISTANT TO THE DIREC-
TOR, NATIONAL INSTITUTE ON DRUG ABUSE, ALCOHOL, DRUG ABUSE, AND MENTAL
HeaLTH ADMINISTRATION, PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDU-
CATION, AND WELFARE

_ Chairman Wolff and Members of the Select Committee, I thank you for your
invitation to appear before the Committee to discuss the treatment and prevention
funding policies of the National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA) for Fiscal Years
1980 and 1981 as they apply to the delivery of Drug abuse services in New York
State and New York City.

Many would say that community-based drug abuse treatment was born here in
New York City throug™ the efforts of such programs as Phoenix House, Project
Return, Daytop Village, Beth Israel Hospital, The Addiction Research and Treat-
ment Corporation, The Door, and many others. The commitment and dedication to
excellence of these programs have provided stimulus of the drug abuse field across
the Nation.

HEROCIN INDICATOR TRENDS

We are very much aware of the problems testified to today concerning the
possible impact of an increase in the available supply of heroin in this country,
particularly as may have been reported in the cities of the northeast corridor.
Spurred by early anecdotal reports of increases in heroin indicators, the Drug Policy
Staff of the Domestic Council has established a Drug Abuse Trends Work Group,
comprised of representatives of all federal drug abuse agencies, including the Drug
Enforcement Administration and NIDA. In order to closely monitor trends from the
drug abuse treatment community, the creation of a Heroin Strategy Work Group in
NIDA followed. This group has monitored admissions to federally-funded drug abuse
treatment, reviewed hospital emergency room, medical examiner, and crisis center
trends available through the Drug Abuse Warning Network (DAWN); and updated
reports from the Community Correspondents Group, a network of program officials
from 20 cities convened by NIDA semiannually. This effort, under the leadership of
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NIDA Director, William Pollin, M.D., has been responsible for developing the data
now available from which to assess the impact of a new heroin supply. Each of the
sources of data and information available to the Institute is limited in its ability to
precisely describe heroin use patterns; however, they represent the best information
available and together provide a useful indicator of emerging heroin trends.

Collectively, at the national level indicators show generally declining heroin
trends for the last 3 years; however, preliminary data for 1979 indicate that some of
these decreasing trends may be stabilizing or leveling off. At the height of the
national response to this problem in the third quarter of 1976, 67 percent of persons
entering federally funded drug abuse treatment were admitted for the treatment of
their addiction to heroin. Over the last 4 years this percentage has declined nation-
ally to a provisional total in December 1979 of 36.9 percent. In the northeast States,
however, 47 percent of admissions to treatment were for heroin abuse in the last
quarter of 1979. Similarly, heroin admissions accounted for less than 30 percent in
the north central states, 23 percent in the south, and 40 percent of those in
treatment in the west.

In the drug abuse field, a major limitation of national data is that many drug
abuse phenomena tend to be localized. Thus, if a change were occurring in drug
abuse patterns, it most likely would first become apparent in smaller area data. In
reviewing both our DAWN and CODAP data, it does appear that some heroin
indicators are increasing in some East Coast cities and States. Data obtained from
local and State personnel tend to support this observation.

If we focus specifically in the northeast, for example, we find that in five States—
New York, Connecticut, Maryland, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, and the District of
Columbia—the percentage of patients admitted for heroin addiction was higher in
the fourth quarter of 1979 than the first quarter. In New York State, heroin
admissions increased from 45.9 percent in the first quarter of 1979, to 54.8 percent
of all clients in the fourth quarter. Both the percentage of admissions and number
of persons admitted for heroin treatment in New York City increased during 1979.
Indicator data from several other cities in the northeast corridor are showing
similar upswings.

While 1t is too early, based on these and other preliminary indicators, to say that
this constitutes a new heroin epidemic, on the order of magnitude of what was
experienced in the late 1960’s and early 1970’s, we are alert to the possibility and
will take every conceivable action in the event such a situation becomes evident. We
will continue to monitor the heroin indicator information on a regular basis during
the coming months and will provide the Congress with additional information as it
becomes available.

NATIONAL DRUG ABUSE TREATMENT

The national drug abuse treatment response is based on a partnership of Federal,
State and local government. Currently, the federally funded treatment system con-
sists of a network of 3,600 clinics employing 44,000 persons with an annual invest-
ment of $511,000,000 in Federal, State, local, and third party resources. Of that
total, the contributions of all State governments and NIDA "were nearly equal.!
NIDA’s current Fiscal Year 1980 budget for community drug abuse programs,
éricslélczl(i)%gogl(r)lat portion of the Section 409 formula grants expended for treatment, is

NIDA’s contribution supports a variety of treatment approaches in different
settings to substance abusers. Last year our provisional figures indicate that NIDA
funds provided treatment for approximately 281,000 persons.

The vast majority of federal funds for drug abuse treatment are administered
through statewide services grants to State governments. NIDA funds support ap-
proximately one-third of the total national treatment slot capacity—or currently
95,000 slots. The Institute has established the maximum dollar amount or ceiling it
will support for each treatment slot, of which the Federal government will pay a 60
percent match to support the various modalities of treatment. State drug abuse
agencies then subcontract to counties and other local units of government and
treatment programs themselves for the delivery of treatment services.

Public Law 96-181, the Drug Abuse Prevention, Treatment, and Rehabilitation
Act of 1979, which extends authorization for NIDA pro_.:ams, directs that a mini-
mum of 7 percent of NIDA’s community program funds (Section 410 project grants
and contracts) for Fiscal Year 1980, and 10 percent of those funds for Fiscal Year
1981, be spent for primary prevention and intervention activities.

In response to this growing concern about the need for enhanced prevention
activity, the Institute has developed a policy to shift a portion of its resources

S

! Source: 1979 National Drug Abuse Treatment Utilization Survey (NDATUS). Staffing figure

includes those employed in drug abuse only and drug and alcohol combined treatment units.
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toward prevention programs. We have been able to meet the Congressional mandate
in this area without a reduction in the total dollar amount provided to each State
last year.

Inymaking policy choices about the allocation of constant resources for drug abuse
treatment, it was also necessary to take into account the rising costs of providing
treatment services due to inflation, and the need to enhance the capability of State
drug abuse agencies to administer and monitor the treatment system. Therefcre, the
Institute opted to enhance the quality of treatment provided and grant some relief
to States on the inflationary front through reducing the number of treatment slots
supported nationally, and using these resources to meet these goals.

The treatment funding policy being implemented for fiscal years 1980 and 1981,
therefore, will provide the States with a modest ability to maintain quality in
treatment services in the face of inflation, by raising slightly the Federal base of
support for each treatment slot. In addition, the policy also provides a modest
increase in funds available to the States for management of the drug abuse treat-
ment system. Those States that currently have available less than 10 percent of
their funds for administrative costs may elect to reallocate NIDA funding in this
way. This would enhance the management capability of the States, enabling them
to begin to address those concerns raised by NIDA and the General Accounting
Office in its recent study of NIDA-funded treatment services. Those States not
wishing these additional management resources are able to negotiate with the
Institute to retain those funds in support of treatment services. )

It should be emphasized that the total dollar amount provided to each State in
fiscal year 1980 will not change over fiscal year 1979 levels, only the resources will
be distributed differently. NIDA will continue to maintain a minimum Federal
match for treatment of 60 percent and our policy to reduce those program grants
whose current Federal share is above 60 percent, 5 percent annually until the 60
percent rate is met. We have worked closely with individual States to ensure that
any necessary slot reductions would be directed at underutilized programs and are
based upon an analysis of the unique needs, priorities, and performances of each
individual State. This process has included discussions and negotiations between
NIDA staff and State personnel.

NEW YORK STATE

Last year—fiscal year 1979—the total NIDA-supported drug abuse expenditure in
New York State was $37,602,000. This is the largest expenditure in any one of the
50 States. In addition to funding for drug abuse treatment, in fiscal year 1979 NIDA
obligated $388,000 for prevention activities; $498,000 for training activities; $842,000
for services research demonstration projects; $6,272,000 for research projects;
$349,000 for a contract in support of the National Drug Abuse Treatment Utiliza-
tion Survey, and $3,012,000 in formula grant funds.? )

The Federal contribution to drug abuse treatment services in New York State was
$26,240,000 in fiscal year 1979. This supported 14,220 treatment slots, currently
operating at an overall 94 percent utilization rate. The estimated NIDA-funded

contribution to drug abuse treatment allocated by the State to New York City has’

been substantial and has continued to increase since the inception of our national
effort to combat drug addiction. We estimate that approximately $19,000,000 in
NIDA funds were used to support drug abuse treatment in New York City in fiscal
year 1979, an amount greater than the NIDA contribution to treatment services in
48 of the 50 States. Only the grants to the States of New York and California, which
receive approximately 18.5 percent and 16 percent of our treatment dollars respec-
tively, exceeded the NIDA treatment funding available to New York City.3

As a result of the funding redistribution which I have described, New York State
has reduced by 782 the number of drug abuse treatment slots receiving Federal
support. The 1980 funding level for the State includes a 3 percent increase in the
State’s fiscal year 1979 slot costs and a 2 percent increase for administrative costs.
This same formula was applied consistently and fairly in all States and does not
result in a reduction in the total dollar availability to any one State.

PREVENTION FUNDING

I am pleased to report, in response to a long standing concern of this Committee
and of our own, that for the first time in several years the Institute is now able to

2 Not all funds were expended through the State Drug Abuse Agency.
3 These fiscal year 1979 figures do not include Section 409 Formula Grant funds expended for
treatment.
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any questions you might have.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JuLio MARTINEZ, DiRECcTOR, NEW YORK STATE DIVISION
OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE SERVICES

i istingui i d staff, I appreciate the
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These increases are the result of a huge influx of high-quality heroin entering the
U.S.—and New York City in particular—from Iran, Afghanistan, and Pakistan.

The total illicit opium production in Iran, Afghanistan, and Pakistan during 1979
was about 1,500 metric tons. For comparison sake, consider that the U.S. heroin
epidemic of the late 1960s and early 1970s was fueled by only 80 tons of opium from
Turkey. During that epidemic there were 700,000 addicts in the U.S. We are now
talking about the staggering potential for nearly 20 times that number.

To compound the problem, Middle Eastern heroin being sold on City streets has
tripled in purity, and thus potency, over the past year. In the summer of 1979, the
average purity of street heroin was about three percent; it is now nine percent.
Some samples ranged as high as 19 percent.

Preliminary studies by our research staff seem to point toward greater heroin
involvement by those under age 20. Between 1978 and 1979, there was a 24 percent
increase in the number of youngsters under age 16 arrested for felony possession or
sale of heroin, morphine and opium. Arrests for those aged 16 to 20 years rose 20
percent.

My major concern in light of these developments is simple: how are the Division
of Substance Abuse Services and the State of New York going to confront and
combat the impending heroin epidemic on top of our other drug problems? The
outlook is not very promising.

To meet the rise in inflation and an increase in allowable costs without spending
any additional federal funds, the National Institute on Drug Abuse cut avaijlable
treatment slots in New York State in 1980. Funding these slots—to provide services
to 667 substance abusers—would cost approximately $1.85 million. To make matters
worse, the presidential budget request for 1981 totally eiiminates federal formula
grant funds for drug treatment and rehabilitation,

The picture on the state front is not better. State appropriations for drug abuse
services have been slashed from $137 million in 1975 to about $50 million in 1979,
our agency’s workforce has dropped from 4,830 to 220, The drug problem has
continued to grow steadily over that four year period.

The number of substance abusers in New York State is now more than 570,000;
current funds available are sufficient to treat fewer than 50,000.

Despite all the indications of a heroin epidemic and actual facts of widespread
drug use, funding has been reduced. I think it’s important to try to understand why.

Society, and the medical and science communities, have spent a great many years
and vast amounts of resources to conquer illnesses such as tuberculosis, polio, and
cancer. These illnesses have stood as challenges to our knowledge and skills.

Pick up any newspaper or turn on the television and you'll see movie stars, sports
figures, or statesmen campaigning for favorite causes: muscular dystrophy, multiple

about the need for treating substance abusers,

Let’s face it, drug abuse isn't attractive and the people I represent don’t have a
constituency to fight for them.

The public needs to understand drug abuse a little better. No one chooses to
become a heroin addict or a pill head, just as no one chooses to die of cancer or
suffer from polio. Drug abuse is a matter of human condition: it's a matter of
suffering, starvation, inability to cope, and hundreds of other pressures and prob-
lems that lead to drugs.

You want me to fight the war, but I can’t do it without the weapons. Most of my
work has been to get those who control the resources to recognize that fact. I've
walked the halls; I've talked to newspapers, radio and television, and the public; I've
attended hearings; I've sent letters, street surveys, news clips, press releases; I've
listened to what concerns you and what concerns the person on the street.

I'm not here tooting my horn. I'm here to let you know what the feelings are on

troops that relief is on its way if it isn’t coming.

It may sound dramatic, but the reality is that we deal with the casualties and
tragedies of the drug war. And the future doesn’t look optimistic.

We are on the verge of a heroin epidemic that has the potential to be the worst
we've ever seen. We are facing rampant use of marijuana PCP, cocaine and other
drugs by our children; head shops now sell kifgs for converting hproin and cocaine so

cll’CP dealers, cheap, available, high-quality heroin, rock and movie stars who tout
rug use.
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The state and federal response to this stark reality is: reduce funding.

We can be fiscal conservatives, but let’s be humane and realistic too. The fact
remains that drug treatment does work; I'm a testament to that. But it can’t work
unless we give it a chance and provide services to the people in need. )

We know that for every $6,000 we spend for drug treatment, we save $25,000 in
welfare, medicaid, law enforcement, and correctional services costs. Drug treatment
is cost-effective, can save money in the long run, and—above all can save lives.

Please don’t let what I've said fall on deaf ears. Tell your associates and col-
leagues that so far we are doing the job with what we have. We aren’t losing the
war, but our battleplan desperately needs a transfusion—not dope, but money.

Cuts in drug funding will only result in more casualties, more waste, and more
tragedy. I'll walk the streets with you and show you who loses out when the money
isn’t put into treatment programs.

It is time for a renewed commitment on the part of the Legislature. We are doing
everything that is humanly possible to save the endangered lives of our young and
others who are threatened by drugs, but we need the resources or we will be unable
to hold our own in this fight any longer.

I've been waiting to hear some good news. For 14 months I've served as Director
of the Division of Substance Abuse Services, and I'm still waiting. I hope the good
news Conies soon. '

Ladies and gentleman, permit me to quote a famous statesman. I guess he
summed it up in these few words:

“Tt is vain, sir, to extenuate the matter. The gentlemen may cry, peace, peace! But
there is no peace. The war has actually begun! The next gale that sweeps from the
north will bring to our ears the clash of resounding arms! Our brethren are already
in the field! Why stand we here idle? What is it that the gentlemen wish? What
would they have? Is life so dear or peace so sweet as to be purchased at the price of
chains and slavery? Forbid it, almightly God. I know not what course others may
take, but as for me, give me liberty or give me death!”

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT E. WALLACE, CHAIRMAN, NEW YORK STATE
COMMISSION ON ALCOHOL AND SUBSTANCE ABUSE PREVENTION AND EDUCATION

Chairman Wolff and Members of the Committee, my name is Robert E. Wallace.
As the present Chairman of the New York State Commission on Alcohol and
Substance Abuse Prevention and Education, I welcome the opportunity to submit
this testimony to the House Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control. Your
Committee has done an outstanding job in focusing governmental and public atten-
tion on the continuing problems we face in addiction control and I congratulate you
and your Chairman, Congressman Lester Wolff, for giving leadership to this aspect
of American life.

I would also like to thank the Committee for holding hearings of this kind in
communities across the country. These hearings provide communities the chance to
be heard on this very vital issue and can only strengthen the hands of elected and
appointed public officials as we seek for the shrinking public dollars for necessary
school-community programs. As you travel from State to State and hear what the
problems and needs are, I hope you will not only identify what each level of
Government must do if we are to stem the tide of alcohol and substance abuse, but
will add your voice to those of us who toil for their solution.

As the Chairman of an agency that is primarily responsible for the administra-
tion of school-based prevention and education programs in New York State, I would
like to specifically address my remarks to the tenuous and unstable nature of that
effort today.

The Commission of which I serve as Chairman was created by an act of the New
York State Legislature on April 1, 1978 as one of three (3) agencies in the Office of
Alcoholism and Substance Abuse. Although the Division of Alcoholism and the
Division of Substance Abuse Services remain as independent operating agencies, the
Directors of those two (2) Divisions and I meet as equals as members of the
Commission. In addition to its responsibilities for school-based prevention and edu-
cation programs, the Commission has also been given the responsibility—shared
with a number of other agencies—of promoting an awareness of the problem of
alcohol and substance abuse among the general population through education and
information.

The Commission inherited many of the prevention and education responsibilities
of the former Division of Prevention and Education which at one time was a part of
the Office of Drug Abuse Services—a precursor to the present Division of Substance
Abuse Services. Under that agency and several others that preceded it, Local
Assistance (State) funds have been provided for school-based prevention programs
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for the past nine (9) years. In each of these years funding has been steadily and
substantially decreased to the point where the 1979-80 funding level ($14.9 million)
represents a decrease of approximately 50 percent over the past nine (9) years. Of
the $14.9 million allocated for fiscal year 1979-80, 87 percent was targeted for the
operation of prevention and education programs in New York City, 5 percent was
allocated for Region No. 8 (Nassau/Suffolk) and 8 percent was allocated for the
remainder of the State, The Commission inherited these approximate allocations. It
has been hard pressed to fulfill its financial responsibilities, in light of the increased
costs due to inflation and mandated increases in salaries and fringe benefits, much
less to expand its efforts to additional school districts in need of State funds. As a
consequence, new programs have not been funded, established programs have suf-
fered and in many instances have had to reduce staff and programming. Everyone
at the Federal, State or local level with access to information in drug and alcohol
readily agrees that the problems in those areas are on the increase, particularly as
they affect our young people. Data provided through the Division of Substance
Abuse Services, the Division of Alcoholism and Alcohol Abuse and the National
Institute on Drug Abuse support that contention,
Almost 3.3 million teenagers (14-17) are considered problem drinkers.
Almost a million New York State high school students have used marijuana.
220,000 of these students have used hashish, glue or solvents, PCP and tran-
quilizers non-medically. '
More than half of the students in New York State have used at least one such
substance.
Every fourth person in this State, 14 years and older, has taken an illegal
drug or used a legal drug without a prescription.

Alcohol and substance abusers become so in a number of different ways. While
not everyone would agree what works best, many knowledgeable persons would
insist the programs which include informational services, humanistic education,
individual and group counseling, values clarification, peer leadership training,
family-oriented services and educational alternatives within the school setting, usu-
ally in one or another combination, seem to be most effective in reaching and
helping young people at greatest risk. The data generated through these programs
clearly indicate that prevention-early intervention programs are effective and
should be expanded.

The Governor’s Executive Budget for the current year (1980-81) did not include
the funds for the continuation of the school-based prevention and education pro-
grams beyond June 30, 1980. The Legislature, however, restored funding for school-
based programs at the 1979-80 level. Although funds have been restored for school-
based programs for the current year, funding has been provided for only two (2)
staff persons to the Commission on Alcohol and Substance Abuse Prevention and
Education for its operations for one-half of the 1980-81 fiscal year. No provisions
have been made for the continuation of operations, training, evaluation or program
monitoring. The situation remains unclear at present, but, hopefully, clarity will
come when the negotiations are completed.

Fears have been expressed that failure to adequately support a prevention effort
in alcohol and substance abuse will eventually lead to the dismantling of the entire
prevention effort in New York State. Rather than a reduction or a denial of funds
to this significant prevention effort, New York State has been urged to expand the
effort and to increase its financial commitment. Although New York remains in the
forefront in its support of alcohol and substance abuse prevention and education it
must do more, so must every other jurisdiction of government.

The commitment of a mere $7 million at the national level for prevention is an
embarrassment. That allocation represents an even greater embarrassment when
one considers that those monies were “diverted” from treatment programs to pre-
vention. A strategy that pits one deserving program against another, denies the
validity and soundness of both needs.

Because treatment modalities—however sound their justification—cannot solve
the problems of alcohol and substance abuse, prevention offers the most reasonable
alternative.

It is our opinion that the time has come for all levels of Government to cooperate
fully in the creation and development of a meaningful nation-wide prevention effort.
In spite of the still limited funds available, and short-term setbacks, the national
trend is toward increased funding of prevention efforts in the areas of health,
mental health, substance abuse, alcoholism, child abuse, etc. That trend must be
supported. This Nation needs and deserves an independent prevention mechanism
designed to incorporate the presently fragmented prevention activities of its State
governments and their various agencies into a comprehensive, coordinated effort.
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“n effort that recognizes the soundness of prevention strategies and provides funds
tor their initiation, their testing and validation.

PrePARED STATEMENT OF EpmMuND H. MENKEN, PRESIDENT, PROJECT RETURN
Founpation, INc., NEw York, N.Y.

Mr. Chairman, members of this prestigious body, I am grateful for the opportuni-
ty to appear before you today.

My name is Ed Menken, and I am President of the Project Return Foundation, a
voluntary, non-profit, New York City based human services agency providing a wide
range of comprehensive health and social services to substance abusers, battered
woraen, senior citizens and foster children. Project Return operates with a $5
mifiion a year budget under various Federal, State and City contracts, and among
our many activities is one of the largest publicly funded drug free treatment and
rehabilitation programs in the United States. I am also a member of Therapeutic
Communities of America, a national organization representing 302 drug abuse treat-
ment centers throughout the country, caring for over 12 thousand clients, with a
combined funding base of nearly $62 million.

I have come here today to discuss a matter of grave concern to me, to thousands
of my colleagues in the field of substance abuse and to millions of parents through-
out this nation.

I think it is urgent that recent developments be brought to your attention which
are vital to understanding the crisis facing this country.

There is a time bomb ticking away in our midst that is about to explode, causing
misery and human destruction throughout America. Hard evidence, from both
public and private sources, clearly points to the fact that we are confronting
another heroin epidemic, the likes of which have never been seen before in this
country. Let me acquaint you with some facts.

After the disappearance of the French Connection in the early 1970’s, the relative
impact of crop subsidy programs and joint international enforcement efforts result-
ed in a temporary leveling off of the heroin supply to the United States. The
“Golden Triangle” (Burma, Thailand and Lacs) continued to produce significant
quantities of raw opium, but the primary sovrce of heroin smuggling into this
country became Mexico. The purity of the heroin decreased while the price in-
creased, but the problem continued to escalate. Then the phenomena of polydrug
abuse emerged and the age of the typical drug abuser dropped significantly. The
ravages of drug abuse spread from the ghettos of America and struck the suburban
middle class.

It was then the mid-seventies and public attention was focused on the problem.
The federal government responded for a time, but the interest turned out to be
short-lived. Eventually, media coverage moved away from the issue and other mat-
ters captured our concern. As a nation, we began to act as though the problem had
gone away and the consequence to that complacency is that we are now on the
threshold of a new nationa! disaster. Like a huge deadly monster rearing up out of
the sea, the “Golden Crescent’ has emerged—that volatile part of the world emcom-
passing Pakistan, Afghanistan and Iran. The fact is that the largest opium crops
ever known are now being cultivated in that area.

Prior to the recent crises in Iran and Afghanistan, our government was able to
estimate, with reasonable accuracy, that that sector was producing about 200 tons of
raw opium annually. Since the crisis, however, the conservative guesstimate is that
a minimum of 1,600 metric tons are being produced,® but it could, in fact, be closer
to 2,000 tons. To make matters worse, the crops from the “Golden Crescent” are not
the only problem. Now, the “Golden Triangle” area of Burma, Thailand and Laos
must also be reconsidered. Production from this area has leveled off in recent years,
not as a result of law enforcement €efforts or international diplomacy initiatives, but
rather as a result of an act of nature. The “Golden Triangle” has suffered three
consecutive years of drought. Unfortunately, these conditions have changed and a
bumper crop is anticipated this year. As this occurs, we can look forward to a
situation of global heroin manufacture and distribution which is unprecedented in
human history. These vast quantities of raw opium must find a market and it is
necessary to assume that the United States is the likely victim.

For nearly two years, there have been reports of a major heroin epidemic develop-
ing in Europe. Countries which never before experienced a drug problem of any
serious magnitude are beset by an influx of white herion of excellent quality and
increased availability. Among the nations most seriously threatened is West Ger-

1 National Office on Drug Abuse Policy, White House.
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many, where, not incidentally, the majority of American troops in Euro e
stationed. According to Erich Rebscher, Chief of Intelligence Igor the Nagcot?ilc;g
Division of the F,ederal German Police, “Herion in Germany is so plentiful and so
potent that (they've) had 595 overdose deaths, almost twice the American total in
1979, although (they) have only one-fourth the population.” 2

Mathea Falco, United States Assistant Secretary of State for International Nar-
cotics Matters, recently_ told this very committee that a “sudden increase in avail-
ability of mid-east heroin over the last few years has brought a heroin epidemic to
‘I:Jri‘l}x;ope in greatefr propo_xit}ions i%han existlg in the United States.” She then said that

€ exposure of our military forces in Europe t i i indi f
the threng faced ot Bomii's y pe to this new supply is an indicator of

David Anderson_, the highest ranking American diplomat in West Berlin, further
underscored the dilemma by noting that “the drug epidemic was posing a threat not
only to young Europeans and United States troops stationed in Europe, but to
Western society as a whole.” ¢ ’

What has been occuring in that part of the world should have received greater
attention in this country, for it wasn’t just happening in Germany. All over Europe
reports of a flood of high-grade heroin should have signaled the inevitable for us
here at home. Several of our own enforcement officials predicted what was to come
but our legislators and elected executives apparently took little heed. John Warner,
the United States Drug Enforcement Administration Regional Director for Europé
and the Middle East, warned that, “Since Europe is clearly saturated, all the new
laboratories being set up and the tremendous increases in the flow of heroin to
Europe demonstrate_s that a major drive is being prepared for Middle East heroin to
take over the Amerlc._eln market.” 5 And Peter Bensigner, head of the DEA, added to
El;eoprophgsy by ?;t?lt}ng’ “Altl of \llVe§tgrn t:Iiiurc})lpe is overflowing with Middle East

roin and our intelligence stron indicates that w.
hit the United States in the new ieztr.” 5 © can expect larger amounts to

Well, the prophesy was more than a prophesy. Look at the facts!

In a recent four week period, five individuals who were in treatment at my
agency dropped out of the program, and died of heroin overdoses within days of
their departure.

. Since history shows that most of the people who drop out of therapeuti¢ communi-
ties eventually return, you can understand our frustration around this indicator.
. The number of heroin addicts admitted to treatment in New York during 1979
increased 42 percent over the previous year.

Heroin related emergency room episodes in the New York metropolitan area
during 1979 have increased 89 percent over 1978.

Deaths due to heroin overdoses in 1979 show an increase of 77 percent over the
previous year.

Data available through the New York City Police Department that identifies, by
age groupings, the people arrested for felony drug offenses (opium and derivatives
which in fact, means heroin) indicates the following: ’
grc()ag The largest increase in this category (24 percent) occurs in the under 16 age

p.

(b) The second largest increase is shown in the 16 to 21 age group.

As confirmed by law enforcement authorities, the purity levels of street heroin is
way up, the price has come way down and the availability on the streets of New
York is far greater than at any time in the past 25 years.

But our 'lawmaker_s weren't reading, or weren’t hearing or weren't listening.

We are indeed seeing the first wave of a new and worse epidemic than ever
before. 1t is spreading far and it is spreading rapidly. The U.S. Journal of Drug and
Alcohol Dependence reports that “Persian Heroin” appears to be heralding signifi-
cant increases in West Coast drug use ® What is uniquely frightening about the
California situation is that the “Persian” heroin being seen out there is not only of
a higher concentration, but it appears to have been basified so that it can be smoked
rather than injected.® This means that tens of thousands of young people who reject
the ideal of an intravenous high, but indulge quite comfortably with smoking
marijuana, may be very susceptible to a new buf devastating euphoria. Smoking
?v?f‘(l);n is, in i‘act, the fplitle{t;erred nll)etlhod ofhingestion in places like Hong Kong, and
while a great many fo may believe that this method i i
injection, nothing could be further from the truth. od Is less dangerous than

2 New York Times, Jan. 11, 1980.

3 New York Times, Nov. 11, 1979,
4 New York Times, Oct. 21, 1979,
5 New York Times, Jan. 11, 1980.
8 U.S. Journal of Drug and Alcohol Dependence, January 1980.
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According to Dr. Daryl Inabe of the Haight-Ashbury Free Clinic in San Francisco,
there is indeed wide spread use of Persian heroin in the Bay Area. Approximately
80 percent of the clients at the Free Clinic are heroin addicts. About one-third of the
heroin addicts or 24 percent of their entire client population are involved with some
form of Persian heroin. It appears that 50 percent of this group are smoking the

heroin, with the other half injecting it. Similar reports are now coming out of

Florida and Texas.

DEA also reports that a new form of heroin, originating in Bangkok, known as
“paper dope” or “soaks” consists of one and one-half to three-quarter inch squares
of artists paper in which heroin has been absorbed. The heroin is administered to
each square which is then cut and sold individually on the street for $25. The addict
puts the paper in the “cooker” and adds water. There is no need for boiling or
straining through a ‘“‘cotton”. Each square is about three-quarter grams of street
heroin at 1 to 3 percent purity. The heroin is undetectable unless held up to a
strong light, at which time a brown stain is evident if heroin is present.

If the West Coast continues to be the trendsetter for youth as it has in the past,
then, with respect to these matters, the cost in human life could be incalculable.

If I sound like the prophet of doom, it’s because I have come from the front lines,
from the trenches. Here in New York and all along the East Coast, drug treatment
facilities are at or over their capacities. I am hearing from my colleagues tirough-
out this part of the country and the story is the same everywhere. We have an
epidemic on our hands! How can we make our leaders understand this? What must
we do to have your help and support?

We in the substance abuse treatment field have had to contend, in recent years,
with curious circumstances. While we have gone about the business of trying to
treat the misguided, psychologically debilitated, abused and addicted youth of this
country—the children of the rich and poor alike—we have had to wrestle with
social apathy, a contagious permissiveness toward drug taking behavior, and a
governmental posture which, at best, has been unresponsive and, at worst, negli-
gent.,

As a result of the NIDA reauthorization legislation, Public Law 96-181, signed
into law on January 2, 1980, in Fiscal Year 1980, the treatment sector loses a
minimum of $11 million, or 7 percent of its allocation. For Fiscal Year 1981, the
forecast is even dimmer. With the Administration’s most recent request to complete-
ly wipe out the Formula 409 funds, a total of nearly $40 million, the treatment
sector stands to lose approximately $28 million. The capability of the states to deal
with their respective drug abuse problems will be virtually distroyed by this move,
since they rely so heavily upon 409 money for the administration of their state drug
abuse efforts.

For three successive years, funding for the National Institute on Drug Abuse has
remained nearly the same. No regard for spiraling costs. No sense of concern for the
needs of the service providers. No appreciation of the conditions created by the
burgeoning drug problem. And now, the prospect of having to cut back even further,
crippling any capability to respond to this epidemic that will surely claim thousands
of young lives.

Organizations such as mine, which operate residential drug free treatment facili-
ties, have been hit by 100 percent increases in fuel costs and 50 percent increases in
food expenses. Qur situation is so critical that in many instances we were not even
able to purchase winter clothing or desperately needed shoes for our clients. But the
fracturing effect of inflation was never even considered. What are we to do? The
states cannot make up the difference. And the cities are certainly not able to.

What we are clearly facing here is an intentional and deliberate disintegration of
what, on the one hand, is a very meager government investment in the interest of
public health, but, on the other hand, one of the most vital systems to the well
being of America’s youth. .

And when the simple economics i volved are examined, the posture taken by our
government makes even less sense.

In a recently released GAO Report, it is stated—

“Another major consequence of the drug problem is the heavy financial burden to
society. According to HEW, the annual social cost of drug abuse is $10.3 billion. The
cost incudes absenteeism, unemployment, and death; law enforcement (including the
judicial system); drug traffic control and prevention efforts; medical treatment, and
about $518 million for providing drug abuse treatment services. The estimate does
not include the range of intangibles that cannot be priced, but represent the pain of
mental and physical debilitation, the destruction of families, the disruption of
neighborhoods, and other human suffering associated with drug abuse.”

NIDA'’s breakdown of $10.3 billion cost of drug abuse is as follows:
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Billion
Treatment, prevention and premature mortality........ccccervmeiiivivnnniiiicinienns $1.6
Foregone productivity .........cocoiviniriiinns T 5.5
Law enforcement and other criminal justice COSES.....civvirnmmniiinenninninnirevinienns 3.2
10.3

A recent informal study of the 8 New York Regional Therapeutic Community of
America programs revealed some startling information:

In 1979 there were approximately 355 graduates of these affiliated programs.
Using HEW’s figures, these former addicts accounted for roughly $47.5 million in
costs to society related to their untreated addiction in the streets. The total govern-
mental cost to treat and rehabilitate these young men and women was barely $2
million. They came off the welfare rolls, out of the public dependency syndrome and
away from the drug scene. They currently return, through their combined income,
over $3.2 million a year to the economy of this nation and their tax contribution is
in excess of $500,000. Clearly, the government investment in drug abuse treatment
is miniscule when compared to the benefits gained by society for each person who is
rehabilitated. Our federal government is truly guilty of being penny wise and pound
foolish.

What is happening in this country? Where are we going? What will it take to get
the powers that be to stop for a moment and realize that for the want of a dcllar
we're going to lose our children. If that is to be our destiny, history will record that
these were the years when our Nation’s leaders could not demonstrate the courage
and creativity to deal with one of our most insidious enemies. .

We have been shortsighted, ignorant, neglectful and irresponsible.

I would urge every member of this committee to use his best influence and good
offices to reject the Administration’s recommendation for funding reductions in the
1981 budget and to consider appropriate increases to all geographic areas of this
Nation identified as being striken by this new heroin scourge.

Additionally, I urge this esteemed body to recommend that the Congress amend
Public Law 96-181 to follow for the monies therein set aside for ‘prevention” to
return to the treatment sector. Prevention is certainly important but it cannot be
supported at the expense of vitally needed treatment resources. ,

I hope and pray that our leaders will take a new and deeper look at the drug
abuse tragedy in this country and give to that problem all the help and support that
it desperately needs. Quite simply, the future of America depends upon it!

Thank you.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BENY J. PriMM, M.D., DIRECTOR, ADDICTION RESEARCH
AND TreaT™MENT Corr., NEw York, N.Y.

Congressman Wolff and members of the committee staff, we in the treatment
community are extremely grateful for your past and present concentrated efforts to
highlight the perplexing problem of substance abuse to your colleagues and the
Nation. Your hearing, in our once great but steadily declining city, is welcomed by
the entire treatment community and those unfortunate members of addictdom.
(Kingdom of addicts.)

What we have chosen to do in our presentation is to show rates of death, crimes,
homicides and to compare them through charting (and showing trends) from 1969 to
1978/79. What we are trying to show is a direct relationship between these sociologi-
cal variables and the impact of funding and treatment slots.

This pictorial and mathematical approach provides evidence to indicate cor-
relation between these socio-pathic events. There is a remarkable similarity in
shape and amplitude of these graphically depicted diverse, sociologically related
phenomena.

No community more clearly shows this relationship than does central Harlem of
New York City.

Harlem is in a climate of fiscal austerity, steadily shrinking employment opportu-
nities, and a sharp decrease in human services resources.

There is no single city in America more greatly affected by drugs than is New
York, specifically those communities with high minority populations. It almost
seems as if there is an institutionalized and governmentally contrived conspiratorial
effort to ensure that these chronically stressful conditions endure until complete
deterioration is irreversible.

Any diminishing of rehabilitative efforts, particularly the 7 and 10 percent set
asides of federally allocated funds under Public Law 92-255 sec. 410, and its effect
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on section 409 state discretionary funds will inevitably exacerbate and accelerate
these intolerable consequences.

Treatment dollars were overwhelmingly responsibie for the reduction of the drug
abuse epidemic and associated social costs of the late Sixties and early Seventies.
That experience and much research has indicated that treatment drastically re-
duces the contagion factor and prevents many new cases of narcotic addiction.?

The charts have shown that scanty treatment dollars disproportionate to the
incidence and severity of the problem have caused downward trends in addict
related crime in the Harlern community.

A needs assessment for treatment services in Harlem that pinpointed underfund-
ing to minority programs as compared to those in the greater New York area (i.e.,
Nassau, Suffolk and Westchester Counties) was commissioned and ignored by the
State of New York. Reimbursement formulas for comprehensive minority-run meth-
adone maintenance programs were found to be significantly lower than all pro-
grams in New York State. Yet the mortality rate of narcotic addiction in Harlem is
seven times the rate for the city of New York.2

While the New York City mortality rates are steadily falling, in Harlem there is a
precipitous increase especially in those associated with substance abuse, i.e., tuber-
culosis, cirrhosis, cardiovascular-renal and homicides.

The sociological and health indicies presented are overwhelming evidence that
citizens of Harlem, as those of Ft. Greene, Bedford-Stuyvesant and the South Bronx,
attempt to survive in a milieu of inordinate stress. The response for some is the use
of readily available licit and illicit psychotrophic substances to alter their percep-
tion of and reaction to a hostile and psychically painful environment.

Harlem has a paucity of health and mental health services, an anticipated reduc-
tion in those that presently exist, a density of liquor stores that exceeds that of all
other New York City communities,® and is the hub and supermarket of east coast
licit and illicit narcotic traffic. It is plagued with insufficient funding for substance
abuse treatment resources and now faces State and Federal reduction in support.

You have already heard from previous speakers mounting evidence of increased
importation of illicit high quality Middle Eastern heroin. The alarming statistics
presented here reflect malignant neglect and racism. Unrest, anxiety, and depres-
sion pervade our communities rendering them fertile for epidemic implosion.

! Mark Moore, 1973 Presented to the National Advisory Committee for Drug Abuse Preven-
tion.

2 23.9:3.3; Black:White—Bureau of Health Statistics and Analysis, Dept. of Health, the City of
New York.

3 Queens & Richmond, 1:5,000 population; Brooklyn & Bronx, 1:4,500 population; Harlem,
1:2,870 population. New York State Liquor Authority Computer Printout.
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